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1                 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                            3:06 p.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good

4 afternoon, everyone.

5             ALL:  Good afternoon.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to call

7 the case you are here for, Case No. 15-PRO-00001,

8 Hush Restaurant & Lounge located at 3124 Georgia

9 Avenue, N.W., License No. 96986, in ANC-1A.  And

10 this is a Protest Hearing for an application for

11 a new license.

12             And why don't we start with

13 introductions by the parties?

14             MR. KLINE:  Good afternoon, Madam

15 Chair.  Andrew Kline on behalf of the applicant. 

16 Mr. Nwaeze, a principal of the applicant will be

17 due here shortly.  My apologies to the

18 protestants and the Board.  Apparently my office

19 got confused with the change in the time of the

20 protest, so I take responsibility for that.

21             But I did speak with him and you can

22 proceed with the Investigator whenever the Board
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1 is ready.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we will

3 proceed then.  We did start a little later hoping

4 that he might come, you know, within half an

5 hour.

6             MR. KLINE:  He is about 10 minutes

7 away.  He will be here.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. KLINE:  He was on New York Avenue

10 when I spoke to him last, which was about eight

11 or nine minutes ago.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And you

13 don't have any objection to our beginning the

14 hearing without him?

15             MR. KLINE:  No.  And he does not

16 either.  I spoke with him.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

18 Let's go to the protestants then.  Do you want to

19 identify yourselves for the record, please?

20             MR. TABIEI:  Omeed Tabiei for ANC-1A.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. BROWN:  Rashida Brown, ANC-1A10
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1 Single Member District Commissioner and --

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Please speak up

3 a little louder.

4             MS. BROWN:  Rashida Brown,

5 Commissioner for the ANC-1A10 Single Member

6 District.  And I'm also here as a designated

7 representative on behalf of the Group of 12

8 protestants.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there other

11 Group of 12 people here?

12             MS. BROWN:  Hi.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

14 just identify yourself that you are here, since

15 you are a party?

16             MR. JONES:  Good afternoon.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MR. JONES:  I'm Darren Jones, part of

19 the Group of 12.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

21 Anyone else?

22             MR. NELSON:  My name is Patrick
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1 Nelson.  I'm also part of the 12.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great. 

3 Thank you.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So and I

6 just want to get clear how you all are going to

7 proceed as the protestants in the case.  Are you

8 consolidated together with one representative or

9 how did you want to proceed?

10             MR. TABIEI:  I believe we are

11 proceeding as the ANC and the Group of 12 as

12 separate entities.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Separate.  All

14 right.  And is Ms. Brown representing the Group

15 of 12 and you are representing the ANC?

16             MR. TABIEI:  The ANC.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are your issues

18 overlapping pretty much totally?

19             MR. TABIEI:  They are totally

20 overlapping.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we are

22 not going to hear necessarily different opening
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1 statements or things like that?

2             MS. BROWN:  Just one opening

3 statement.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And how

5 about who is going to be conducting any direct

6 examination of witnesses and cross?

7             MR. TABIEI:  I'll be doing direct and

8 cross.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.  All

10 right.  That's easy.  All right.  So okay, Mr.

11 Silverstein is saying to be aware you are sharing

12 the same amount of time, which I haven't gotten

13 into, but basically, Mr. Tabiei, is it?

14             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Tabiei.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

16             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are going to

18 be representing the -- no matter how many

19 protestants there are, the protestants have the

20 same amount of time altogether.  So it's an hour

21 and a half for each side is basically what we

22 allocate, though we hope it doesn't come up to



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

8

1 that amount, but it can.  And so while we are on

2 the amount of time, let me just explain how that

3 works.

4             Opening -- you get to have an opening

5 statement and a closing statement.  And we

6 usually give you about five minutes for that,

7 generally.  And that doesn't go to your one and a

8 half hour time.  And your one and a half hour

9 time is measured in your own witness' testimony. 

10 And if you have direct examination that whole

11 thing, the direct exam goes to your time.  And

12 when you cross-examine the other side's witness,

13 that goes to your time.

14             And then closing is about five minutes

15 or so and that's separate from the hour and a

16 half.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And if

19 there are Board questions that doesn't cut into

20 any of your time at all.

21             Witnesses, Mr. Kline, how many

22 witnesses do you have?  Are they all identified
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1 on the PIF?

2             MR. KLINE:  No more than four.  I

3 suspect there will not be that many.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No more

5 than four.  They are identified on your PIF.  And

6 I see you did a very nice exhibit list for us.  I

7 appreciate that with all the exhibits you want to

8 get admitted.

9             And did you give a copy to

10 protestants?

11             MR. KLINE:  (No audible answer.)

12             COURT REPORTER:  Excuse me, please

13 turn your microphone on.

14             MR. KLINE:  There we go.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  All

16 right.  Let me ask the protestants about their

17 witnesses before we start, then we know what to

18 expect.  You also filed a PIF and how many

19 witnesses do you have here today?

20             MR. TABIEI:  Today we have Mr. Jones

21 will be testifying, Ms. Brown will be testifying,

22 so we have two witnesses.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Three witnesses,

2 okay.

3             MS. BROWN:  There was also testimony

4 submitted for the record.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is submitted

6 for the record?  Testimony for the record?

7             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

9 And Mr. Kline gave us an exhibit list and

10 exhibits attached.  Did you?  Do you have

11 exhibits that you are --

12             MR. TABIEI:  We will be introducing

13 exhibits through direct and cross-examination.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you list any

15 of those exhibits on the Exhibit Form?

16             MR. TABIEI:  We had on the PIF.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On the PIF you

18 did?

19             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it's

21 not a surprise to Mr. Kline.

22             MR. TABIEI:  It should not be.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kline,

2 any response before we start?  Or you will -- we

3 don't have your exhibits now, but you will give

4 them to us --

5             MR. TABIEI:  As we --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- as you

7 proceed.

8             MR. TABIEI:  -- continue through --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MR. TABIEI:  -- the hearing.

11             MR. KLINE:  I'm aware of five exhibits

12 that were listed on the PIFs.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.  Is

14 that about right?  

15             MR. KLINE:  Well, we can deal with

16 them as they come up.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If there

18 is any objection, you'll let us know.  So we

19 might as well then start.  One more thing, I just

20 want to make sure the protestants -- are you

21 aware of the order of procedure?  I kind of was

22 referring to it, but you have been here before,
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1 right?  Okay.  So I don't need to go through the

2 whole order?  Are you familiar with our

3 procedures or do you need me to do a quick

4 overview of the procedure of this hearing?

5             MR. TABIEI:  In terms of?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  In terms of like

7 who goes first.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  I don't mind a

9 quick refresher.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll give

11 you a quick refresher.  Okay.  So we have gone

12 through the preliminary issues.  And then what is

13 going to happen next are the opening statements. 

14 The applicant goes first.  Then the protestants. 

15 You are not obligated to give an opening

16 statement, but you can.  It's an overview of your

17 case, what you intend to show or prove.  It's not

18 your evidence per se, it's just an overview.

19             And the protestants can do it right

20 after the applicant or right before your case. 

21 Usually people do it at the beginning, the

22 applicant, if they are going to do it and then
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1 the protestants.

2             Then the Board has a witness, which is

3 the ABRA Investigator, who has done the

4 investigation report, the protest report that you

5 all should have.  He is the first witness.  We

6 can ask him questions.  You call can ask him

7 questions.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Depending on if

10 it's a he or she.  And then we go to the

11 applicant's case.  He calls his witnesses.  You

12 can cross-examine, the Board can ask questions. 

13 Then the protestants case.  If there is any

14 rebuttal, the applicant has a right to rebuttal

15 case to put on another witness and then closing. 

16 So that's it.  It's pretty simple.  If you have

17 any questions along the way, just feel free to

18 ask.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So, Mr.

21 Kline, are you ready with your opening statement?

22             MR. KLINE:  Yes, I am.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, for the

3 record, Chris Nwaeze, who is the principal of the

4 license, has arrived and is seated to my left. 

5 Again, my apologies.  It's my fault he is late,

6 not his.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No problem.  And,

8 Mr. Nwaeze, we just went over preliminary issues

9 and we are just about to begin.

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Sorry for my lateness.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.  So

12 you are Mr. Nwaeze?  You are the owner?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, ma'am.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are the

15 applicant?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

18 Thank you.

19             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, good

20 afternoon, Members of the Board.  This is an

21 application for a CT License at 3124 Georgia

22 Avenue, N.W.  As the Board knows and I think as
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1 all the parties in the room know, Georgia Avenue

2 is following with -- it seems to be following

3 with the transformation that we have seen in many

4 other parts of the District where we have new

5 operators and new operations seeking to do

6 business.

7             In this case, we have an operator, he

8 is an experienced operator, the evidence will

9 show that he has operated other establishments

10 for nine years, including an establishment here

11 in the District of Columbia for two years.  And

12 during his ownership of that establishment, the

13 evidence will show that he was a good operator,

14 did not have any significant ABRA violations.

15             And the evidence will show that this

16 gentleman knows how to run this establishment

17 that he seeks to operate with an entertainment

18 endorsement and a cover charge and an outside

19 seating area.

20             The evidence will further show that

21 there have been several applications within the

22 vicinity of his application and that the
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1 neighborhood has not had serious objections to

2 those applications.

3             Now, I have never been a proponent of

4 one-size-fits-all, but certainly those that have

5 proven themselves to be responsible and good

6 operators should not be treated more stringently

7 than others.

8             And at the conclusion of the case, we

9 would ask that you grant the application without

10 condition, other than those contained in the

11 initial application that we filed.  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

13 Do you have an opening statement?

14             MS. BROWN:  I do.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MS. BROWN:  My name is Rashida Brown. 

17 I'm here as a representative for the ANC-1A as

18 well as the Group of 12 protestants.

19             We are here today to protest the

20 issuance of a Class C Tavern License for Hush

21 Restaurant and Lounge located at 3124 Georgia

22 Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. and ZIP Code
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1 20010.

2             We stand before you today to express

3 the concerns of ANC-1A and the greater community

4 that we represent.  These concerns are outlined

5 in the documents you have received, including the

6 protestant report prepared by ABRA Investigator

7 Jason Peru, ANC-1A resolution and the protest

8 letter.

9             The concerns are related to peace,

10 order and quiet, hours of operation and for

11 alcohol sales, capacity related to the

12 establishment's Certificate of Occupancy,

13 entertainment and cover charge endorsement, dance

14 floor, security, and the impact on residential

15 parking.

16             Based on the proprietor's application

17 and previous businesses, it appears that Hush

18 Restaurant and Lounge will be a nightclub.

19             In addition, we are concerned that the

20 poor investigative history connected with other

21 ABRA licenses under this proprietor's name, we

22 seek to preserve the balance of the character of
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1 the neighborhood, its surrounding businesses and

2 public facilities.

3             We extended a settlement agreement

4 offer to help mitigate the issues I previously

5 mentioned.  The provisions in the settlement

6 agreement reiterate D.C. Laws and Regulations and

7 include protections and measures implemented by

8 neighboring businesses with Tavern C Licenses.

9             The settlement agreement was rejected

10 with no offers to compromise --

11             MR. KLINE:  Objection as --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13             MR. KLINE:  -- to statements about

14 settlement discussions.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, sorry.  I

16 don't meant to interrupt you, but I was thinking

17 that I need to give you a little guidance on

18 that, that I didn't say at the beginning.

19             For the most part, we don't want to

20 hear what happened in settlement.  Like what

21 somebody accepted or didn't accept, because we

22 want to protect the settlement process and this
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1 is true with the Board in general, so that you

2 are free to, you know, offer things or, you know,

3 accept things, reject things in the settlement

4 process without fear that it is going to be used

5 against you in the Court hearing.

6             MS. BROWN:  Sure.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

8 know, and I did read some of these papers

9 beforehand and that's also in reference to the

10 settlement agreement.  And what I want to say to

11 you is now, you are at the stage where if you

12 want to use anything from the settlement, it is

13 kind of like what are the conditions that you

14 want say in settlement, that you still want?  And

15 so you can present them to the Board in this

16 hearing as these are the conditions that we think

17 should be, you know, in the license.

18             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

20 Thank you.

21             MS. BROWN:  First is preserving peace,

22 order and quiet and the character of the
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1 neighborhood.  At mediation -- are we supposed to

2 mention mediation?  Can we state what was stated

3 in mediation?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know this might

5 be a little difficult.  You might just need to

6 look at it and paraphrase.  What I'm saying is

7 not really.  I mean, what you want to do here is

8 as for those conditions fine, just look at them

9 instead of saying we asked for them in mediation,

10 say we would like.

11             MS. BROWN:  Sure.  The applicant has

12 expressed a desire to have live music and

13 entertainment endorsement, dance floor and cover

14 charge.  No other establishment on Georgia Avenue

15 in that surrounding proximity charges a cover

16 charge with an entertainment endorsement.

17             Our community has spoken and we do not

18 support a nightclub moving in.  

19             Applicant request has all the

20 characteristics of a nightclub, namely live

21 music, a cover charge and dance floor.  However,

22 the applicant has applied under the auspices of a
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1 Tavern C License.

2             Further, the character of the

3 neighborhood is such that the establishment is

4 surrounded by residential properties where a

5 number of families and seniors live.  A

6 restaurant would not infringe upon the quiet,

7 enjoyable enjoyment of residents.  A nightclub,

8 however, would significantly harm and create

9 adverse effects on the surrounding residents'

10 quiet enjoyment and quality of life.

11             This would in turn have a detrimental

12 effect on the Board, because you would be hearing

13 the neighbors complaints frequently and further

14 would require the Administration to encourage

15 reign-on-resources from having to constantly send

16 Investigators out to the premises.

17             In addition, the location is close to

18 -- close in proximity to Cesar Chavez School,

19 Bruce-Monroe Elementary School at Park View, Park

20 View's Recreation Center, Bruce-Monroe Public

21 Park, Howard University and other vital community

22 and educational facilities.
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1             This location is not appropriate for

2 a nightclub.  Mr. Nwaeze's last establishment

3 called Taste International, 1812 Hamlin Street,

4 N.E., located in Ward 5 accrued over 10

5 violations on his Tavern C License over the span

6 of a year.  We do not want -- we want to prevent

7 the practices that lead to violations like these.

8             Furthermore, nightclubs tend to bring

9 drunken behavior, loud noise and late-night and

10 drunken -- drunk driving, intoxicated behavior,

11 littering and criminal activity.  This has been

12 something that the community has worked hard to

13 divert and has invested much time and resources

14 to beautify our neighborhoods, advocate for

15 streetscapes and crime prevention measures.

16             And a diverse community uses and

17 support business that have multiple -- bring

18 multiple benefits to the community.  We do not

19 support a nightclub coming into our neighborhood. 

20 We refuse Mr. Nwaeze's request to have an

21 entertainment endorsement, cover charge, Dj and

22 live music.
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1             We would, however, support a

2 restaurant with strict noise suppression

3 measures, a capacity that is comparable with the

4 surrounding neighborhood businesses of the same

5 building size in height, controllable hours of

6 operation and for hours of serving alcohol inside

7 the premises and in the summer garden and a solid

8 security plan.  Thank you.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you

10 very much.  I am now going to call our

11 Investigator.

12             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.

14             MR. KLINE:  Before you do that, I have

15 a preliminary matter.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

17             MR. KLINE:  Which is that we would

18 like at this time to orally amend the

19 application, such that the occupancy is 175 and

20 the seating is 100.  We are certainly happy to

21 handle that with staff in writing, but don't want

22 to get diverted with respect to issues of



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

24

1 occupancy without a realistic assessment of what

2 the occupancy will actually -- actually will be.

3             The final occupancy, of course, will

4 be determined by DCRA, but in looking at the

5 drawings that are out there, the numbers that

6 were in the initial application are way too

7 ambitious and don't accurately reflect the space

8 that is there.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was the --

10 what are the current numbers that are in the

11 application?

12             MR. KLINE:  I think 250 and 350.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

14             MR. KLINE:  So it's the seating would

15 be 100. The overall -- the total occupancy lid

16 would be 160 and then 44 seats in the summer

17 garden, which we also think is ambitious, but we

18 will have testimony on that point.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you repeat that?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  Yes, sir.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's different.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Inside seating of no more

2 than 100.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

4             MR. KLINE:  Overall occupancy of no

5 more than 175.  And summer garden occupancy of no

6 more than 44.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In addition to the

8 interior?

9             MR. KLINE:  Correct.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In addition to the

11 175?

12             MR. KLINE:  In addition to the

13 seating, yes, of 100.  44 seats in the summer

14 garden.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But total occupancy

16 175 inside?

17             MR. KLINE:  Correct.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And an additional 44

19 in the summer garden?

20             MR. KLINE:  Correct.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

22             MR. KLINE:  Which is much different
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1 than what is on the application.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I just wanted to

3 make sure I understood.  All right.  

4             MR. KLINE:  Yes, sir.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But a 100 seats

6 inside?

7             MR. KLINE:  No more than.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

9 Okay.  So then this hearing would just be

10 addressing that number instead of the larger

11 number that is in the application, correct?

12             MR. KLINE:  Right.  I just don't want

13 to waste time talking about 250.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MR. KLINE:  And 350 numbers when that

16 number of people would not fit in that building.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

18 Good.  All right.  We are ready then for our

19 Investigator.  Okay.  Good afternoon.

20             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Good afternoon.

21 Whereupon,

22                INVESTIGATOR JASON PERU
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1 was called as a witness by the ABRA Board, and

2 having been first duly sworn, assumed the witness

3 stand and was examined and testified as follows:

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I do.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Hello.  My name is

8 Investigator Jason Peru with ABRA.

9             So I was assigned the investigation,

10 protest investigation of Anyado Hospitality

11 Group, LLC which is trading as Hush Restaurant &

12 Lounge, which is located at 3124 Georgia Avenue. 

13 The establishment is bounded by Georgia Avenue,

14 N.W., and Kenyon Street, N.W.

15             Hush Restaurant & Lounge is located

16 primarily in a Commercial District with

17 residences directly behind the establishment. 

18 The area includes a total of 14 ABC

19 establishments, three restaurants, six are B

20 Retails, two are A Retails, two are taverns CTs

21 and one is a nightclub.

22             In addition to the nightclub, two



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

28

1 establishments have an entertainment endorsement

2 and three have a sidewalk cafe or summer garden

3 endorsement.

4             The application is being protested by

5 Advisory Neighborhood Commission, ANC-1A, and a

6 Group of 12 or more, both represented by ANC-1A

7 Commissioner Rashida Brown.

8             The protest issues are adverse impact

9 on peace, order and quiet, adverse impact on

10 residential parking and on vehicular and

11 pedestrian traffic and an adverse impact on

12 property values.

13             On the new application -- I'm sorry. 

14 On Wednesday, March 11th, I spoke with ANC-1A

15 Commissioner, representative and Group of 12 or

16 more representative, Rashida Brown.  Ms. Brown

17 stated that the protestants were concerned about

18 the noise that the establishment would produce if

19 it has an entertainment endorsement, which

20 allowed live music or a DJ.

21             Ms. Brown stated that the protestants

22 were also concerned that the establishment would
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1 turn into a nightclub, because it wanted a dance

2 floor and cover charge endorsement.

3             Ms. Brown stated that the applicant

4 previously owned an ABC licensed establishment

5 with similar endorsements and had multiple ABRA

6 violations.

7             Ms. Brown stated that parking was

8 already limited in the surrounding areas and that

9 a new establishment would add to the residential

10 parking problem.  Ms. Brown stated that the

11 protestants would like to see the establishment

12 offer valet or off-site parking in order to help

13 control the potential parking problem.

14             Ms. Brown stated that the protestants

15 were concerned about the capacity of the

16 establishment's C of O and providing sufficient

17 security for the establishment.

18             Ms. Brown stated that a proposed

19 settlement agreement was submitted to the owner.

20             Ms. Brown stated that the group would

21 like the establishment to have noise suppression,

22 which includes sound reduction and limitation on
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1 speaker size.

2             Ms. Brown stated that the proposed

3 agreement would also address the establishment's

4 hours of alcohol sales and operations inside of

5 the establishment and the summer garden.

6             On Friday, March 13th, I spoke with

7 Hush Restaurant & Lounge representative, Mr.

8 Andrew Kline.  Mr. Kline stated that he had

9 received the protestant's proposed settlement

10 agreement and thought it was outrageous.  Mr.

11 Kline stated that the applicant owned other

12 restaurants in the DMV area and his wife was a

13 chef.

14             Mr. Kline stated that the applicant's

15 old establishments only had problems after he had

16 sold it.  

17             Mr. Kline stated that he would have

18 the applicant contact me in the future, which he

19 did.  On March 16th, I spoke with the owner, Chris

20 Nwaeze.  Mr. Nwaeze stated that construction on

21 the space had not yet begun.

22             Mr. Nwaeze stated that the
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1 establishment would offer international food with

2 a soul food influence, which he felt that Georgia

3 Avenue was missing.  Mr. Nwaeze stated that he

4 would offer a complete dinner menu.

5             He stated that the establishment would

6 offer live entertainment, karaoke and a DJ.  Mr.

7 Nwaeze stated that the establishment will also

8 have an enclosed summer garden that has not yet

9 been completed.

10             Mr. Nwaeze stated that he previously

11 owned Taste International D.C.

12             ABRA personnel monitored Hush

13 Restaurant & Lounge on four separate occasions

14 when the establishment was closed, it is

15 evidently obviously not open at this time, from

16 March 11 through March 17th.

17             During the hours, ABRA Investigators

18 monitored activities in the surrounding areas of

19 the establishment and no ABRA violations were

20 observed.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Georgia Avenue is
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1 a high-volume traffic area at any given time. 

2 One can observe a large number of vehicles

3 traveling up and down Georgia Avenue.  In the day

4 and evenings, there is a fair amount of

5 pedestrians walking up and down Georgia Avenue. 

6 Some of the pedestrians cross the street without

7 using the crosswalk in the middle of Georgia

8 Avenue.

9             There is a significant number of bars

10 in the area, so there is a minimum amount of --

11 I'm sorry, there is not a significant amount of

12 bars in the area, so there is a minimum amount of

13 intoxicated patrons walking up and down the

14 street.

15             I contacted MPD Crime Analysis Unit on

16 March 11th and as of today, I have not heard back

17 from them on calls of service to that area.

18             That's it, Madam Chair.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  Okay. 

20 Board questions?  Okay.  I mean, I'm sure that we

21 will hear from protestants.  I only heard from

22 their opening statement, but there are other CT
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1 licensed establishments in this area, right?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, ma'am.  There

3 are two other CTs.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do they have

5 an entertainment endorsement as well?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I will have to --

7 let me look at my exhibits here.  So, yes, two of

8 the CTs Bravo Lounge and Nati Hokah Bar both have

9 entertainment endorsements and have either a

10 sidewalk or summer garden endorsement as well.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are you

12 familiar with those establishments with respect

13 to whether they are having any adverse impacts on

14 the community with their entertainment

15 endorsements?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I have had calls

17 to Bravo Lounge before, but not to Nati Hokah Bar

18 in reference to possible noise complaints that

19 come in on the ABRA Hotline.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there anything

21 that you know of about this application that

22 would give you concern that though, number one,
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1 it might morph into a nightclub?  Let's start

2 with that one.  I'm just picking up on some of

3 the opening statement concerns.

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Well, I

5 understand.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  And don't like to

8 give my opinion in reports.  I think that the

9 establishment is building a full kitchen --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- in the

12 basement.  I did observe that.  Those photos are

13 included in the report for that reason.  I

14 believe that there is intent to sell food and to

15 have restaurant activities taking place at the

16 premises.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I also through

19 looking at the space believe that it does -- also

20 has the potential to turn into and has the

21 ability to turn into a nightclub or a lounge as

22 well.
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1             So I think it has the potential to

2 handle both types of venues.  You know, that area

3 is changing and it's hard to say.  You know,

4 protest when the places are closed, it's really

5 hard, difficult to make an assessment of what

6 they are going to be doing.  I don't like to

7 predict and make, you know, assumptions about how

8 they are going to be operating, but I definitely

9 can tell by the space, the layout that they have

10 that it does have this opportunity to do so, yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But it

12 also, you could tell by the layout, has a full

13 kitchen, so that it does have the capacity to

14 serve?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  I was shown

16 the space of the kitchen is going to be installed

17 into.  I was not shown the kitchen actually

18 installed yet, but, yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If it is installed

21 in that location, it is a large area, yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How about with
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1 respect to noise?  Is this establishment going to

2 be situated where it would -- where you might be

3 concerned about the noise on residents?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Truthfully, it

5 would be -- if I would say if the summer garden

6 it's the space that you see in the photos, it's

7 open air.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So my experience

10 with these type of open air establishments and

11 behind them is residential --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- that's one

14 concern where I can see noise emanating and being

15 -- and complaints coming in from that summer

16 garden.  I think that would be it.

17             Currently, there is a vacant parking

18 lot and a vacant building that used to be a

19 market to the right of the establishment, so

20 there is nobody neighboring them there.  And I

21 don't see -- I mean, the structure is concrete

22 and steel, so I don't see a lot of noise coming
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1 out from it if the windows and doors are properly

2 sealed.  But yes, the summer garden would -- if

3 it's not enclosed, it might draw some concern or

4 problems, yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have you

6 noticed an issue with parking in the area?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It was difficult

8 to say, because it's residential parking on

9 Kenyon Street.  It's permit zoned parking. 

10 Otherwise, you are going to be on Georgia Avenue

11 trying to drive around looking for parking. 

12 There was no notable parking lots in the area. 

13 You know, the Metro was kind of a distance away. 

14 So yes, I think there is not an abundance of

15 parking, unless, I mean, you are going to be

16 looking on -- Georgia Avenue is pretty much up

17 and down Georgia Avenue you can pay to park.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So that is

20 available.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But there are

22 other licensed establishments along Georgia
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1 Avenue?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Nearby?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, ma'am.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  How

6 many?  How many?  I mean how many?  I'm just

7 trying to wonder how many establishments are

8 there that will be, you know, vying for spaces

9 there.

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Well, based on --

11 well, you know, we base on 1,000 feet for the GIS

12 system and there was only 14 that are currently

13 open and operating.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great. 

17 Okay.  I think that's it for me.  Others?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good afternoon,

21 Investigator Peru.

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Good afternoon,
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1 sir.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I want you to help me

3 sort of visualize or understand the makeup of the

4 neighborhood.

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Sure.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I'm looking at

7 Exhibit 1, which is a map.  Oh, actually Exhibit

8 2 maybe is better, which is also a map.  So you

9 said to the right as I'm facing the

10 establishment, to the right is a parking lot?

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  So there is

12 a -- it's chained off.  So if you are looking at

13 the map this way, right?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  And Kenyon Street,

16 this corner square here there is a building set

17 back that is an old market that is closed and

18 abandoned. And in front of that is a parking lot

19 that is chained off.  And so you can't drive in

20 there and use it, but it is always empty and so

21 it's an available space, yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's right there on
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1 the corner?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes, sir.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The parking lot is

4 right there on the corner.  Okay.  Are those --

5 what is to the left of the establishment?  Are

6 those all commercial establishments?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, all

8 commercial.  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And directly

10 across the street, Georgia Avenue, are those

11 commercial?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Commercial as

13 well, yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are they occupied

15 commercial or are they vacant storefronts?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, primarily all

17 occupied, yes, sir.  Yes, sir, there is a mix of

18 businesses there.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

20 Now, directly behind the establishment, are those

21 all residential houses that I'm seeing?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's all

2 residences?

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And then going

5 across the street directly behind the commercial

6 strip there, it's all residences?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great.  Now,

9 I understand.  Now, I'm trying to understand what

10 the summer garden looks like.

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Okay.  

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You know, it looks

13 like 18, 19 maybe 20, 21, those all kind of look

14 like exterior back.

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you tell me what

17 I'm looking at?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So -- I can.  So

19 if you walk in, so Photo No. 18 --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- is basically

22 showing if you walk into the establishment on the
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1 first floor and you look straight back through

2 the establishment, you can see the sliding

3 doors --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- that lead out

6 to the summer garden.  And then I kind of tried

7 to do a step-by-step.  So this is -- 19 is me

8 standing outside of those sliding doors taking a

9 shot of the summer garden area and space.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  The building

12 directly behind is a vacant building that I was

13 told by the owner is part of the property, so his

14 space as well, that he will have storage, office. 

15 It's actually the bottom floor of that is an old

16 garage, it looks like, and he said he is going to

17 have his offices up on the second floor of that

18 building behind there.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's behind that

20 building?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Behind that

22 building would be another street where residences
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1 are back behind that.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is it an alleyway or

3 a street?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  There is -- an

5 alleyway or a street?  I'm not --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's just try to get

7 a picture here.

8             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Going back to the map

10 actually.

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, that's where

12 I was headed back myself.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It looks like it's an

14 alleyway.  Would that be correct?  Am I looking

15 at that?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's like --

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  It's on

19 Kenyon.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- so it would be

21 fair to say it's like a two story garage?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And as far as

2 you know, there is no plans to occupy that by

3 anyone except the owner?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  The owner will

5 have his office, yes, correct.  That's what he

6 told me.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And he is not

8 applying to operate any part of this --

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- business there or

11 license it for alcohol?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Correct, yes, sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  On either

14 side, what's on either side of the summer garden?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  There is a brick

16 wall on both sides of the summer garden.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are they an adjacent

18 building?  Is that what --

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, it's with the

20 adjacent businesses, commercial businesses.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That looks like its

22 two story on one side, on the right side and one
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1 story on the left side.  Is that true?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  That's the -- so

3 that building to the right side, that parking lot

4 that I was referring to?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  When you are

7 standing outside, that's the vacant building

8 currently.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's in

10 front?  That's behind the parking lot?

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, it's kind of

12 tucked, because the parking lot is right on the

13 street.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that a two story

15 building then?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  And the building

17 is set back.  I can't remember --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I'm looking at

19 this map and the wall goes up at least past the

20 first story.

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, it's high.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you looking
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1 at, Mr. Alberti, a particular exhibit?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Exhibit 20.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thanks.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And then Exhibit 21

5 looks like it's the left hand wall which is a one

6 story building?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, correct.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Great.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have any idea

11 what the dimensions are with the interior or the

12 summer garden?

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, sir.  I do

14 not.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You don't.  Okay. 

16 That's fine.

17             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It wasn't

18 excessively large.  I mean, 25 to 30 feet if I

19 was to guess a row home structure, that would be

20 my estimate if you are asking for an estimate. 

21 Maybe the interior space --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just sort of give me
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1 an idea.  I mean, how many -- you know moderate

2 sized rooms, how many rooms deep would it be? 

3 Okay, because some of these row houses are three

4 rooms deep, some of them are two rooms deep.

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I understand, I

6 understand.  Probably deep-wise I would say

7 three.  I would say three easy.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It would be, yes,

10 yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So I mean

12 it's hard to -- I gotcha.

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I mean, if you

14 look at --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Well,

16 actually, I can probably look this up.  We can

17 look it up in the Administrative records, I'm

18 sure.  

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If you look at

20 Exhibit 13, that's kind of the bar is to my left

21 in Exhibit 13.  And I'm taking the shot almost at

22 the beginning of where the buildings -- of the
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1 entryway.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If that's your --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I gotcha.  I gotcha. 

5 And the second floor is as large as the first

6 floor?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  The second floor

8 is kind of broken up.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But is it as large?

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's as large.  Okay. 

12 And can you guess the dimensions of the summer

13 garden?

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It's a little bit

15 wider than the building because it expands past

16 the walls.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So it's maybe --

19 I mean, if I'm guessing, width 40.  The length,

20 that's hard to determine.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's all

22 right.
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No need to guess. 

3 Just if you don't know, that's fine.  I'm trying

4 to think if there is anything else that I need to

5 narrow.  Upstairs, are there windows on the rear

6 of the building?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  Yes, there

8 were.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And do I have

10 a shot of the side of the building?  So the

11 entrance is on the side of the building?  See,

12 No. 11 looks like an entrance on the side of the

13 building.  Do we have a shot of the front facing

14 Georgia Avenue?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No. 10, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No. 10 is the front

17 facing Georgia Avenue?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, that is the

19 front.  Yes, that's the side of the door.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Those are the three

21 windows of the establishment?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Facing Georgia
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1 Avenue, yes, sir.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know how many

3 windows are on the upstairs rear?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  The upstairs rear? 

5 I thought it was -- I have a photo of that here

6 as well.  

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, yes, I see it. 

8 Right here.  No. 19 is that it?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  19?  No, that is

10 the building behind the space.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, that's right.

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I see.  Okay.  Let

14 me see if there is anything just to confirm.

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I don't think I

16 have a shot of that.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  I don't think I

18 saw a shot of that at all.

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I see the -- if

20 you look at Exhibit 20 and 21 --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- you can see
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1 this is the back of the building.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So Exhibit 20 is

4 showing these windows here.  Exhibit 21 is

5 showing the upper windows on that side.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So those --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's showing the

9 two sides --

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, the two

11 corner lots, yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- of the corner lot. 

13 Okay.  Good.  Thank you.  I have no further

14 questions.  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Others?  

16             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Jones?

17             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 

18 Can you go to Exhibit 2?

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And just I know

21 I'm circling back just a little bit, but I just

22 want to make sure I'm following.  There is an
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1 arrow with a call-out box that says Hush or a

2 line excuse me, call-out box that says Hush. 

3 There is what appears to be a dark orange and a

4 light orange coloring scheme associated with the

5 diagram.  Do you see to what I am referring?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Dark orange and

7 light orange?

8             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  There seems to be

9 a dark orange that kind of outlines the exact

10 physical structure that is on the lot.

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I see what you are

12 referring to, yes.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, I see it now.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Does this correspond

16 with what you remember seeing when you were

17 actually at the property, in terms of the layout

18 of the property or the physical, the real -- the

19 improvements on the lot as you remember it or do

20 you only remember walking through the actual

21 building that was intended to be used for the

22 license purposes?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Mr. Jones, I'm not

2 sure I'm understanding your question exactly.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there is a

4 call-out box that says Hush.  You see that,

5 right?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  And that call-out box

8 is a black dot?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  That black dot is on

11 top of a rectangle?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

13             MEMBER JONES:  And that rectangle is

14 inside of a larger rectangle?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  That larger rectangle,

17 as I would typically understand that, would be

18 the line, the property lines of the lot?

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Upon which the

21 building, which is the smaller rectangle, resides

22 or sits?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  In this case, it

2 is really deceiving, but yes, so you would be

3 correct in saying that the smaller rectangle --

4             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- would be the

6 establishment.  And the -- to the right of that

7 would be that empty parking lot.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Is the empty parking

9 lot?

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  All right.  I

12 just wanted to make sure I understood that.  All

13 right.  It also looks, from that picture or this

14 diagram, that directly to the back of the

15 rectangle that is the establishment or as I'm

16 perceiving it to be the establishment, which is--

17 has frontage to Georgia Avenue, there is another

18 structure.  Is that structure that is behind it

19 the structure you are referring to as like the

20 two car garage?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Or two story garage?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER JONES:  And directly behind

5 that garage "garage-type space" there is an

6 alleyway.

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And then behind that on

9 the other side of the alleyway you are saying

10 there is extensive residential property where it

11 is occupied?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And when you

14 were saying there is a vacant building, you were

15 saying the vacant building is the one to the

16 right -- as I am standing on Georgia Avenue

17 looking at the establishment, Hush, that there is

18 a vacant building that is to the right of Hush,

19 but is actually on the property line or on the

20 property shared by the Hush building?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  You seem to be
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1 fairly confident in your description of that

2 building being vacant and that it is always

3 vacant.  How did you come to that knowledge?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Well, I have been

5 up and down Georgia Avenue quite often for work

6 and the parking lot, you know, is -- I always

7 make a comment that someone is going to purchase

8 that and put something there.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It's chained up. 

11 There is never vehicles there.  It has been

12 boarded up for a long time.  And when I received

13 the protest, I actually thought that was the

14 location of Hush.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  When I actually

17 showed up there, so I have never seen anything

18 there.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So it's just

20 based on your historical knowledge?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Observation.

22             MEMBER JONES:  And your personal
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1 observations.  There is not insight that you have

2 from the current owner of that building as to

3 what they intend to do with that going forward? 

4 Correct?

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.  And just

9 to make sure I'm clear also directly behind the

10 physical structure that is the primary building

11 for Hush, there is a light orange area between

12 that building and the two story garage area.  Is

13 that the area that you understand is intended to

14 be used as the summer garden?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And also just to

17 make sure I'm clear again, on the left side of

18 the Hush building there is another commercial

19 building and that commercial building is one

20 story or two stories to your recollection?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Two, I believe.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Two levels?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, I think so.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And Hush is two

3 levels?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

5             MEMBER JONES:  And it has a basement?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And to the right

8 of Hush there is a parking lot, vacant garage or

9 vacant spot.  There is no building directly

10 adjoining to or attached to the Hush building,

11 correct?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And you

14 said you -- and so now I'm inside the

15 establishment.  I'm walking with you inside the

16 establishment.  You went down to the basement?

17             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER JONES:  And you saw that they

19 were doing construction related to how they were

20 going to implement a kitchen down there?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Did you have a
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1 feel for on the first floor -- so you have the

2 basement, first floor then second floor.  On the

3 first floor, did you have any feedback from the

4 representative owner or did you see any signs of

5 how that was intended to be laid out?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  Well, he

7 described the areas of -- he thought would be a

8 seating area, benches with -- long benches with--

9 and tables and some chairs.  I also was able to

10 see that you can't access the -- there is a

11 stairwell that goes from the kitchen up to that

12 first level, main level.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So that is

15 accessible, because it's also accessible from the

16 rear summer garden, the basement kind of goes --

17 there is basement steps in the back as well.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So there is access

20 to that kitchen.  He just -- you know, the whole

21 place is under construction.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So, you know,

2 trying to get a visual of -- that's why you see

3 so many photos, but he did describe it as

4 benches, tables and chairs.  And I don't know if

5 he -- it felt like maybe he was still trying to

6 figure out exactly what he was putting in --

7             MEMBER JONES:  Right, understood.

8             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- to those

9 spaces.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  I just wanted to

11 get a feel for that.  And then let's take it to

12 the second floor.  Did you have an opportunity to

13 engage the owner related to how he intended to

14 use the second floor?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  He did say the

16 second floor would be more of a lounge feel, but

17 they will also be serving -- I specifically asked

18 about food service upstairs as well.  He did say

19 there would be food upstairs as well, but it

20 would be more of a lounge feel, but there would

21 also be some tables as well up there.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And did he
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1 indicate -- did he provide you any feedback as to

2 where the entertainment would be hosted,

3 centralized, operate out of, mini stage area? 

4 Was there going to be an open floor area?  Did he

5 provide any feedback or any indication related to

6 that?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No.  No, he did

8 not.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  He did not.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Did you speak to him

12 about entertainment at all?

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I did.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I did.

16             MEMBER JONES:  What feedback did he

17 give you about entertainment?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It was having --

19 well, I think he said karoke he wanted to have on

20 occasions.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I think as well as
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1 a DJ and some live music.  So he had several

2 ideas for entertainment.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And when those

4 feedback was raised to you or presented to you,

5 did you, in your mind, try to envision where in

6 the space that would take place?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I definitely had

8 a hard time envisioning where a band would go.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Live music would

11 go.  But the DJ obviously requires only nowadays

12 just a small laptop and some speakers.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Right.

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  So --

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And did you have

16 -- you took these pictures, Exhibit 19.  Can you

17 flip to that?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  19.  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER JONES:  What vantage point is

20 that picture taken from?  What perspective?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  That's me coming

22 out the sliding glass doors from the first floor
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1 facing the summer garden.  That's kind of like

2 what you would see if you were at that place and

3 you are exiting from the first floor.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Entering into the

6 summer garden.  That's what you see.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So given that,

8 what is directly to my right or what would be

9 directly to my right, if I was the one taking

10 that picture?

11             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  That's that white

12 wall.  That's the vacant building.

13             MEMBER JONES:  That's the vacant

14 building.

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  And directly to the

17 left is the neighboring commercial building?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  And so this building

22 with windows that I am seeing clearly in this
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1 photograph is this two story building structure

2 that has been referred to as like a two story

3 garage?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Based on the windows

6 and the placement of things, do you see -- based

7 on your observation, did it appear to you as if

8 this building was being used as a garage?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It's being used as

10 storage right now.  I went into that door to --

11             MEMBER JONES:  You did go in?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  -- I was curious. 

13 Yes, I did go in.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I didn't take any

16 photos of it because it wasn't related to the

17 establishment from what you could see, because it

18 was an empty space.  There was garage doors on

19 the alleyway side.  It didn't look useable at all

20 to me.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Fair enough.

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  And just to make
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1 sure I'm also understanding, if you could go to

2 Exhibit 20?

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Now, I'm looking at

5 those double doors that you are standing at when

6 you took the picture in Exhibit 19.

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Is that correct?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  It appears as if

11 there is a bit of an overhang from the second

12 story structure to the first floor where the deck

13 is slightly covered by the structure of the

14 second floor.  Is that correct?

15             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The structure of

17 the second floor looks like it is extended away

18 from the main structure, like it was an addition

19 of some sort that was built on to the main

20 building or main property.

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER JONES:  So there is brick for
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1 the main property and it looks like there is

2 siding and wood for the addition area.

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It's definitely an

4 extension.

5             MEMBER JONES:  It's definitely an

6 extension.  Is -- when -- do you have a picture

7 or can you speak to what was in that extension

8 area?  Was that part of the overall utilized

9 space for the first floor?

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, that's for the

11 second floor, Picture 31.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.  So this

13 Picture 31 --

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  That's what the

15 extension space looks like.  He did say it would

16 be used as well.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  As part of the

19 establishment.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So this would be

21 used as part of the lounge space?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.  Yes,



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

67

1 sir.  There will be seating out there as well.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.  Thank

3 you.  That's all I have.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

5 Anybody else from the Board?  Mr. Short?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Good afternoon.  

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Good afternoon,

8 sir.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  At any time were any

10 floor plans presented as to how the build-out

11 would look like when completed?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, sir.  I did

13 not see any floor plans.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Did you request them or

15 did you ask for them?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No.  Well, he --

17 it sounded like they were in the process of still

18 -- well, I was told that construction had

19 stopped.  He had taken it over from another

20 investor or another property owner who began

21 construction.  So he said he got their plans, but

22 had stopped construction awaiting for approval of
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1 the license.  He didn't want to put money back

2 into the establishment, designing and building it

3 out, until he had the license approved.  So

4 therefore, I don't think -- there is not -- he

5 didn't tell me that there was an set plans or

6 design elements.

7             He explained to me where the bars were

8 going to be and the kitchen was going to be, but

9 I didn't have a full blueprint layout.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  So nothing that would

11 relate to a business plan or anything, any ideas

12 that --

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Not that I was

14 shown.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And also, were

16 there any permits posted any place for the work

17 that was being done?  Any permits from DCRA or

18 any other Government agencies?

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I was told that

20 the work had stopped.  And that they would have

21 to get new permits and also contact DCRA once --

22 before they continued, before they began work.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  So in your professional

2 opinion, how much time would it take to get a

3 place like this ready for business?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Whew, I would say

5 60 to 90 days minimum.  I mean, and that's

6 construction work.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  That's after they get

8 permits?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If they got

10 permits and the actual work, it would take to

11 start construction, absolutely.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Thank you. 

13 That's all I have, Madam Chair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Anybody

15 else?  All right.  Applicant?

16             MR. KLINE:  Yes, thank you.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MR. KLINE:  Good afternoon,

20 Investigator.

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Good afternoon.

22             MR. KLINE:  You didn't see any work
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1 going on, at that point, did you?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, no, no.  There

3 was no working.

4             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, in your

5 report and you testified that there are 14

6 licenses within, what did you say, 1,000 feet?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I think it's --

8 yes, 1,200 feet or 1,000 feet, yes.

9             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  But that only includes

12 active licenses, correct?

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, correct.

14             MR. KLINE:  Are you aware of other

15 licenses that have been approved in the vicinity

16 of this location?

17             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, I'm not.

18             MR. KLINE:  Now, let's talk about the

19 summer garden area.  Let's make sure that we are

20 all clear.  So you come out the back door, the

21 sliding doors that you indicated are shown on

22 Exhibit 20, correct?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

2             MR. KLINE:  That's looking back at the

3 sliding glass doors that are in the building?

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Correct, yes, sir.

5             MR. KLINE:  And you are basically in--

6 and 18, Exhibit 18 shows that sliding glass door

7 out to the back, correct?

8             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  From inside out?

9             MR. KLINE:  From inside.

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So you are

12 basically in a bit of a canyon, aren't you?  I

13 mean, it's all walled in on all sides, isn't it?

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It is walled in,

15 yes.

16             MR. KLINE:  So the entire summer

17 garden area is walled in with at least 12 foot

18 walls, isn't it?

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  There is -- yes,

20 there is walls, yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, in terms

22 of the residences that are behind, there aren't
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1 any highrises back there, are there?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No.  No, there

3 were not.

4             MR. KLINE:  So in fact, there is --

5 there are barriers from the summer garden seating

6 area that exceed the height of anyone in the area

7 that might hear noise from there, aren't there?

8             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  There are walls on

9 all sides, yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And they are all

11 cinder block or brick walls?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, they appear

13 to be.

14             MR. KLINE:  The vacant building to the

15 right of the establishment on Georgia Avenue, do

16 you know that by signage or otherwise to be the

17 old Georgia Avenue Market?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I believe the sign

19 says some market, yes.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

22             MR. KLINE:  Great.  Thank you that's
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1 all.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

3 Protestants, do you have questions for our

4 Investigator?

5             MR. TABIEI:  Good afternoon,

6 Investigator.

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Good afternoon.

8             MR. TABIEI:  So in regard to the other

9 establishments in the area, you mentioned -- you

10 had mentioned that Bravo Lounge has an

11 entertainment endorsement as well?

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Is that correct?

14             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  And in regard to that

16 entertainment endorsement, are you familiar with

17 what type of entertainment they offer at the

18 establishment?

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  When I have -- on

20 my visits, there has only been a DJ.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Been a DJ.  And does --

22 are you familiar with whether Bravo Lounge
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1 charges a cover charge for their entertainment?

2             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  Relevance.

3             MR. TABIEI:  The relevance is related

4 to the applicant's request for a cover charge and

5 the character of the surrounding establishments.

6             MR. KLINE:  I'm not aware of that

7 being a standard in the statute.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The cover charge

9 is at issue, is it not?  Is the applicant asking

10 for --

11             MR. KLINE:  Well, he has applied for

12 a cover charge, but whether or not someone else

13 does or not charge a cover is not particularly

14 relevant.  It might be, but I'm not sure what the

15 relevance of that is.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm going

17 to --

18             MR. KLINE:  I'll withdraw it.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- overrule the

20 objection.  Go ahead.  It means you can ask the

21 question.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Sorry?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can ask the

2 question.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Oh, okay.  So are you

4 familiar with whether Bravo Lounge charges a

5 cover charge for their entertainment that they

6 offer?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I did not see an

8 endorsement on their license.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And in regard to--

10 you said that you have had issues with noise

11 violations at Bravo Lounge where you have been

12 called to that establishment?

13             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  Relevance.

14             MR. TABIEI:  The relevance is I

15 believe that -- I'm trying to prove that the

16 distance of Bravo Lounge to the residences, given

17 that it has an entertainment endorsement, would

18 be analogous to this applicant's entertainment

19 endorsement.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because of the

21 similar --

22             MR. TABIEI:  The similar character.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the same

2 distance about?

3             MR. TABIEI:  The distance between

4 Bravo Lounge to the residences in the

5 neighborhood.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm going

7 to allow it.

8             MR. KLINE:  I don't believe we have

9 established the distance of this other business

10 to the residences, at this point.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So do you want to

12 ask?

13             MR. TABIEI:  I'm more than happy to

14 establish that point.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can't -- do

16 you want to ask Mr. Peru if he knows if they are

17 similar?

18             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  Would you say in

19 your opinion that Bravo Lounge in its proximity

20 to the residences is similar to the proximity of

21 Hush to those residences?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I would say it's
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1 similar, yes.

2             MR. TABIEI:  It's similar.  And so you

3 would say that in your professional opinion that,

4 you know, Bravo Lounge has experienced some noise

5 violations?

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I did not say

7 violations.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Or that you have been

9 called as relating to a complaint?

10             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Complaints, yes,

11 yes.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

14             MR. TABIEI:  And complaints -- and so

15 can you -- why did those complaints not continue

16 to violations?  What -- 

17             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If we respond --

18 a noise complaint -- I guess I can break down the

19 procedure.  

20             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  If a complaint

22 comes in, whether it is via email or on the
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1 telephone, ABRA Investigators respond to the

2 area.  We then contact the complainant and it's

3 usually a resident.  And the resident then -- we

4 ask them what their concerns were.  We go outside

5 the establishment ourselves and listen to see if

6 we can hear any noise.  If we cannot, we ask the

7 residents if they want us to enter their

8 residence to then determine if there is a noise

9 violation, a noise emanating and entering their

10 residence as well.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

12             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I would say on

13 more than half of noise complaints, residents do

14 not want us to come into their residence if we

15 don't hear any noise from the exterior of the

16 establishment.  On every noise complaint though,

17 we would notify the owner that a complaint had

18 come in and give them an opportunity to whether

19 lower their volume of the music or their bass or

20 whatever it might be.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And in regard to

22 the Bravo complaints, would you say that you can
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1 recollect the nature of those complaints?

2             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I cannot.  I

3 cannot.

4             MR. TABIEI:  That's fine.  So for

5 example, you were the -- were you the

6 Investigator who was called to the Bravo Lounge?

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I have been out

8 there, yes.

9             MR. TABIEI:  You have been out there. 

10 And could you remember what the -- like the

11 nature?  Like was it the summer garden that was

12 causing the complaint?  Was it the music inside?

13             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I believe it was

14 noise.

15             MR. TABIEI:  It was just noise?

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Noise emanating,

17 yes.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

20             MR. TABIEI:  But again, in your

21 opinion, Bravo Lounge is similar in its proximity

22 to the residences behind it?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.  There is

2 residents behind Bravo Lounge like there is

3 behind Hush, yes.

4             MR. TABIEI:  And you have received

5 noise complaints from Bravo Lounge? 

6             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  No further

8 questions.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MR. KLINE:  I have questions in light

11 of that.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have

13 questions in light of that line of questioning? 

14 All right.  I'll give you a little leeway.

15             MR. KLINE:  Investigator Peru, Bravo

16 Lounge is located in the 2900 Block of Georgia

17 Avenue?

18             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

19             MR. KLINE:  So that's five blocks

20 south of this establishment, isn't it?

21             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes, sir.

22             MR. KLINE:  Bravo Lounge doesn't have
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1 an out building behind it that might act as a

2 barrier to the noise, does it?

3             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Correct.  It does

4 not.

5             MR. KLINE:  So in reality, Bravo

6 Lounge isn't similar situated to this

7 establishment, is it?

8             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I can't speak on

9 the distances or situations.  I would say there

10 is no -- the summer garden is -- you are

11 referring to the outdoor space.  Hush -- Bravo

12 Lounge does not have the same outdoor space that

13 Hush has and it does not have a building behind

14 it like Hush has.

15             MR. KLINE:  All right.  

16             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Yes.

17             MR. KLINE:  So you don't have any

18 reason at all to conclude that just because there

19 were -- there have been noise complaints at Bravo

20 Lounge that there might be noise complaints at

21 Hush, do you?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I would never
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1 conclude that.  Every place is different.

2             MR. KLINE:  Great.  Thank you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

4             MR. TABIEI:  If I may clarify, Madam

5 Chair?  Bravo Lounge is actually --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, no. 

7             MR. TABIEI:  -- only two blocks, not--

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You need to use

9 the witness to do that.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because you

12 cannot testify.

13             MR. TABIEI:  If I may rebut then?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You have

15 one question to rebut --

16             MR. TABIEI:  I do.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that distance?

18             MR. TABIEI:  I do have a question for

19 the Investigator, if I may, Madam Chair?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. TABIEI:  You stated that the Bravo

22 Lounge was five blocks away?
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1             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I did not state

2 that no.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  I said that it's

5 a few blocks away from.  If I look at the

6 address, I can tell you.  The map will show us.

7             MR. TABIEI:  If you could clarify the

8 address for Bravo Lounge?

9             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  It looks like one,

10 two -- it looks about two and a half.  So Bravo

11 Lounge address is 2917 and Hush is 3124. 

12 According to the map, Exhibit 1, it looks like

13 Bravo Lounge is on Hobart Street and Georgia

14 Avenue.  Hobart Street is one, two, three, four

15 streets from Kenyon Street.

16             MR. TABIEI:  And just going back to

17 Bravo Lounge, if you could recollect then that

18 would be good, if you were able to -- when you

19 were called in regard to those complaints whether

20 you were able to hear noise emanating from the

21 building?

22             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  No, like I said
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1 previously, there was nothing sustained.  So from

2 the front or from the rear from the alleyway.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any other

5 Board questions?  All right.  Thank you very

6 much.

7             INVESTIGATOR PERU:  Thank you.

8             (Whereupon, the witness was excused.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kline,

10 whenever you are ready.

11             MR. KLINE:  Yes.  I call to the stand

12 Cecill Lall Hardatt.  Cecill.  Okay.  Sir, if you

13 would step over here, please, and be sure that I

14 get your name.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sir, I'm going to

16 swear you in.

17             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, ma'am.

18 Whereupon,

19                  CECILL LALL HARDATT

20 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

21 Applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

22 assumed the witness stand and was examined and
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1 testified as follows:

2             MR. HARDATT:  I do.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you.

4                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

5             MR. KLINE:  Good afternoon, Mr.

6 Hardatt.

7             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

8             MR. KLINE:  Is that correct?

9             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  Yes.  Mr. Hardatt, where

11 do you reside?

12             MR. HARDATT:  2006 Banneker Drive, 

13 N.E.

14             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Is that near the

15 establishment known as Taste Lounge?

16             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

17             MR. KLINE:  How far away is that?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Probably like five

19 blocks.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And are you

21 familiar with Mr. Chris Nwaeze?

22             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, yes.
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1             MR. KLINE:  And are you familiar with

2 -- when he operated Taste Lounge?

3             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

4             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Are you aware of

5 how he operated it, in terms of his ability as an

6 operator and whether he disturbed the

7 neighborhood?

8             MR. HARDATT:  Not of my knowledge.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, can

10 you speak up or --

11             MR. HARDATT:  Oh.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- speak into the

13 microphone, so we can definitely hear you?  What

14 did you answer to the last question?

15             MR. HARDATT:  No, I didn't know of any

16 noise or complaint, nothing like that.

17             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

18             MR. HARDATT:  I'm not aware of it.

19             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And have you

20 been in the place?

21             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

22             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And tell the Board
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1 a little bit about what you experienced when you

2 were in the place.

3             MR. HARDATT:  Well, we get -- there is

4 me and my family members we go there and it was a

5 good environment, that's why we go there.  And

6 it's close to our home.

7             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Would you have any

8 objection to an establishment run by Mr. Nwaeze

9 locating near your home?

10             MR. HARDATT:  No.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  I don't have

12 any further questions of the witness, at this

13 time.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now, you

15 go next in this round.

16                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

17             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Hardatt?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

19             MR. TABIEI:  You stated previously

20 that you live five blocks --

21             MR. HARDATT:  Five or six blocks, yes.

22             MR. TABIEI:  -- from --
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1             MR. HARDATT:  I live on Bunker Hill

2 Road.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Bunker Hill Road.  And so

4 you lived close to his previous --

5             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

6             MR. TABIEI:  -- establishment?

7             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  On Hamlin?

9             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And are there any

11 other establishments that you live close in

12 proximity to?

13             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

14             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so you stated

15 that you have never heard any complaints

16 regarding --

17             MR. HARDATT:  No complaints.

18             MR. TABIEI:  -- Taste Lounge?

19             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Ever?

21             MR. HARDATT:  Never.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Never.
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1             MR. HARDATT:  Of my knowledge, yes.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Have you ever

3 attended any ANC meetings?

4             MR. HARDATT:  I don't know what is ANC

5 meetings.

6             MR. TABIEI:  And have you ever heard

7 of any other complaints regarding any other

8 establishments in your neighborhood?

9             MR. HARDATT:  No.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  No further

11 questions.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

13 Members?  Mr. Short?

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Good afternoon, sir.

15             MR. HARDATT:  Good afternoon, sir.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  You currently live in

17 Ward 5?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And the proposed

20 business is going to be in Ward 1?

21             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that pretty
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1 residential that you are living in now off of

2 Bunker Hill Road?

3             MR. HARDATT:  Are we talking about the

4 Georgia Avenue?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  No.  Where you live

6 now.

7             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, I live, yes, Ward

8 5.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Ward 5.  Is that pretty

10 residential?

11             MR. HARDATT:  No, right behind me

12 there is a lot of business there, the whole

13 block.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  What's the name of that

15 street?

16             MR. HARDATT:  It's Bunker Hill Road.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Bunker Hill Road?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And your address is?

20             MR. HARDATT:  2006.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  2006. And what street

22 are you on again?
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1             MR. HARDATT:  Bunker Hill Road.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  You are on Bunker Hill,

3 right?

4             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, yes.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  But you said right

6 behind you are some more businesses.

7             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Or did you mean to say

9 behind you?

10             MR. HARDATT:  In front.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  In front?

12             MR. HARDATT:  In front, sir.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Oh, okay.  All right. 

14 Okay.  How long have you been over there in Ward

15 5?

16             MR. HARDATT:  2005.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Oh, okay.  Do you like

18 it?

19             MR. HARDATT:  It's good, nice.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Pretty quiet?

21             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  So any businesses there
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1 that have -- do any businesses there have live

2 entertainment, bands?

3             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  They do?

5             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Can you name some of

7 them?

8             MR. HARDATT:  I don't actually go to

9 them.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  You don't go to them?

11             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, but there are over

12 on the block between 20th and 21st Street on Bunker

13 Hill Road.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  On Bunker Hill Road. 

15 Right there where you are coming to the turn?

16             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, yes.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Coming toward Taylor

18 Street?

19             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And you have

21 been there for -- since 2005?

22             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Pretty quiet?

2             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Do you know much about

4 Georgia Avenue?

5             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, I used to live at 

6 Delafield Place.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Delafield?  So that's

8 about 15 blocks away from --

9             MR. HARDATT:  Down --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  -- where we are talking

11 about now, right?

12             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  That's off a bit.  But

14 at any rate, what I want to ask you is do you

15 know -- can you tell me the difference between

16 Georgia Avenue and where you live on Bunker Hill

17 Road?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Well, there Bunker Hill

19 Road just has one little spot of a business there

20 and down here is they have more business.  I

21 would think it's more potential for business.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  That's it. 
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1 Thank you very much, Madam Chair, that's all I

2 have.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Others? 

4 So I just want to follow-up a little bit, though

5 Mr. Short has a really good understanding of the

6 city, you know, of all parts, better than I do,

7 at least with respect to these streets.  Is

8 Bunker Hill Road quieter than Georgia Avenue

9 where we are talking about in this case?

10             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you know?

12             MR. HARDATT:  I would say so.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's quieter?

14             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So when you say

16 but there are a lot of businesses in front of

17 you --

18             MR. HARDATT:  Georgia Avenue is more,

19 traffic-wise is more noisy.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  More traffic,

21 right.

22             MR. HARDATT:  Bunker Hill Road is not
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1 that much.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Bunker Hill Road

3 where the businesses that you are talking about,

4 are they more consolidated?  Is it a smaller area

5 than Georgia Avenue?

6             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But your--

8 particularly where you were in relation to, what

9 is it called, Taste Lounge, is that what it's

10 called?

11             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How close were

13 you to Taste Lounge?

14             MR. HARDATT:  It's about five to six

15 blocks.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five or six

17 blocks away?

18             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you were never

20 disturbed by any of the noise, right?

21             MR. HARDATT:  Well, when I went there

22 and when the door was closed, you could hardly
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1 hear the music outside.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You also

3 were a frequenter?

4             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You went there as

6 a patron?

7             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.  So

9 you observed it when you were there?

10             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then from

12 your residence.  Okay.  And there were no

13 problems?

14             MR. HARDATT:  No, there is no problem

15 with it.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

17 Anybody else?  Yes, Mr. Alberti?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sir, just real quick. 

19 So how are you acquainted with Mr. Nwaeze?

20             MR. HARDATT:  Well, I used to go to

21 the club, because we have a club, too.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?
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1             MR. HARDATT:  I said my brother have

2 a club.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Your brother has a

4 club?

5             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A licensed

7 establishment?

8             MR. HARDATT:  Nightclub, nightclub.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A nightclub?  What's

10 the name of the nightclub?

11             MR. HARDATT:  Timehri International.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Timehri?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Timehri, okay.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you have met Mr.

15 Nwaeze through your brother?

16             MR. HARDATT:  No.  I go there.  Yes,

17 my brother goes also, so we met.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You go where?

19             MR. HARDATT:  I go to his place.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Your brother's place?

21             MR. HARDATT:  No, his place.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You go to Mr.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

98

1 Nwaeze's place?

2             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how do you know

4 Mr. Nwaeze?  Just from going there?

5             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, going there.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, what's your

7 brother have to do with this?  Your brother is

8 acquainted with Mr. Nwaeze?

9             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, well, he told me

10 that's the guy that owned the place.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

12 Did he introduce you to Mr. Nwaeze?

13             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He did?

15             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

17             MR. HARDATT:  Because, you know, he

18 have a club and he said this guy, you know, he

19 own the club.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any other

22 Board questions?  Any other questions on Board
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1 questions?

2             MR. KLINE:  Just one.

3                 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

4             MR. KLINE:  Is your brother Jonathan

5 Wells?

6             MR. HARDATT:  No.  He is the -- my

7 brother's partner.

8             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Thank you.  That's

9 all I have.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you say he is

11 your brother's partner?

12             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, it's Rap Sean

13 Ramna, the one with the long hair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

15 Timehri is your brother's?

16             MR. HARDATT:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your brother is

18 a partner of Timehri?

19             MR. HARDATT:  Yes, with Jonathan

20 Wells.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I just

22 -- what's your business?
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1             MR. HARDATT:  I do HVAC work.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You do what?

3             MR. HARDATT:  HVAC work.  I used to do

4 heat and air conditioning.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay, got it.

6             MR. HARDATT:  I got HVAC work.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

8 All right.  Any other questions on Board

9 questions?  Okay.  Thank you very much.

10             MR. HARDATT:  Okay.  Thank you.

11             (Whereupon, the witness as excused.)

12             MR. KLINE:  I call to the stand

13 Christopher Nwaeze.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll swear

15 you in.

16 Whereupon,

17                  CHRISTOPHER NWAEZE

18 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

19 Applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

20 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

21 testified as follows:

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I do.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Thank

2 you.

3                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

4             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Would you

5 state your full name for the record, please?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Christopher Nwaeze.

7             MR. KLINE:  What's your connection to

8 the applicant, Anyado Hospitality Group, LLC?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm the owner/president.

10             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, do you --

11 have you been in the hospitality industry before?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MR. KLINE:  And what businesses have

14 you been involved in?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  What businesses?

16             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the first business,

18 of course, is Taste International.  We started in

19 2006, July 2006, in Baltimore City.  

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  So that was in

21 Baltimore?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.
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1             MR. KLINE:  So that's not the Taste

2 that was in the District of Columbia?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  No, no.

4             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And was that your

5 first foray into the hospitality business?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  What were you doing before

8 that?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Previously I was a

10 computer engineer.

11             MR. KLINE:  Computer engineer?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  With the Homeland

13 Security.

14             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, what made you

15 decide to get into the restaurant or hospitality

16 business?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, it's my wife

18 sitting behind you.  She was -- the parents used

19 to own the -- one of the best African restaurants

20 called Sahara Oasis in Hamilton Street in

21 Hyattsville.  So she has always been part of the

22 business prior to me meeting her.  And after
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1 that, she basically inspired me into getting into

2 hospitality after we met in 2005.

3             So from 2006 we actually ventured into

4 opening up our own -- our first place.

5             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Which is in Baltimore,

7 Maryland.

8             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And does that

9 business still exist?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  So you have been in that

12 business for nine years?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  And do you have any other

15 businesses?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

17             MR. KLINE:  What else?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Oxygen, the restaurant in

19 Downtown Harbor in Baltimore City.

20             MR. KLINE:  What -- describe for the

21 Board if you will -- well, let me withdraw that.

22             Will your Hush on Georgia Avenue be
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1 similar to these other businesses?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, it's an extension of

3 that, yes, same meaning.

4             MR. KLINE:  So explain to the Board if

5 you will what the concept is, what these

6 businesses are about, Taste in Baltimore and

7 Oxygen in Baltimore.

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, Taste International

9 was actually brought in from a conception of what

10 my wife and her parents did when they were on

11 Hamilton Street.  So we expanded the menu on and

12 added numerous foods, American dishes and a

13 number of small Caribbean items.  We wanted to

14 create an environment as far as where anybody

15 from any part of the world can come in and be

16 able to find something on the menu, not to have a

17 menu that is too strange for people not to wonder

18 what it is.  So we had a menu where people can --

19 anyone can come in and be able to find something. 

20 So we're very diverse.

21             So that's what we created from our

22 first location to our second location, which was
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1 on Hamlin Street when we had it.  So that's the

2 same concept that we are trying to introduce back

3 in the District since we left our initial

4 location on Hamlin Street.

5             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, is food an

6 important component of what it is that you do in

7 these businesses?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Food is always the number

9 one thing that we strive for to provide.

10             MR. KLINE:  In your Baltimore

11 locations, do you have minimum food service

12 requirements?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  That you have to meet?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  The -- both of my

16 locations, they have minimal food requirement.

17             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And what are

18 they up there?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Taste International

20 Baltimore is 33.5 percent.  The same with Oxygen,

21 the same percentage of food requirement.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  What's the percentage
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1 again?  I didn't hear.

2             MR. NWAEZE:  33.5.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  33.5?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  Now, that is less than

6 what is, in terms of percentage, required under

7 D.C. Law, correct?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Depending on this and it

11 depends on the license.

12             MR. KLINE:  Given that food is an

13 important component of what you do in your other

14 businesses, and you have said that this business

15 will be an extension of those, why did you apply

16 for a Tavern License?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we only have been

18 a little bit -- we are very comfortable with

19 Tavern License and we -- it's tougher for us to

20 want to deal with the food requirement situation,

21 so we are much more comfortable without the food

22 requirement.
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1             MR. KLINE:  All right.  But with a

2 Tavern License it's still your intention to serve

3 food in this business?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, same as it were,

5 yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  Now, entertainment is also

7 an important component of what you do in

8 Baltimore, correct?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  What form does it take,

11 who comes to see it?  Give the Board some flavor

12 of what it is that you do up there.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the same -- pretty

14 much the same thing that we are applying for

15 here, which is we want to have an option to have

16 -- play recorded music, DJ and the option to have

17 live jazz like we do in Baltimore on occasion. 

18 And do a lot of karoke on the weekdays.  So

19 that's pretty much the same thing that we want to

20 be able to have the option to do with our new

21 location.

22             MR. KLINE:  Is it something that you
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1 do all the time every weekend, every Friday,

2 every Saturday night, every Thursday night?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  In regards to karoke, you

4 know, it comes more like a seasonal basis.  We do

5 it maybe six months in a year, then that phases

6 off.  More occasions like in summertime we do

7 more karoke.  As far as DJs it's mostly on some

8 evenings and some weekends.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. Nwaeze, I'm

10 going to ask you to look in this direction, so

11 that I can read your lips.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Sure.

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'm serious.

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Okay, sir.

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'm having

16 trouble hearing you.

17             MR. NWAEZE:  All right.  

18             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So that last

19 point and look at him, you don't have to look at

20 me, you want to do karoke seasonally and then the

21 DJ and the live entertainment?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Right. And the karoke it
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1 becomes seasonal for us and the DJs usually some

2 -- most weekends, mostly on weekends and on some

3 evenings.

4             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, you had

5 a place in the District of Columbia as well,

6 correct?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  I had a place, yes.

8             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And what was

9 that called?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Taste International.

11             MR. KLINE:  And how -- when did you

12 open that place?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  We opened in December

14 2010.

15             MR. KLINE:  And do you still own that

16 place?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir.

18             MR. KLINE:  When did you get out of it

19 and how?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  We sold it in August 2012

21 before we relocated back to Baltimore and opened

22 Oxygen in downtown.
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1             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Madam Chair,

2 I would like to approach the witness.  I'm going

3 to hand him a stack of exhibits and just leave

4 the package up there as we the get to them.  The

5 Board has copies and the protestants have copies.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Fine.

7             MR. KLINE:  If you would behind the

8 exhibit list is a document.  Can you tell the

9 Board what that document is?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  This is Agreement of Sale

11 for Taste International on Hamlin Street.

12             MR. KLINE:  And does that reflect a

13 date on it?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. KLINE:  And what's the date?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  August 2, 2012.

17             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And the second

18 document, can you tell the Board, that would be

19 like nine pages in, what that is?  Do you see a

20 sheet with numbers on it?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the second document

22 I'm looking at here would be the bill of sale. 
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1 Is that what you are referring to?

2             MR. KLINE:  Yes, that's fine.  You can

3 identify that as well.

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.  It's the bill of

5 sale.

6             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And then the

7 third document?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  That's the settlement

9 sheet for the sale.

10             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And all these

11 documents relate to the sale of your interest --

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MR. KLINE:  -- in the Taste business? 

14 Let me finish my question before you answer. 

15 Look at him.  Taste license, they are connected

16 with the sale of your interest in the Taste

17 business that was licensed here in the District

18 of Columbia?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MR. KLINE:  And the settlement sheet

21 is dated what?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  August 2, 2012.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, I move

2 Exhibits 1 and 2 consisting of the agreement, the

3 bill of sale and the settlement sheet.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there an

5 objection?  Did you hear Mr. Kline would like to

6 move into evidence Exhibits 1 and 2, that are

7 listed on his exhibit sheet.  And the exhibits

8 are attached.  Do you have an objection?

9             MR. TABIEI:  We do not have any

10 objections.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Fine.  All

12 right.  Then they are admitted.

13             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

14             documents were marked as Applicant

15             Exhibit No. 1 and 2 for identification

16             and were received into evidence.)

17             MR. KLINE:  Now, do you have any

18 connection with the buyers, the people that took

19 over the business?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't have any

21 connection.  I know who they are.

22             MR. KLINE:  Were you involved in the
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1 management or operation of the business after

2 August 2, 2012?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I do not.

4             MR. KLINE:  To your knowledge, were

5 there any ABC violations during the period that

6 you owned the business?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  No violations.  And we

8 did not have any complaints either.

9             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Great.  Now,

10 turning back to your new business, Hush, you have

11 heard concerns that there might be noise from the

12 establishment and you also have had some

13 experience in the business.  Your businesses in

14 Baltimore, have you had to deal with noise

15 issues?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  So far we have not had

17 any problem from Oxygen in downtown and as well

18 as the Taste International, we been there since

19 2006 and we haven't had any violations.  So I

20 understand the concerns with the neighborhood,

21 which we are willing to address and make sure

22 that we continue to maintain the good record that



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

114

1 we have since 2006 going to Georgia Avenue

2 because the neighborhood is the one thing that we

3 have in mind.

4             We are part of -- we are in the

5 particular situation we become a part of the

6 neighborhood, so we always make sure that we are

7 paying attention to neighborhood concerns and

8 make sure we address any issues, try to prevent

9 it before it arises, but if it does, we make sure

10 to address it immediately.

11             MR. KLINE:  Do you have residences in

12 proximity to your businesses in Baltimore?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Actually, the Taste

14 International resident behind us is actually

15 closer than we have here on Georgia Avenue.  Yes,

16 we do have a residence that's very close to the

17 building.

18             MR. KLINE:  How close?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  I would say their bedroom

20 is literally 12 foot away from the building.

21             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, what do you

22 do?  Are there certain measures that you take in
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1 Baltimore to prevent issues with respect to

2 noise?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  We -- when we first

4 opened Taste International in Baltimore, of

5 course, having the neighborhood in mind was

6 always the number one thing, make sure -- the

7 first thing was making sure we operate

8 accordingly, because we sold our home to open the

9 business and we always had to make sure that we

10 don't lose our investment.  We don't lose our --

11 the only thing that we have, which is our money,

12 so we always made sure that we do everything

13 right.

14             And we always did it that way.  That's

15 the -- I think that is one of the things that we

16 were successful to date by making sure we go by

17 the book.  You know, on many occasions, we won't

18 have live entertainment on weekends.  We have --

19 I have personally walk around the building to see

20 if any noise is being emitted from the building,

21 so that I can, you know, correct it before it

22 becomes a complaint.
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1             So that's one thing that, you know,

2 especially on the current side of Taste

3 International which we have residents very close

4 to us, I always made sure we did.

5             MR. KLINE:  Do you take any steps with

6 respect to the sound system or the speakers to

7 make sure that noise does not emanate from the

8 building?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  It's part of the

10 analogy I just made, which if we have any type of

11 noise emitting from the building, then we always

12 have to go down and control the sound level.

13             MR. KLINE:  All right.  But what about

14 placement of speakers?  Are there any things that

15 you do proactively even before you might have a

16 complaint or hear an issue?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, in a situation like

18 this, we always -- placement of speakers is

19 always important in making sure we don't face any

20 speakers where it is going to face any -- where

21 the residents live, so we have to face it in a

22 way that it's facing away to control the noise. 
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1 So we place it facing the right direction.

2             MR. KLINE:  The Hush location, you are

3 taking over a project that is partially

4 completed, correct?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  And what is your intention

7 with respect to the plans that have already been

8 filed with the city and moving forward?  How do

9 you intend to proceed with that?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I actually brought

11 the original plan the previous owners had used to

12 approve -- the original plan they used to get a

13 building permit we purchased it from them,

14 because we wanted to complete the project based

15 on the approved plan.

16             So we are going to complete the

17 project based on the original plan they used to

18 get the initial building permit.

19             MR. KLINE:  Turning back to the

20 documents that are in front of you, are there

21 copies of the layout plans in that package of

22 documents?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Would you

3 identify those, please?  How many pages are they?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  I have three.

5             MR. KLINE:  Three pages?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Three pages, yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  And do those represent

8 reproductions of what is contained in the

9 building plans?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Exactly, yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And what are

12 they labeled at the bottom?  What floors or areas

13 are depicted on those plans?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  The first page is the

15 basement view, basement plan, where the kitchen

16 is located.  

17             MR. KLINE:  And then the second page?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  The second page will be

19 the first floor plan.  And the second floor plan

20 is the third page.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  I would move

22 the plans as Applicant's Exhibit 3.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any objection?

2             MR. TABIEI:  No objection.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

4 admitted.

5             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

6             document was marked as Applicant

7             Exhibit No. 3 for identification and

8             was received into evidence.)

9             MR. KLINE:  Now, if you would,

10 starting with the second page, the first floor

11 plan, it's long and narrow from top to bottom in

12 terms of what is laid out there, correct?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Where is the

15 front entrance to the establishment, based on

16 this plan?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  The front entrance --

18             MR. KLINE:  At the top or the bottom

19 of the page?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  It's right on the very

21 top.

22             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Of the page.

2             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So the top,

3 that would be Georgia Avenue?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  And the bottom would be

6 what, an alley?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  The rear end would be the

8 -- after the second building and the alleyway.

9             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So if you

10 would, walk the Board through the first floor

11 plan starting at the top in terms of what you

12 find there is what is located there.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I see as the plan

14 states now, as you walk into the building from

15 the front door on Georgia Avenue, that's the door

16 to the left which enters into the main first

17 floor building.  And it's a bar, half completed

18 bar from the previous owners that is already in

19 place.

20             And the dining proceeds from in front

21 of the bar towards the back of the building where

22 the double sliding door is located.
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1             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So if I may

2 stop you, in the middle of the drawing it looks

3 like something that looks like a stairwell.  Is

4 that what that is?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And then the

7 doors that are indicated there, is that where the

8 swinging doors or the sliding doors currently

9 are?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.  That swing door

11 diagram is the current where the sliding door is.

12             MR. KLINE:  All right.  

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Initially we changed to

14 swinging door.

15             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And then behind

16 that?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Behind that is so --

18 after that entrance, you enter into the summer

19 garden.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Proposed summer garden. 

22 And to the left is another step going to the
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1 kitchen from the summer garden.

2             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And then all

3 the way to the bottom to the back of the

4 property?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.  All the way to

6 the bottom of the property is the second building

7 that we propose to use as storage and the

8 upstairs as the office.

9             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Based on the plans.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Will there be

12 any public activities in that rear building?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

14             MR. KLINE:  So it will be your office

15 and storage?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  It will be office and

17 storage?

18             MR. KLINE:  So patrons will not be

19 found in that rear building?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

21             MR. KLINE:  Any time, correct?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  No.
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1             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, turning

2 your attention back to the front of the building,

3 is it your intention if you can get a permit to

4 do so to create a vestibule in that area?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, yes.  This --

6 that's the only thing that we plan to change with

7 this plan is to install the vestibule to make

8 sure that we can control any potential noise

9 coming out of the building which this plan does

10 not include, but we intend to include that before

11 we start any work to -- in order to help mitigate

12 any noise.

13             Because after reviewing this plan,

14 after we purchase, I realized that it was not a

15 part of the plan.  And we tend to do that.  This

16 is another thing, we trying to be proactive

17 because we want to make sure that we can control

18 sound before we have any complaints.  So we are

19 going to install that, which wasn't in the

20 initial part of the plan.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Is there

22 anything else on the first floor plan before we
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1 turn to the second floor plan that you think the

2 Board would want to know about?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  The first -- well,

4 basically, the diagram as well, there is another

5 step going towards the kitchen, so there is two

6 access to the kitchen where we plan to bring food

7 up from between -- in between the building -- in

8 between the floor that's the second step going

9 down to the kitchen.  And also the second --

10 another step on the back of the building going to

11 the kitchen to the summer garden.

12             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Let's turn the

13 page and look at the second floor.  And if you

14 would first tell the Board where, it looks like

15 there is a couple of sets of stairs that are

16 shown, it is that patrons would enter the second

17 floor.

18             MR. NWAEZE:  With the second floor

19 plan, as you enter from the first from Georgia

20 Avenue there is a straight steps that goes to the

21 second floor.  And with that steps as you enter

22 the second floor, then there is a second another
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1 bar to your left and the dining room area to your

2 right.

3             Towards the back of the building there

4 are multiple pre-framed out restrooms.  Then

5 there is another proposed egress steps that is

6 going to come down to the summer garden as an

7 egress, for lack of fire escape.

8             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And is there also

9 a private dining room there?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  And what is intended to go

12 in there?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  That's all tables and

14 chairs.

15             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And will that be

16 for bar activity, for dining activity, for

17 entertainment?  What do you expect for that?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Both.

19             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And then you also

20 have DJ booths on both floors, correct?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And then there
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1 is a kitchen located somewhere also, correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  The kitchen is on

3 the basement level.

4             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So we will

5 turn back to the first page.  And why don't you--

6 there is no public facilities in the basement

7 area, correct?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  No, public facilities,

9 except there is a lot of storage spaces for the

10 refrigerators, the kitchen area where the hood 

11 system is going to be installed and the

12 mechanical room.

13             MR. KLINE:  All right.  You also have

14 a rather large walk-in box down there also, don't

15 you?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, that's a proposed

17 space for one.

18             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Do you intend to

19 put that in?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And why do you need

22 such a big kitchen for a tavern?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we are happy that

2 the plan was done prior to our purchase and the

3 space is actually great for -- to put a kitchen

4 in.  There used to be a restaurant there in the

5 past.  I believe that restaurant was -- that

6 kitchen was also in the basement level.

7             So putting that kitchen on the

8 basement level was the best and based on the

9 initial permit that they did, so the kitchen is

10 big enough to contain large quantity of cooking

11 for our location, but we do a lot of catering

12 with a large kitchen as well, so that's one of

13 the attractions that we had to the space that,

14 you know, encouraged us to proceed further in

15 acquiring the space as the initial owner's did

16 not complete the project because of the kitchen

17 size.  It will allow us to do more food and

18 catering as well.

19             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And in terms

20 of the kitchen until when do you even intend to

21 serve food?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  We intend to have kitchen
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1 and sell food as long as we stay open, because I

2 know in Baltimore we have done it and people who

3 are eating and drinking goes hand-in-hand, so we

4 tend to have food throughout the night.

5             MR. KLINE:  And when you opened Taste

6 in D.C., was it your intention to keep the

7 kitchen open until closing or did you have

8 different intention, at that point?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, we always -- we

10 can't turn money down, so somebody will make sure

11 they have food.  And the kitchen the intention

12 was to have food as well until we close.

13             MR. KLINE:  Now, let's turn to the

14 next exhibit and ask if you can identify that

15 document?  Right behind the plan.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  The menu?

17             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  This is the

19 proposed menu.

20             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Is that

21 complete?  Is that everything you are going to

22 serve?  What does that represent?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  This is our current menu

2 that we use now and that's the proposed menu. 

3 Every now and then we add and remove stuff, but

4 right now, this is what we propose to start with.

5             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  When you say what

6 we use now, is that in use at your --

7             MR. NWAEZE:  In Baltimore.

8             MR. KLINE:  In Baltimore?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  At both locations in

11 Baltimore?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MR. KLINE:  All right.  I would move

14 the menu as Exhibit 4.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any objections? 

16 Any objections to the menu coming into evidence?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Not at all.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

19 All right.  That's admitted.

20             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

21             document was marked as Applicant

22             Exhibit No. 4 for identification and
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1             was received in evidence.)

2             MR. KLINE:  Now, let's talk a minute

3 about your management of nightlife activities. 

4 This is something you have done before, correct?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  All right.  In all your

7 locations?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. KLINE:  The two that are still

10 open and the one that is closed?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  How do you handle

13 your -- do you provide any security in the

14 operation of your establishments?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  We always do, yes.

16             MR. KLINE:  All right.  How do you

17 handle that?  Explain to the Board how you handle

18 it.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we have, in

20 Baltimore, in-house security.  We are not out-

21 sourcing our security services.  We have a

22 trained security staff that we have in-house that
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1 work directly for us.  So every single night that

2 we have live entertainment, we do have security

3 in place.  When it's regular restaurant hours,

4 happy hour, we normally do not have security, but

5 once live entertainment starts, then we have

6 scheduled staff based on a different night to

7 determine how many staff we staff as far as

8 security is concerned.

9             So we have security in place every

10 single time that we have live entertainment.

11             MR. KLINE:  Now, in D.C. previously

12 you had live entertainment?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  And did you use a slightly

15 different system in D.C. in terms of the

16 security?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  When we opened the

18 Taste International on Hamlin Street, we had out-

19 sourced our security to an outside agency.  They

20 are special police guys.  The company name, I

21 believe, was Strong Arm Security.  It's comprised

22 of special police individuals that we used, at
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1 that time, to provide our security at Taste

2 International.

3             MR. KLINE:  And where do you station

4 your security personnel throughout the

5 establishment?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we always have one

7 person at the door.  And we have several others

8 inside the premises towards the back door in the

9 middle of the floor and that -- into the

10 premises.

11             MR. KLINE:  What about in the summer

12 garden area?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we didn't have

14 summer garden at Taste International.

15             MR. KLINE:  But is that something you

16 intend to --

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MR. KLINE:  -- do at this

19 establishment, have someone stationed back there?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  And what about on the

22 second floor?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  We intend to have, of

2 course, at least two or three people upstairs

3 towards the back entrance, in the middle and as

4 you come up to the second level.

5             MR. KLINE:  Are you going to use SPOs

6 or are you going to do it in-house this time?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  We would hope to use an

8 SPO, but it's currently hard to determine now,

9 but we intend to find the right thing possible to

10 provide security, because that's the one thing.

11             MR. KLINE:  And in terms of training,

12 what training will you see that they are

13 provided?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, every individual

15 that we have hired as a security, we always make

16 sure they have crowd control experience,

17 experience with working as a security with proper

18 training and as well that's why we tend to shoot

19 more towards retired law enforcement, anyone with

20 the police experience because initially they have

21 the police training, you know, with their career.

22             So but we go after the people that
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1 have experience with law enforcement, so they can

2 handle the situation properly.

3             MR. KLINE:  And is that what you have

4 done in Baltimore?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  You have primarily hired

7 retired law enforcement?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Some are retired and most

9 of them are -- have worked in the nightlife

10 environment with prior security and training.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, have you

12 thought about a security plan for this

13 establishment?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, we did.

15             MR. KLINE:  I want to show you the

16 next exhibit and ask if you can identify that?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  That's the current

18 security plan we have drafted for 3124 Georgia

19 Avenue.

20             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And will you

21 revisit this when you open the establishment to

22 the extent that it might need to be tweaked?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  I would move the

3 security plan as Exhibit 5.

4             MR. TABIEI:  No objection, Madam

5 Chair.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just for

7 clarification, I'm going to admit this, but is

8 this a proposed security plan?  Is it a draft

9 security plan?

10             MR. KLINE:  It's a draft at this

11 point.  He has indicated that this is what he has

12 drafted at this point, but that he will relook at

13 it when they open to see how it might need

14 tweaked.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great. 

16 Thank you.

17             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

18             document was marked as Applicant

19             Exhibit No. 5 for identification and

20             was received into evidence.)

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  I'm showing

22 you the next exhibit and I'm going to hand you
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1 mine, which I'm going to also give to the Board,

2 because I think, inexplicably, I may only have

3 the only color one.

4             Do you see the aerial photo in the

5 package?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Do you recognize

8 what area that is?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe it's immediate

10 aerial view of the proposed business.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Do you have a

12 pen up there?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  None.

14             MR. KLINE:  Will you please circle

15 where the establishment is?  All right.  Now, can

16 you identify on that area or I'm sorry on that

17 photo where the summer garden seating area is?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

19             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Will you show

20 the Board where it is?  Make a smaller circle? 

21 All right.  And it isn't -- as we have heard in

22 prior testimony, it's enclosed on all four sides,
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1 correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, it is.

3             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And how high

4 are the walls that surround the proposed summer

5 garden seating area?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  As you enter into the

7 establishment towards the summer garden, to your

8 right that wall is actually 12 foot high or more. 

9 And to the left wall is probably maybe 10 foot,

10 the one to your left if not a little bit more.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Madam Chair,

12 I would move aerial photo as Applicant's Exhibit

13 6.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The one in the

15 packet or the one he has just marked?

16             MR. KLINE:  Oh, actually, I would like

17 to move this one because it is the color one.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, is that

19 marked because I couldn't really see from here

20 what he was circling.

21             MR. KLINE:  Then I'll move both of

22 them with the Board's permission?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That would

2 be helpful, I think.

3             MR. KLINE:  Because he has identified

4 them and he has marked it up.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

6 So --

7             MR. KLINE:  If I may approach the

8 witness?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- do you have

10 any objection?

11             MR. TABIEI:  No objection, Madam

12 Chair.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So Exhibit

14 6 is the area map that's in the packet that is

15 attached to the exhibit list, but there is -- we

16 can call this 6A?

17             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That is circled.

19             MR. KLINE:  On the one that the

20 circles and say that.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

22 All right.  So that is admitted as well.
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1             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

2             documents were marked as Applicant

3             Exhibit No. 6 and 6A for

4             identification and were received into

5             evidence.)

6             MR. KLINE:  Now, when you owned Taste

7 in D.C., did you interact with people in the

8 community, from the Advisory Neighborhood

9 Commission or citizens groups or anything like

10 that?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, we were part of the

12 neighborhood.  We attended ANC neighborhood

13 meetings.  And in several occasions we actually

14 prepared the food through the venues for the

15 community associations.  Yes, in the several

16 occasions we did provide food for that meeting

17 and we always attended the meetings.

18             MR. KLINE:  So the folks over there

19 knew who you were?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  And if there was any

22 issue, were you confident that you would have
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1 heard from them?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Oh, yes.

3             MR. KLINE:  Did you ever hear from

4 them concerning any issue --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  None.

6             MR. KLINE:  -- let me finish, with

7 respect to your establishment?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  None.

9             MR. KLINE:  And will you also make

10 efforts to see that the doors to the

11 establishment are not propped open when music is

12 being played?  Is that part of your noise

13 mitigation program?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  For when it was Taste

15 International?

16             MR. KLINE:  No, I mean in Hush.  Is

17 that something that you will do at Hush to make

18 sure the doors are not propped open when music is

19 being played?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, and that's one of

21 the reasons that we are trying to install the

22 second double door to make sure that we can keep
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1 any kind of noise inside.

2             MR. KLINE:  Now, we have talked about

3 karoke.  We have talked about DJ.  Do you also

4 intend to have live music from time to time?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  We hope to every now and

6 then have small band for live music, one or two

7 man band, some live jazz.  Sometimes have only

8 instrumental.  So, yes, that's a part of the --

9 something that we hope to offer.

10             MR. KLINE:  All right.  In terms of a

11 one or two man band, what would that consist of

12 and what style of music would it be?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  I have seen several

14 establishments that do have two people that play

15 instrumental.  It could be a guitar and a drum.

16             MR. KLINE:  And is that something that

17 you have done in your other locations?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  At Oxygen, yes, we have,

19 but we did not do that at Taste International.

20             MR. KLINE:  And at Oxygen, what was

21 the nature of the music that you had there?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the same applying
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1 live -- we have DJ.  We have live band on 

2 occasionally.  And we do a lot of karoke as well.

3             MR. KLINE:  And in terms of the live

4 music, what is, again, the style of your music? 

5 Is it hip-hop?  Is it go-go?  Is it jazz?  Is it

6 rock?  Is it folk?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  No, mostly on Fridays

8 it's jazz, mostly on Fridays.  Maybe three guys

9 playing jazz music.  And on a few occasions we

10 have just regular live band that, you know, play

11 a variety of music.

12             MR. KLINE:  All right.  I don't have

13 any further questions of the witness, at this

14 time.  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

16 Protestants, do you have questions?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

18                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MR. TABIEI:  Good afternoon, Mr.

20 Nwaeze.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Thank you.

22             MR. TABIEI:  So, Mr. Nwaeze, you are
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1 currently applying for a Tavern License --

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. TABIEI:  -- for 3124 Georgia

4 Avenue?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. TABIEI:  And you are and will be

7 the sole owner of 3124 Georgia Avenue?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. TABIEI:  And you were previously

10 the owner of 1812 Hamlin Street?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MR. TABIEI:  The establishment known

13 as Taste Lounge?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  And you sold this

16 establishment in 2012?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And did you

19 transfer this license in 2012 as well?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  No, it was not

21 transferred in 2012.

22             MR. TABIEI:  When was the license
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1 transferred?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe the completion,

3 it was complete, the transfer was completed

4 earlier this year.  It was initiated some time

5 ago, but it was not completed until early this

6 year.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  I would like to

8 move in the completion of the transfer document

9 before ABRA.  I have the -- here on June 4, 2014,

10 I have the signature showing that the application

11 was validly transferred and all the documents

12 were sufficient and appeared to be in compliance

13 with the law.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

15 need to give a copy to Mr. Kline and you need to

16 give a copy to me to be able to see what I'm

17 looking at.

18             MR. TABIEI:  If I may approach?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess so.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll get it.  I'll

21 get it.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll come around

2 there.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So did you -- you

4 served some of your documents on Mr. Kline?

5             MR. TABIEI:  We actually have not

6 traded documents and we were not advised as to

7 such by any Member of the ABC.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I did.  At the

9 status conference, I gave you instructions about

10 a PIF and an Exhibit Form and maybe that went,

11 you know, over you, but --

12             MR. TABIEI:  No, we definitely had

13 traded the PIF and were notified that we had to

14 exchange the PIFs through Ms. -- I believe her

15 name is Ms. Raines, Janea Raines.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Had we been notified that

18 we needed to exchange documents, at that time as

19 well, we would have been more than happy to.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a second.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Would you like me to

22 number the exhibit as well?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I mean,

2 there is a distinction between exhibits that are

3 offered in rebuttal and this may be one of those. 

4 But the fact is we haven't seen them, so this is

5 going to slow it down a little bit.  I need to

6 see the document.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And Mr. Kline

9 does in case he wants to raise an objection.

10             MR. TABIEI:  If it has any bearing, we

11 were not provided any of Mr. Kline's documents

12 prior to this hearing either.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. TABIEI:  So --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

16 So now it is -- oh, you have one for everybody?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All the Board

19 Members?

20             MR. TABIEI:  Yes, yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So what

22 you have just passed up is a document in ABRA's
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1 records.  Is that correct?

2             MR. TABIEI:  Yes, Madam Chair.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And --

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  We take judicial

5 notice of it anyway.

6             MR. TABIEI:  If I may direct your

7 attention to the --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. TABIEI:  -- second page, Section

10 No. 12?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Second page,

12 Section 12.  Okay.  

13             MR. TABIEI:  If I may offer an

14 explanation for the document?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MR. TABIEI:  So this document is

17 purporting to show that the transfer was

18 completed on June 4, 2014, so the license was

19 transferred from Mr. Nwaeze's possession to, it

20 looks like, TMI International as of June 4, 2014.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kline,

22 do you have an objection?
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1             MR. KLINE:  Relevance.  I mean, it

2 says he sold the business on August 2, 2012.  As

3 the Board knows, it's the transferee that

4 transfers the license, not the transferor.  I

5 don't have any meaningful objection to it.  I'm

6 not sure it's terribly relevant, but I certainly

7 will allow it to stand for whatever it may mean.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. KLINE:  If I may go further?  If

10 there is an issue here, it would be on the part

11 of the transferee, because Mr. Nwaeze has

12 testified under oath and we have documents to

13 that effect, that on August 2, 2012 he sold the

14 business and he had no further involvement over

15 its operations and no involvement in its

16 management.

17             MR. TABIEI:  If I may rebut?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Briefly as

19 to why you are offering it into evidence, but

20 later you can also address the significance, but

21 so you can briefly rebut.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  The relevance is
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1 just to establish the fact that the license was

2 transferred as of June 4, 2014 and later in the

3 questioning, you know, we will get into exactly

4 why.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

6 All right.  Then I'm going to admit this.  So you

7 didn't submit an exhibit list like Mr. Kline did,

8 did you?

9             MR. TABIEI:  We did not.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm just

11 saying this is very neat and very useful and we

12 have been requesting these.  And this is -- you

13 know, if you can just show why, it just goes much

14 more quickly because it's all identified and we

15 just admit it.  Okay.  

16             MR. TABIEI:  I will definitely --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So for the

18 future --

19             MR. TABIEI:  -- in the future will --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you come back

21 here again.  Okay.  All right.  So Protestant's

22 Exhibit No. 1 is admitted.
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1             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

2             document was marked as Protestant

3             Exhibit No. 1 for identification and

4             was received into evidence.)

5             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  So, Mr. Nwaeze,

6 just to get back to where we were, so you sold

7 the establishment in 2012?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And the license

10 wasn't transferred until later on, you said

11 earlier this year?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  That's when I thought it

13 was, but --

14             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And are you

15 familiar with any of the investigative history of

16 your establishment?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I was not because I

18 was not there, so I was not aware of any specific

19 investigations that may have happened there.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  And at this point,

21 I would like to offer the investigative history

22 as an exhibit for the previous establishment.
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1             MR. KLINE:  I don't have any

2 objection.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Admitted.

4             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

5             document was marked as Protestant

6             Exhibit No. 2 for identification and

7             was received into evidence.)

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

9 send me up a copy though?

10             MR. KLINE:  I would like a copy of it.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Do you

12 have copies for everybody?

13             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

14             MR. TABIEI:  All right.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

16 copy for everybody?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There are multiple

18 copies.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great.  All

20 right.  Let me pass them both ways.

21             MR. TABIEI:  So you transferred the

22 license and expected, you know, your hands to be
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1 clean of the establishment and made no effort to

2 make sure whether the license that belonged to

3 you was actually transferred --

4             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  Assumes facts

5 not in evidence, argumentative and I could go on.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, it's a

7 question.  He can -- it's a question.

8             MR. KLINE:  Right.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it a question? 

10 Did he --

11             MR. TABIEI:  It was a question.

12             MR. KLINE:  It assumes facts not in

13 evidence.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's kind of a

15 compound question though.  Do you want to ask

16 him?

17             MR. TABIEI:  I can rephrase it.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. TABIEI:  I'll be more than happy

20 to rephrase.

21             Did you oversee the transfer of the

22 license of your establishment?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  When it was sold?

2             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

3             MR. NWAEZE:  The -- based on the

4 Agreement of Sale that is one of the exhibits,

5 the agreement states there that the buyer have

6 three months to initiate the transfer of the

7 license.  So when it was sold, I did not -- of

8 course, they are the one that is supposed to

9 start the transfer of the license, not me.  So I

10 did not initial any transfer.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Were you represented by

12 an attorney in that sale and transfer?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  I had my attorney in

14 Baltimore drew the contract of sale.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  And all the bill of

17 sales, everything, so I signed it between me and

18 the buyer.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  But you have owned

20 restaurants since 2006, correct?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MR. TABIEI:  So you are familiar with
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1 the procedures and, you know, the ins and outs of

2 owning an establishment, correct?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

4             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  But you did not

5 oversee the transfer to make sure that your name

6 would not be tied to this establishment any

7 longer after selling the establishment?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I did not oversee the

9 sale.

10             MR. TABIEI:  That's all the question

11 really is.  So now, so you made no effort to

12 notify ABRA of the sale of your establishment?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  At that time, I did not

14 immediately notify ABRA that the business was

15 sold.  No, I did not.

16             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so now I'm

17 going to ask you about some of your other

18 establishments.  You also previously applied for

19 Hush Lounge to be located on 2121 New York

20 Avenue?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MR. TABIEI:  And following your
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1 initial application, there was -- was a protest--

2 did the community protest your application?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Which this is

4 apparently reason we ended up going to Baltimore

5 for opening up Oxygen.  And yes, we applied for a

6 license on 2121 Georgia -- New York Avenue.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Right next to the

9 proposed Walmart.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

11             MR. NWAEZE:  But, yes, the application

12 was protested and the reason, I can tell you the

13 reason it was protested was another applicant

14 applied for a 1,500 capacity nightclub right next

15 door to us.  And of course, the ANC and

16 neighborhood have problem with that, so everyone

17 protested.  And yes, we did, in fact, withdrew

18 our application for that location.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Madam Chair, I would like

20 to now enter into evidence an exhibit of the

21 protest petition from 2121 New York Avenue.

22             MR. KLINE:  Objection on the grounds
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1 of relevance.

2             MR. TABIEI:  The relevance is that

3 applicant had applied for a license, but withdrew

4 as a result of the protestants and to prove the

5 truth of that matter asserted.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, wait.  And

7 how is that relevant to this application?

8             MR. TABIEI:  It's relevant to this

9 application.  If I may, Madam Chair?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Applicant has asserted

12 that he had a good relationship with the ANCs and

13 this -- and the community at-large.  And this

14 protest purports to show that that may not be

15 true.  So it can be evidence.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Can I say something?

17             MR. KLINE:  No.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Oh, okay.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you are

21 talking about a different ANC though.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Yes, we are.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well, I

3 don't want to spend too much time on this,

4 because I think that this is in our records

5 anyway.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So therefore, I

8 mean, Mr. Kline, I understand your point, but I'm

9 not seeing the relevance here, either, but I

10 think we could just let it in and give it the

11 weight it is worth, but I don't see much weight

12 personally.

13             MR. KLINE:  It's not relevant.  It

14 shouldn't come in and I just want to caution --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

16 cautioning even though it's in records?

17             MR. KLINE:  It may be in your records,

18 but under the Administrative Procedures Act, it

19 has to be in this record, because the Board is

20 supposed to decide on evidence that is before it

21 in this record.  And I hope we won't be like

22 looking at other records after the hearing --



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

158

1                      (Laughter)

2             MR. KLINE:  -- because then we are

3 deprived of our ability to rebut that evidence.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

5 understand what you are saying.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Only if we give you

7 notice that we are doing that.  No.

8             MR. KLINE:  No, you're correct, Mr.

9 Alberti.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I just ask

11 you one other question?  I mean, you are saying

12 it says something about his relationship to the

13 ANC because he withdrew the protest?  Is that

14 what you want it to be admitted for?

15             MR. TABIEI:  I think the reason why we

16 are introducing this evidence is to show that the

17 community did -- it's a similar license

18 application.  It's a Tavern License application. 

19 And the community at-large did not support it

20 coming into the neighborhood.  And the relevance

21 is that we are also not supporting his Tavern

22 License coming into the neighborhood under the
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1 same auspices that he is applying.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So his coming in

3 as a nightclub or coming in as a tavern?

4             MR. TABIEI:  It came in -- it was a

5 Tavern License application.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Tavern, okay.

7             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, that's not

8 the standard under the statute whether people

9 support it or not.  Everyone in the community

10 could be opposed to it, but --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know.

12             MR. KLINE:  -- if there is no adverse

13 impact, effect on peace, order and quiet, the

14 parking, real estate values, and the other rubric

15 under the statute, it's completely irrelevant.

16             MR. TABIEI:  However, those are

17 specifically addressed in the protest petition,

18 in that they are protesting it on those very

19 specific grounds.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. KLINE:  Well, it is raised, but

22 that is not evidence of --



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

160

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. KLINE:  -- negative effects.

3             MR. TABIEI:  I've never gotten --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

5             MR. TABIEI:  -- for this application--

6             MR. KLINE:  Which is his right.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I want to hear

8 from some of my Board Members, I think that you

9 have persuaded me, Mr. Kline.  The reason I was

10 going to let it in was because it was a part of

11 our records, which we could take judicial notice

12 of anyway, but I don't see any -- that you have

13 made any argument that I would look to in this

14 record as to its relevance to this case.

15             Do Board Members?  Anybody disagree? 

16 I don't want to leave out something that others

17 think would be helpful to look at.  Okay.  Not

18 hearing anything then, I'm not going to admit

19 that one.  Next?

20             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Mr. Nwaeze, you

21 also have -- you, in your application, are

22 applying for an entertainment endorsement and
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1 live music and a cover charge?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

3             MR. TABIEI:  And you have stated that

4 food is your number one requirement?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  So then it would

7 not be an issue if the ANC were to regulate your

8 entertainment endorsement and your cover charge

9 then?

10             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  The ANC has no

11 authority to regulate anybody.  They have the

12 authority to advise.  That's why they are called

13 the Advisory Neighborhood Commission.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you repeat

15 your question?

16             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  Then you would

17 have no issue with the ANC advising you as to the

18 way that you should operate your entertainment

19 agreement, live music and cover charge?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  It's always good to

21 advise, but, again, I think it's always going to

22 be part of our business model and I think we have
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1 done well in all of our previous establishments

2 that we offer a problem-free establishment.  The

3 record can attest to that.

4             However, again, it's a growing

5 community.  All the people that is going to be

6 coming into this community to apply for similar

7 licenses and I don't want to be disadvantaged,

8 you know.  We have to be able to compete.  And I

9 believe there is other establishments right next

10 door to us, they have same endorsements that we

11 are applying for, which they are approved with no

12 problem.  Literally, 10 steps away from us.

13             So it wouldn't be good for our

14 business not to have that.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Well, if food is your

16 number one requirement, then you shouldn't have

17 an issue with this --

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Well --

19             MR. TABIEI:  -- because that will be

20 the majority of your sales.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  -- we provide food and

22 it's always -- the food is always -- my wife



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

163

1 behind you, she is the chef.  So if she -- you

2 know, the food provided, she always make sure she

3 -- we have food at all times.  So but we want to

4 have food and we want to have option to be able

5 to provide some of the -- it goes hand-in-hand

6 for us.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.  But you want DJs on

8 both floors?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MR. TABIEI:  And how many bars will

11 your establishment have?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  It's three bars.

13             MR. TABIEI:  And the live music, will

14 it be amplified?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Provide us the amplified

16 speakers?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Well, yes, the

19 speakers will be amplified.

20             MR. TABIEI:  And the band that you

21 will be having at your establishment will be

22 amplified as well?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And will you be

3 leasing or owning the building?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm leasing.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Leasing the building. 

6 And you stated previously that you have not

7 received any violations since 2006?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  As far as I know, yes. 

9 We have at Taste International?

10             MR. TABIEI:  At any of your

11 establishments.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  No, we never have

13 violation.

14             MR. TABIEI:  How about complaints?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't recall any

16 complaints that we have had.  I know in one time

17 in Taste International there was a complaint that

18 was not really something that we immediately --

19 this was a complaint of customers leaving stuff

20 out of their car.  And after that was initiated,

21 what I did was hire someone that walks around

22 after the close, that walk around the street and



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

165

1 remove any litter from customers that came

2 through.

3             So it was immediately addressed, you

4 know, and that was the only thing that stick out

5 that I can remember as far as a complaint from

6 the immediate neighbors, because there is a lot

7 of -- that area is really the residential.  My

8 side is commercial.  Behind me was residential,

9 so we addressed that.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.  So have any

11 fights been broken up in any of your

12 establishments?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  We have had

14 scuffles and that's -- it's really hard to avoid

15 sometimes some stuff like that.

16             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.  And what about your

17 incident logs?  Can you -- have you had any

18 incidents that have been recorded in your

19 incident logs in the past since 2006?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Every --

21             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  Assumes that

22 there is -- incident logs were kept.  That
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1 definitely is not in evidence.  We haven't had

2 any testimony as to incident logs anywhere.

3             MR. TABIEI:  In your -- one of your

4 exhibits you have provided an incident log.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --

6             MR. TABIEI:  The security log.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- I would

8 overrule anyway.  I mean, he has testified that

9 there haven't been any violations, so if you want

10 to ask him if he has incident logs, keeps

11 incident logs, I think you can.  I know Mr. Kline

12 didn't ask that, but I think it's still within

13 the parameters, since he said there have been no

14 violations.  So incident logs are related to

15 that.

16             MR. TABIEI:  There is a distinction

17 that could be made in terms of a recorded

18 violation before a governing body, such as

19 yourself, and an internal incident log --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. TABIEI:  -- that is kept within

22 the restaurant.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

167

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

2             MR. TABIEI:  I'm trying to draw that

3 distinction.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, we -- both of our

6 locations we do have an incident log.  Anything

7 that happens, we have to write it down to keep

8 track of what happened.  Just for our

9 recollections and records.

10             MR. TABIEI:  And so have you had any

11 incidents?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  We haven't had -- we had

13 a situation where a customer trip on the step. 

14 So we have to record that.  This was Oxygen,

15 literally three months ago.  So we have to record

16 that and record the video for that particular

17 location to see if it was the step or she just

18 happened to trip because she was so -- so we do

19 have that.  That's the most recent incident that

20 we have recorded on one of the incident logs we

21 have at Oxygen.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  Okay.  And would
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1 you be amenable to an off-duty Metropolitan

2 Police Department Officer being present at your

3 location?

4             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  That's not

5 legal.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you -- what? 

7 Well, he could at least like go in like.

8             MR. TABIEI:  For example, any time you

9 are offering live entertainment or a DJ or

10 charging a cover charge?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the question

12 was would you be amenable to --

13             MR. TABIEI:  Would you be amenable?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- what?

15             MR. TABIEI:  To having --

16             MR. KLINE:  I'll withdraw the

17 objection.

18             MR. TABIEI:  -- an MPD officer.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  MPD like a

20 reimbursable detail?

21             MR. TABIEI:  Yes, like a --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that what you
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1 mean?

2             MR. TABIEI:  -- reimbursable detail is

3 what I am --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I am happy when

6 police officers are around my establishment. 

7 That's one I'll say, because I know at Taste

8 International I commissioned private police guys

9 to come in, because I had the problem with cars

10 being broken into, so I have -- I paid for

11 security guy to walk around, drive around the

12 neighborhood to make sure that is stopped,

13 because it wasn't good.  So, yes, I don't see

14 that being a problem.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And in your

16 previous testimony you have stated that the Hush

17 Lounge that will be located on 3124 Georgia

18 Avenue is an extension of your establishments in

19 Baltimore?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Similar, yes.  As far as

21 the food, it's kind of similar to what we are

22 doing, so, yes.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  I would now like

2 to move into evidence a video of Mr. Nwaeze's

3 Taste Lounge in Baltimore.  And we actually have

4 everything cued up and ready to go.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think you

6 can move it in yet.  I mean you can move it.

7             MR. KLINE:  I think I'm going to

8 object.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I don't even

10 -- do you mean you want to show the video?

11             MR. TABIEI:  Show the video.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Have you worked

13 that out with the ABRA staff to be able to show

14 it?  You did?

15             MR. TABIEI:  Absolutely.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Hager?

17             MR. TABIEI:  That's what this laptop

18 up here is --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it's

20 all set up.

21             MR. TABIEI:  -- Madam Chair, yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How long is it?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Well, we will only be

2 showing bits and pieces of it.  We are actually

3 going to be showing two videos.  The first one is

4 an example of what the nightlife in Mr. Nwaeze's

5 establishment will look like.  Mr. Nwaeze has

6 stated that --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What it will look

8 like or what it is in Baltimore?

9             MR. TABIEI:  What it is in Baltimore.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What it is.

11             MR. TABIEI:  As well, he did just

12 state that it will be an extension of his

13 establishment in Baltimore, so to show the

14 connection between this establishment in

15 Baltimore and his establishment here in

16 Washington, D.C.

17             MR. KLINE:  Who took them?  What are

18 they?  I mean, just to say it's a video, he

19 hasn't identified any video.  I mean, I'm happy

20 to watch TV, but, I mean, it seems to me that

21 we --

22             MR. TABIEI:  In one of the videos Mr.
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1 Nwaeze is in the video.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whoa.

3             MR. TABIEI:  And he is actually giving

4 an interview discussing the concept of his

5 establishment.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Jones?

7             MEMBER JONES:  So I think part of the

8 concern is just the foundation that has been laid

9 for the video that we are potentially about to

10 review and/or see.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So there is an option

13 that you have before you whereby you can put on a

14 witness to help establish that foundation on your

15 side when it is your turn at the -- when it is

16 your turn to put on your case, right?  That's an

17 opportunity where you could show the video where

18 you have the opportunity to establish a

19 foundation.

20             You could also try to establish a

21 foundation through this witness that is here on

22 the stand, but I'm not a lawyer or an attorney,
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1 so I've been told that all the time, but the

2 point of the matter is it's probably going to be

3 very challenging for you to establish a good

4 foundation for a video that this witness has no

5 knowledge of.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Whereby you may have a

8 better opportunity to do that when you are

9 putting on your case.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

11             MEMBER JONES:  So I don't think the

12 issue is the video in and of itself.  I think

13 it's the nature of how you are trying to present

14 it.

15             MR. TABIEI:  I think I'll take a shot

16 at establishing the foundation.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me just

18 jump in on what Mr. Jones said, because I think

19 he is right.  We are kind of in the middle of

20 their case and this really sounds like your

21 evidence, so it's related to Mr. Nwaeze.  I'm

22 sure that he will hang around in the event that
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1 Mr. Kline wants to rebut that, but it doesn't

2 seem like the right time to be showing this

3 video.

4             And we also talked, I also talked

5 about, at the status, that we wanted you all to

6 share exhibits, which were in your control,

7 meaning that, you know, this is your case, so

8 that the other side doesn't claim, you know,

9 surprise and they didn't have a chance to

10 prepare.

11             So I just don't know how long it is or

12 whether, you know, it would help and you all can

13 address this, but I would intend that we have a

14 break at least in between the applicant's case

15 and the protestant's case, if not earlier, in

16 that there is anything you talk about, so if Mr.

17 Kline is going to raise an objection, I don't

18 know if he is, about, you know, surprise or

19 anything like that.

20             MR. KLINE:  Probably not, Madam Chair.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

22             MR. KLINE:  I think my concern is I
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1 think I heard that we are going to see excerpts

2 and I certainly would be concerned if we are

3 going to be seeing portions of a video that

4 perhaps are taken out of context.  I mean, I

5 don't know what it is, at this point, but it does

6 trouble me that we are talking about we are going

7 to show you excerpts of something, that I find

8 very troubling.

9             MR. TABIEI:  If I may rebut?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can respond.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Well, the videos are --

12 you know, one is six minutes and 14 seconds and

13 the other one is under five minutes.  So they are

14 not, you know, incredibly lengthy videos.  And we

15 shared them in the PIF.  We had stated that we

16 will be showing these videos.  It says video of

17 Mr. Nwaeze giving interview regarding his

18 establishment on the PIF that we offered.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. TABIEI:  So we notified opposing,

21 the opposing party.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's good. 
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1 Okay.

2             MR. KLINE:  Which is why I won't raise

3 anything with respect to --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. KLINE:  -- a surprise.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MR. KLINE:  But it didn't say anything

8 about excerpts.  

9             MR. TABIEI:  I mean, we will show the

10 whole video.  I just through excerpts might be

11 easier in terms of time, taking time.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have a quick

13 question --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- because it's not

16 clear to me.  Has Mr. Kline seen these videos?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

18             MR. TABIEI:  No.

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was he given the

20 opportunity to see them?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that's why I

22 asked.  I don't know we handle that.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, that would

2 be my next question.  And I think, you know,

3 whether or not Mr. Kline wants an opportunity to

4 view it in a break.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me ask --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If necessary.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- I mean, just in

8 terms of foundation.  So you say these are videos

9 of Mr. Nwaeze?

10             MEMBER JONES:  Let him put on his

11 case.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I know.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Let him establish his

14 foundation.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm going to ask

16 these questions.

17             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Giving interviews.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Can you

21 establish through that avenue the foundation for

22 these?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  I know -- well --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Through questions of

3 Mr. -- that you are going to ask --

4             MR. TABIEI:  -- I believe I could.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- Mr. Nwaeze?

6             MR. TABIEI:  I believe I could.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm just

8 curious.  All right.  But Mr. Kline needs to see

9 them anyway.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, it's his

12 choice.

13             MEMBER JONES:  It's his right.

14             MR. KLINE:  Well, I mean --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's his right.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I'm asking

17 if he wants to.

18             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.  So

20 then we can do that.  We will take a break and

21 you will get to see it on the break.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I was just guessing.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So anyway,

2 you all can do that in a break.  And then when it

3 is your time to put on your case, you can set the

4 foundation and if you want to -- if you need to

5 call Mr. Nwaeze as your witness, I don't know if

6 you put that down or not, but I think that would

7 be the appropriate time to do that.

8             Did you have an objection?

9             MR. TABIEI:  We will have to put him

10 down.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He is saying that he

12 could establish --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- foundation at this

15 time --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- with questions to

18 Mr. Nwaeze.  I mean, if he is able to do that --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right now?  But

20 it's not his case right now, that's what I'm

21 saying.  It's Mr. Kline's case.

22             MR. KLINE:  Yes, it seems to be beyond
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1 the scope of cross, if nothing else.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's not his case

3 right now.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what I'm

6 saying.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  I take

8 Mr. Kline's comment that it's beyond the scope of

9 cross.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So now is not the

11 time to do it, that's what I'm saying.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Members of the --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can call him

16 if you need to do it when it's your time to put

17 on a case.

18             MR. TABIEI:  If I may --

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair?

20             MR. KLINE:  Relax, gentlemen.

21             MR. TABIEI:  I believe it is within

22 the scope of cross-examination, in that Mr.
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1 Nwaeze has said that it -- that Hush will be an

2 extension of his establishments in Baltimore. 

3 And these are depictions of his establishment in

4 Baltimore as well as an interview regarding -- I

5 mean, I don't have to necessarily offer that one,

6 but it's an interview where he is discussing the

7 concept of --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. TABIEI:  -- his establishment.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So what I'm

11 saying is it's the same difference almost.  It's

12 just a question of timing.  If you want to do it

13 right now and Mr. Kline doesn't object, then we

14 take a break now, because he has a right to see

15 them first.

16             If you want to wait, which it sounded

17 to me like well, it was your case, that this what

18 it's really going to be like, why you are

19 anticipating problems in the next establishment,

20 that you can hold off on this until the end of --

21             MEMBER SHORT:  May I make a --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a minute,
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1 let me finish.  Until the end of the applicant's

2 case.  And then go with it.  If everybody is of a

3 view that I'm wrong and this is cross, which it

4 didn't sound like Mr. Kline thought so, then, you

5 know, we will take a break now.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Madam Chair, I'm more

7 than happy to appease the Board in any way that

8 you see fit.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  So --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the timing is

12 the same.  It's still the time for your case,

13 either in cross or your own witnesses.

14             MR. TABIEI:  I would be more than

15 happy to do it --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. TABIEI:  -- during direct.  During

18 the case in chief.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Okay. 

20 So are there any objections to proceeding that

21 way?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. KLINE:  Not as long as we are

3 going to break and I get to see them.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.  So we

5 will break after.  Yes.  You're going to have two

6 more witnesses after this?

7             MR. KLINE:  Just one.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. KLINE:  Brief.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right.

11             MR. TABIEI:  No further questions,

12 Madam Chair.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

14 Thank you very much.  That's what we will do. 

15 Now, Board questions for Mr. Nwaeze.  Mr. Jones?

16             MEMBER JONES:  Well, just to address

17 a Board Member's request for a time check.  The

18 time remaining for the protestants 58 minutes

19 remaining.  Time remaining for the licensee 33

20 minutes remaining.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  53 is that
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1 what you said?

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  58.

3             MEMBER JONES:  58 for the protestants.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  33 --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  33.

7             MEMBER JONES:  -- for the licensee.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Short,

9 you have a question?

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, I have.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  I would just like to

13 ask the applicant if he is familiar with the

14 Building Codes of Washington?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  I thought we were --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Just not to -- I just

18 want to make sure I'm clear.  Had you finished

19 your cross when you got to the video?  I know

20 that the track kind of got derailed a little bit

21 with that discussion, but I wasn't sure that that

22 was the last of the questions that you had on
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1 cross.

2             MR. TABIEI:  I appreciate the

3 clarification, Board Member Jones.  And I believe

4 our cross-examination of Mr. Nwaeze has been

5 completed.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And for the

8 record, he did say that, but you probably didn't

9 hear him say that, because he --

10             MEMBER JONES:  That's why I asked.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- probably

12 directed it to me.

13             MEMBER JONES:  That's why I asked him

14 for clarification.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER JONES:  Before we proceeded. 

17 Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So let me say

19 where we are because -- just so there's no

20 confusion.  So we are now at cross-examination is

21 complete.  Direct examination is complete. 

22 Cross-examination is complete on this witness and
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1 we are now at Board questions.  And the whole

2 video line of questioning will be handled in the

3 protestants' main case after the break.

4             All right.  So are there Board

5 questions for Mr. Nwaeze?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I certainly had a

7 question for him.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, go ahead,

9 Mr. Short.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Mr. Nwaeze, are you

11 familiar with the Building Codes of the District

12 of Columbia?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  You're not familiar

15 with the Building Codes?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  You mean codes in what

17 regard?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  You have laid out how

19 you are going to reconstruct the business you are

20 intending to open.  You gave floor plans --

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  -- of the basement with
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1 a kitchen in it, the first floor and a second

2 floor.

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  How many exits are in

5 that building?  And let me clarify something. 

6 Exit means a clear path to a public way.  How

7 many exits do you have in that building?  And if

8 we -- please, go ahead and answer that first.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Answer.  That be just two

10 exits.  One in the front, one in the back.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  On the first floor?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  On the first floor.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  So if you are on the

14 second floor and you have to come down to the

15 first floor to get out?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, on the first floor

17 -- on the second floor, there is an exit that

18 comes down to the front door of the -- from the

19 second floor there is an exit that come directly

20 down to the first floor exit.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  So there are no

22 exits off of the second floor unless you get --
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1 come back down to the first floor?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Currently not now, but

3 it's proposed on the plan.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Excuse me?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Currently there are no

6 exits now, but it's proposed exit installation on

7 the second floor coming down --

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

9             MR. NWAEZE:  -- to the first floor.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm looking at your

11 drawing.  Do you mind going to your drawing and

12 let's look at it and see where the proposed

13 stairway from the second floor is.  Can you

14 please go to your drawing and if you don't mind,

15 tell us where those exits are?  There is one for

16 the second floor, correct?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  It's the second floor

18 plan.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Go ahead.

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Currently, this is the

21 proposed egress from the second floor coming

22 down.  It's not there now.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Let me ask you

2 a question.  Even if you come down those stairs,

3 you have to go through the summer garden to get

4 into another part of the building to get outside

5 of the building, correct?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Let's don't even

8 talk about that any more.  You can't do that with

9 the Building Code in Washington, D.C., that's not

10 going to be allowed.

11             How many people you say are in your

12 business?  What's the capacity?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  The capacity is --

14             MEMBER SHORT:  With the first floor

15 and second floor, what's your capacity?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe it's 175.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  175 people?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  So if there is a fire

20 on Georgia Avenue at your very front door and you

21 can't use it, everybody is going to get exited

22 out of the back door going through the summer
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1 garden, correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  No more

4 questions on that.  That's -- I don't think

5 you're going to have a good time with DCRA trying

6 to do that.  

7             Okay.  And then I want to ask you

8 about parking.  With 175 people, what parking are

9 you going to provide for them?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  We are planning to

11 provide valet parking.  And according to the

12 parking, it's there is the only thing Georgia

13 Avenue on both side of the commercial parking, we

14 have parking on Georgia Avenue, but we do intend

15 to provide valet services for people to park.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And thirdly what

17 I want to ask you is you said you were going to

18 be taking over the build-out that you are buying

19 the building -- the business from.  That's not

20 the owner of the building, that's the person who

21 owns the business.  Is that for -- make that

22 clear for me.
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, prior owners of the

2 space that had the license approved before was

3 working on it and it needs completion when they

4 run out of money, so --

5             MEMBER SHORT:  The pictures that you

6 show show they were near to completion?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, they did a lot of

8 work.  There was -- from what I was told from the

9 thing that --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Not from what you were

11 told.  You walked through it with the --

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  -- Inspector who

14 testified.  And your testimony is it's almost

15 ready now, right?  Is that your testimony?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  It's not almost ready,

17 but they have put a lot of money into it.  And I 

18 can't open it up as it is now, but it shouldn't

19 take a whole lot more money to complete it.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, let me ask you

21 another question.  Are you going to put an

22 industrial kitchen in your basement, which means
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1 you have to run a hood and duct system two floors

2 to the rooftop, correct?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Existing duct is already

4 there from the previous operation.  It used to be

5 a restaurant, so that is existing duct system,

6 but the hood is not there, so we have to install

7 a new hood.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  So again, you

9 are going to run the hood and duct system, the

10 ventilating system from the basement through the

11 second floor?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  And you are going to

14 then run it to the rooftop?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that permissible in

17 D.C.?

18             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, Mr. Short --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm just asking about--

21             MR. KLINE:  With all due respect --

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. KLINE:  -- we are here at an ABC

2 Board Hearing.  He is not an expert on the

3 Building Code.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  I understand.

5             MR. KLINE:  And I wouldn't expect him

6 to be.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm not wanting him to

8 be an expert on the Building Code, but I want him

9 to be an expert on running a business.  And if he

10 has run nightclubs before in several other cities

11 and one here in Washington, D.C., if he is going

12 to be a good neighborhood and a good businessman,

13 then he should have some knowledge of how the

14 codes work, what licenses are required.

15             I mean, if he is take -- buying the

16 business from someone who has already started to

17 do work and Mr. Nwaeze says that he is going to

18 complete the work, then he should have a good

19 idea of where he is.  Because if he -- what he is

20 saying is it's going to take a couple of years.

21             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Short, with all due

22 respect, if half my clients were held to that
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1 standard, they would never get licensed by you. 

2 They hire contractors for that.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  I have never seen one

4 of your clients -- since I have been on the

5 Board, Mr. Kline, I have never seen one of your

6 clients come here this unready. 

7             You mean to tell me every one of your

8 clients has been in this same stage?

9             MR. KLINE:  I'm sorry, I disagree with

10 your conclusion.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Well --

12             MR. KLINE:  If that's your conclusion,

13 at this point.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  -- we can agree to

15 disagree.  But I'm simply saying to you and to

16 this body and to this testimony that what I'm

17 seeing here and what we saw in the pictures and

18 the testimony that the Investigator gave and the

19 answers that I'm getting is that this is a long

20 way from being ready for any license from the ABC

21 Board.

22             MR. KLINE:  Well, Mr. Short, the
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1 process is you apply.  You get approved.  We

2 applied under 405.1, which means that the license 

3 could be approved, but wouldn't be issued until

4 such time as we produce the C of O and our

5 restaurant license.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very much.

7             MR. KLINE:  That's the process.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Thank you very

9 much.  And now I understand where you are in the

10 process.  I'm only one Board Member who has a

11 vote, so I have some knowledge and I'm going to

12 use that.  Thank you.  That's all I have, Madam

13 Chair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

15 Silverstein?

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. Nwaeze, you

17 said that you would be more comfortable with a

18 CT, with a Tavern License.  Why would you be more

19 comfortable?  And is there any other reason why a

20 CT is preferable to you in your business plan

21 than a CR?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we had a CT License
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1 with our previous location.  And we intend to --

2 that's why I'm applying for another CT License. 

3 It's a lot easier for us to deal with a CT

4 License without having to deal with the food

5 percentage requirement.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What about the

7 food service requirement?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  It's a lot easier for us

9 to deal with a CT License, so we had it -- that's

10 what we had at Taste International and that's why

11 we are applying for the same license --

12             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Would a --

13             MR. NWAEZE:  -- at Hush.

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What hardship

15 would a CR bring to you if for some reason you

16 were not to get a CT?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't know much about

18 CR License, because --

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  It's a Restaurant

20 License as opposed to a Tavern License.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't know the exactly

22 what are the complete requirements for those two,
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1 but I know the CT, because of the fact that we

2 have used a CT License in the past.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes, you have

4 said that.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.  And that's one of

6 the reasons that we continued to apply for CT

7 License.

8             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So you can't

9 specifically tell me one way or another -- that

10 doesn't mean that there isn't a hardship, but you

11 could not tell me what difficulty you would have

12 if you -- what additional difficulties or how it

13 would impact financially on your business plan if

14 this Board were to grant you a CR instead of a

15 CT?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't know if any plans

17 that we have.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Do you plan --

19             MR. NWAEZE:  I can't think.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- to keep your

21 kitchen open for all but maybe the last hour or

22 two of your operations?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

198

1             MR. NWAEZE:  That's the plan.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sir, again?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir, that's the

4 plan.

5             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  Do you

6 think that you would do a -- how much do you

7 think you -- in your business plan, how much food

8 are you going to sell compared to the number of

9 seats you have per year?  Do you think you would

10 do $2,000 a seat?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  $2,000 a seat per year?

12             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes, in food.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  I have not had the

14 opportunity to break it down in that manner, but

15 overall, we are expecting to do at least 50, 60

16 percent of food.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  50 percent?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Right?

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Is that what you

20 do --

21             MR. NWAEZE:  50 or 60.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- in Baltimore,
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1 by the way?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  We -- it's close to that. 

3 The number requirement there was 33.5, we

4 exceeded that.  Of course, we exceeded that. 

5 Now, we do a lot of catering as well.  With the

6 catering license and Hawkins University, so we do

7 plenty of catering as well.

8             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What do you mean

9 you do 45 percent then?  Is that -- I don't want

10 to lead -- do you think you would do 45 percent?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No further

13 questions.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just am sorry, but

16 I have to note that you applied for a CT, right?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I believe that's

19 the only application that we can consider, at

20 this time.

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Right.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I'm just saying



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

200

1 that to my fellow Board Members, so that maybe we

2 can cut short some of the testimony.  But I

3 believe this Board can't consider any other

4 license, at this time.

5             So but having said that, let's move

6 on.  Okay.  So you are applying for entertainment

7 endorsement for full hours, right, from 2:00 on

8 weekdays and 3:00 on weekends?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And for both

11 the first and second level of the interior and

12 the summer garden.  Is that correct?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Describe to me

15 a little bit how you plan to control noise on the

16 interior.  Mitigate problems or mitigate the

17 effects of noise being possibly heard outside. 

18 What are your plans to do that, to control the

19 noise?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Okay.  Based on the

21 Investigator's report, the front of the premise

22 has three windows on the second level.  And we
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1 actually intend to close those windows.  This is

2 -- now, you have to close it all when -- we

3 changed the current window that is there.  The

4 windows there is more of a residential style

5 window, which, I believe, does not insulate

6 properly, so we intend to either change it to

7 tempered glass, the much more sound absorbing,

8 soundproof window with the current window that is

9 there.

10             So we plan to either replace them or

11 completely close those windows.  And second is

12 this is on the second floor.  On the first level,

13 we intend to install the double door as you -- on

14 the first level going towards summer garden, we

15 intend to install those double doors that is

16 going to keep any potential sound on the inside,

17 rather than just opening the door and going

18 straight to the summer garden.  So we intend to

19 install a double door there.

20             And the second thing is the placement

21 of speakers.  We intend to place speakers away

22 from any area that is going to push any kind of
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1 noise towards wherever the residents live.  And

2 we are going to use much more smaller subwoofers

3 versus some people that can install the biggest

4 subwoofer they can find.

5             So we are supposed to install smaller

6 compact subwoofers and face them away from the

7 residences.  So that business plan that always

8 helps in controlling the direction of the sound

9 that is mitigating from the property.

10             And of course we keep monitor of the

11 sound levels at all times, because that's

12 something that I have always done in my previous

13 experiences.  I have never had any complaint

14 where the music is too loud.  So we always make

15 sure that we monitor the sound and if we can hear

16 it from outside, which noise to travel faster at

17 night, so we always make sure we can control it

18 before it cause a problem.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So this all

20 sounds good, but I'm going to break it down a

21 little bit, I mean, because it's still a little

22 vague.  So now, you are going to direct the
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1 subwoofers aware from the residents.  But you

2 have got residents pretty much in front and back. 

3 I mean, in a way you are -- I mean, otherwise --

4 well, I'll grant that you don't have, on either

5 side, residents, but out in front and back you've

6 got residents.

7             So what does it mean to direct the

8 subwoofers away from residents?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the closest

10 resident and we have an additional building that

11 belongs to the property that is in the back,

12 which adds us additional distance to do closest

13 resolving resident.  But I believe most -- the

14 resident that is closest to us in the back than

15 it is to the front, which is mainly commercial in

16 the area.

17             So most of the speakers is not going

18 to be directed towards the back where we have

19 mostly residents.  So that's the --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's going to be

21 directed towards the front?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, it's going to be
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1 positioned not to face the back, but it's now 

2 facing mostly towards the front.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Towards the front?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Now, you said

6 that -- you said something about keeping the

7 windows on the second floor completely closed. 

8 What does that mean?  What do you mean by

9 completely closed.

10             MR. NWAEZE:  These are not yet

11 concluded on how it's going to be done, but we

12 have considered either removing the window and

13 closing them or just closing them with drywall or

14 we change the current window that is there now,

15 which is more of a residential-type window to a

16 commercial window that can keep any noise on the

17 inside more.

18             But we haven't made the final decision

19 of exactly whether to replace those windows or

20 close it, but it has to be either one of those.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So what I'm

22 hearing from you is you have no intention -- is
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1 it fair to say you have no intention of creating

2 an opening where those windows are to the

3 exterior?  And I know that's a little vague, but

4 right now, you could open up those windows are

5 doubled armed.  You could open up the bottom part

6 and that would expose the interior and exterior.

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So as an example of

9 what I'm talking about.  So what I'm hearing from

10 you is you have no intention of ever doing that,

11 right?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Exposing the interior

14 to the exterior or on the second floor?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  We don't have any

16 intention of -- if I understand what you are

17 saying correct, one of the intention of having

18 the window where you can open it.  Am I correct?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  And you have

20 no intention of opening it.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  NO.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Even if you could.
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

5 What are your plans for mitigating the noise,

6 effects of noise in the summer garden?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the -- we don't

8 plan on having any live music as far as a band or

9 anything on the summer garden.  But it's going to

10 be mostly background music.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When you say

12 entertainment, that means that allows you to pipe

13 music from the inside to the summer garden?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  We are going to

15 have recorded music only on the summer garden,

16 but like no instrumental because --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, let's explore

18 this for a second.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because I'm trying to

21 understand what your intents are, intentions are. 

22 So you are only going to have -- you are talking
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1 you're only going to have background music.  Are

2 you telling me -- okay.  Do you intend to pipe

3 any of the entertainment music from inside out to

4 the summer garden?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You do?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Great. 

9 How do you plan to mitigate the noise, the

10 effects of noise when you do that?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  The speakers we intend to

12 have in the back is called to be on the sound

13 controllable system itself where we can control

14 the level of music that's on the summer garden

15 versus what we have inside.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how will you know

17 if someone has got a problem and can hear that

18 music?  How do you know?  How are you going to

19 know if the neighbor is able to hear it and

20 bothered by it?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  We will hope to -- we

22 plan on doing a lot of tests, you know, checking
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1 the systems, checking the sound to make sure that

2 it's not loud where anyone would have a problem

3 with it and keep it at that level.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So other -- okay,

5 hold on one second.  So other than your intention

6 not to be heard, that's the only control you are

7 going to have?  I mean, let's say you are not

8 there and someone turns it up.  I mean, that's

9 possible, right?  I mean, how can we be assured

10 that you have taken steps to prevent that music

11 on the summer garden from escaping and being

12 heard in the residential areas?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  I think that the best way

14 for me to put it is by putting -- having set --

15 which I intend to have different control that

16 will control the back speakers on the summer

17 garden to make sure it stays on one level, where

18 it's not going to be -- no one will be able to

19 turn it up.

20             So I think I'll invest in the process

21 for the place where that speaker will be

22 controlled to a particular level that no one will
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1 be able to turn it up, so that that way it does

2 not become an issue.  But if there is, we will --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's talk

4 about how important this summer garden is to you. 

5 All right.  And how important entertainment is

6 there, too.

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  During

9 the summer months, how much of your business do

10 you think is going to be generated by the summer

11 garden, let's say in the late night, early

12 morning hours?  By that, I mean, 12:00 or later.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, let me state that

14 the structure of the summer garden is one of the

15 best charastics of the space.  The -- so that's

16 one of the main, apart from the kitchen size,

17 reason that we are attracted to this space

18 because of the summer garden is enclosed.  It's

19 private.  We -- and we can do a lot of -- people

20 like to sit outside, you know, eat outside, fresh

21 air.

22             So going to your question, yes, we do



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

210

1 intend to use that summer garden whenever we open

2 for people to be able to sit out there and eat

3 and have a drink.  So it's going to play a little

4 bit of a role in what we bring, as far as our

5 business needs are concerned.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So I'm going

7 to do a what if.  What if the Board said look,

8 you cannot have entertainment on the summer

9 garden after 12:00.  What would that mean to your

10 business?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  It's not going to be

12 good.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  It -- that's not --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Quantify it for me.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  It's --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You have got, let's

18 see, how many seats inside, 145 inside, and 44

19 outside, right?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Quantify it for me.

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the difference is
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1 going to take away a whole lot from what we plan

2 to do, because, again, the summer garden is very

3 important to the space.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would it mean that

5 you couldn't operate this establishment, if that

6 privilege was -- if you had that limitation on

7 your privileges?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  No, it doesn't.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You could still make

10 a profit?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would it be

13 worthwhile for you to run this business if that

14 was the case?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  It's not being negative,

16 but it's not going to basically stop us from

17 being able to operate.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  You can see

19 I'm concerned about the outdoor space especially.

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just -- this is

22 mainly out of curiosity.  So your -- I'll admit
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1 it, so you are going to have -- I see plans for a

2 basement down here.  And you said the basement is

3 partly built-out?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm sorry, sir, can you

5 repeat that?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You said the basement

7 is partially built-out.  Is that what you said, I

8 heard you say?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  The basement is --

10 all the infrastructure is there.  The plumbing is

11 complete where the mop sink, everything, the

12 dishwashers, everything is already fully done. 

13 The previous owners had all the equipment there

14 and started to hook it up.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So is this walk-in-

16 cooler there?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  It's not installed yet. 

18 There is a space for it.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is a space for

20 it?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But it's not
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1 installed yet.

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Just curious

4 how far done.  Okay.  I just want to explore this

5 issue of the Taste transfer a little bit farther. 

6 You sold the business in -- when did you sell it,

7 June of --

8             MR. NWAEZE:  I think it was August

9 2012.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In 2012?  Is that

11 correct?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I thought I heard

14 you say something about there was a stipulation

15 in the sales agreement about when the purchaser

16 had to transfer the license?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  I did.  I can recall I

18 did ask my attorney, at that moment, at that

19 time, to put something in the agreement that --

20 for them to -- giving them three months to

21 initiate a transfer of the license.  I believe

22 it's in the agreement as well.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you show me where

2 that is?  And I'll admit I haven't had a chance

3 to read it closely, but I did skim it and I'm

4 prone to miss things.  Can you tell me where that

5 is?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm looking at

7 the document.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm looking at

10 the document.  Do you want him to particularly

11 find it or do you want me to tell you if I see

12 it?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you see it, let me

14 know.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I see on page

16 12 liquor license transfer.

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If that's what he

19 is referring to.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, within 60 days of

21 settlement date.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what it

3 says.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you signed

5 a consent form for this transfer.  Is that

6 correct?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I did.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And you

9 would have had to consent to this transfer,

10 that's part of the process.  Do you remember

11 signing that form?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe I did.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you remember when

14 you signed it?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't recall, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Madam Chair,

17 can we take administrative note of when that

18 consent form was signed?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have an

20 objection?  We don't have it here in the record

21 at all.  It's in our official record?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's in our official
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1 records.  Can we take note of when that --

2 because the point is that it would tell us there

3 is a quest -- the issue is -- the question that

4 has been raised is how much involvement Mr.

5 Nwaeze might have had in Taste after the sale. 

6 And when the agreement transfer was signed,

7 consent form for the transfer was signed might

8 shed some light on that.

9             MR. KLINE:  It may or may not.  I

10 mean, the other issue maybe he may not have known

11 that he had to do that.  I mean, remember, the

12 process is the transferee --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Certainly, Mr. Kline,

14 if he signed it in 2012, that would tell me a

15 whole lot.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, maybe we

17 can try to probe that in the break.  I don't

18 know.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just asking if we

20 can take administrative notice.

21             MR. KLINE:  I'd prefer to have that in

22 the room, rather than --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  During the

2 break we will see if we can get it.

3             MR. KLINE:  That's fine.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But --

5             MR. KLINE:  That would be better.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- all right.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why don't

8 we try to do that in the break.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

10             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Alberti, if I may, my

11 issue is I don't want to walk out of the room and

12 then there is facts that come in and then I

13 haven't had an opportunity to rebut it.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

15             MR. KLINE:  I just want to make sure

16 that we have --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

18             MR. KLINE:  -- it in the record, so

19 that I can address it if there is anything --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

21             MR. KLINE:  -- that does need to be

22 addressed.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  I doubt

2 if it's possible because -- just one moment. 

3 Just one moment, please.  I think we can get it. 

4 We're going to try to get it.  Thank you.

5             So okay, I have no further questions

6 right now.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rodriguez?

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Madam Chair, my

9 question is not to Mr. Nwaeze, but when we see

10 the video, will there be cross-examining of him

11 during the video?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Then I'll save my

14 questions for then.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good, yes. 

16 Others?  Mr. Jones?

17             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 

18 Let's jump to the agreement for the sale of Taste

19 Lounge.  There was a clause that has been

20 referred to as the transfer clause and it's

21 specifically on page 12.  I think page 2 of the

22 actual agreement.  And the -- do you remember
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1 that language?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  The --

3             MEMBER JONES:  Do you remember the

4 language that you --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  The liquor license

6 transfer language?

7             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have the

10 agreement in front of you, by any chance?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir, I believe you

12 are referring to this page, right?

13             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, I am.

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  So on page 2.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's identify

17 what -- is this one of the exhibits that the

18 applicant submitted?

19             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which one is it

21 for the record, so that --

22             MEMBER JONES:  Exhibit 1.  Taste
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1 agreement of sale and bill of sale.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

3 All right.  

4             MEMBER JONES:  That's admitted.  May

5 I continue?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Can you read the

8 language under the clause that you have been

9 referring to as the clause that is representative

10 of your understanding of how the transfer was to

11 be engaged?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  On that day of

13 liquor license transfer paragraph.  "Furthermore

14 initiate the transfer of the liquor license to

15 TMI within 60 days of seller mandate."

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  To your

17 knowledge, did that take place?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir.

19             MEMBER JONES:  It did not?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  No, it did not.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Does it state anywhere

22 in this agreement what the consequences of
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1 noncompliance are?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I don't believe it

3 did.  I thought --

4             MEMBER JONES:  So what was your intent

5 in putting this clause in this agreement?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I put it there

7 because I wanted them to, of course, transfer the

8 license, put some type of pressure for them to

9 transfer the license after the sale.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So what I'm not

11 -- what is the pressure?  So what's the

12 consequence?  Does it render the agreement moot

13 if he -- if the person -- if TMI did not initiate

14 the transfer within 60 days of a settlement date,

15 is -- does the agreement fall apart?  Does that

16 person, does that entity get their money back? 

17 What happens?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  There is no -- nothing

19 that was put in place as a consequence with the

20 agreement.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So from that

22 standpoint, would you say that you were
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1 comfortable if the transfer did not take place

2 within 60 days of settlement date?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  If I was comfortable if

4 it did not transfer, initially transfer?

5             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

6             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I was not.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So what was it

8 that you were trying to do to have this clause in

9 here without their being any consequence noted in

10 the clause?  Was it an oversight by your

11 attorney?  Did your attorney make a mistake?  Did

12 you verbalize your concerns?  I'm just trying to

13 -- it seems like you are making it a point in

14 your testimony that it was a point of concern,

15 but this appears to me to be an empty clause,

16 because there is no consequence --

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

18             MEMBER JONES:  -- for it not taking

19 place.  Unless I'm missing it.  So I wanted to

20 understand what your understanding of the

21 consequence of noncompliance was.

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I don't know if I
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1 should shoot the bond to my attorney or not, but

2 I know that I brought up the importance of having

3 this put in the agreement with the hope to have

4 them not stay too long in transferring the

5 license.  I mean, I have been in a situation in

6 the past where I protest a business in the past,

7 but the owners did not want me to operate under

8 the license, which is -- they want to protest the

9 license, of course, or their name.

10             And by me putting this there, the

11 problem that I'm facing now from what they did

12 when I wasn't there is in turn not -- by them not

13 transferring the license on time.  So I wanted to

14 include that there so that that can encourage

15 them to move swiftly in transferring the license

16 to their name, so anything they did does not

17 become a problem.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So very quickly,

19 did you follow-up when the transfer request

20 wasn't initiated within 60 days?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I made a lot of

22 attempt and pushed and pushed for them to get
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1 license transferred.  And I actually recommended

2 them to seek the service of an attorney to help

3 them with the process, which I believe they did

4 and when they started the transfer itself.  Yes,

5 but I did try a lot to get them to get the

6 license off my name.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What was the

8 most valuable thing that you learned from your

9 ownership and operations of Taste?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I don't want to use

11 Taste alone as --

12             MEMBER JONES:  I want -- I'm

13 specifically asking about Taste.  What was the

14 most important thing that you learned from your

15 ownership and operation of Taste?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Community involvement. 

17 I was --

18             MEMBER JONES:  Community involvement?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Community involvement. 

22 We are more involved with the community at Taste
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1 when I was there.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Did Taste operate more

3 like a restaurant?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, we had lunch.  We

5 were open for lunch.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Did Taste operate more

7 like a restaurant or more like a nightclub?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  It was basically 50/50.

9             MEMBER JONES:  It was 50/50?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, because we were open

11 for lunch for food.  Normally, during lunchtime

12 of course every single day had for lunch to late

13 night, to dinner.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Would your revenue,

15 would your profit/loss sheet reflect a 50/50

16 split between food sales and alcohol sales with

17 Taste?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  I would guess it to be

19 quite close.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Be quite close?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The transfer --
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1 going to how you intend to operate -- well, let

2 me backup.  Would you consider the operation of

3 Taste, would you consider that -- would you have

4 considered that to be a successful business?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, it was.  It was

6 successful in the sense that we did what we

7 planned to do as far as providing -- the review

8 we had was always great from the food.  Immediate

9 neighbors behind us loved us.  They are directly

10 behind us, so they actually all came for food

11 there all the time.

12             So it was successful in the sense of

13 what we initially intended to do and how it was

14 run, it was successful, yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Did you offer

16 entertainment there?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And

19 obviously you offered alcohol for sale.  Is that

20 correct?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Was -- did you, on an
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1 annual basis, typically generate more than

2 $150,000 in revenue?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  No, I think it was --

4 again, Taste is very, very small.  It's -- well,

5 our total load there was 60.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  So from a

7 revenue standpoint, did you typically generate

8 more than $150,000 in annual revenue?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  It was roughly -- it was

10 a little bit below $150,000.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What was the

12 impetus for selling that business?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we wanted to move

14 to the new location which referring back to 2121

15 New York Avenue application that was withdrawn,

16 so we intended to move to that location.  And

17 again, that location is a different community

18 association.  It's not the same association with

19 the one we had at 1812 Hamlin, which is a

20 different ANC and different community

21 association.

22             So two of them are completely
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1 different.  So we tried to relocate there after

2 the sale was initiated for Taste International. 

3 Then we end up withdrawing that application. 

4 After we withdrew the application, we have no

5 choice but to move out to Baltimore to open

6 Oxygen.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So the intent of

8 the sale of Taste was to take the proceeds from

9 that sale and use those as an investment or seed

10 money for the next business?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Let's talk about

13 Hush for a little bit.  So on -- there are some

14 plans that were submitted, I'm trying to see, I

15 guess Exhibit 3, layout drawings of premises. 

16 And there is a basement, there is the first floor

17 and the second floor, which I think we have all--

18 we are all fairly familiar with.

19             So let's talk about the first floor

20 for a second.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

22 identify this exhibit.  This is Exhibit No. 3? 
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1 Applicant's Exhibit No. 3 layout?  This makes it

2 easier for -- Mr. Jones, you are looking at me

3 like --

4             MEMBER JONES:  No, I'm just looking at

5 you to --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It makes it

7 easier reading the transcript.

8             MEMBER JONES:  That's what I said.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You said Exhibit

10 3?

11             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

13 Okay.  Sorry.  Go ahead.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Exhibit 3, page 2, the

15 first floor plan.  Have these plans been reviewed

16 and/or approved by any Government entity or

17 reviewed and approved by privately hired

18 architect or contractor of any sort?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  They have been?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  By whom?  What
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1 entity?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  It was approved by DCRA

3 before they got the building permit.

4             MEMBER JONES:  They were approved by

5 DCRA?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  So you have

8 a copy of a stamped approved drawings?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  You do?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Were those

13 included as part of your exhibit, to your

14 knowledge?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  It was a part of the

16 exhibits?

17             MEMBER JONES:  Correct.  Were they

18 included, to your knowledge, as part of your

19 exhibits?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Well --

21             MEMBER JONES:  The stamped drawings?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  The stamped draw -- this
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1 exhibit that we are looking at here was taken

2 from the stamped drawing.  Of course, the stamp

3 itself was not -- is not shown here, but the

4 actual construction drawing was -- this drawing

5 was taken from that.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So this is --

7 how close to your intended operational layout are

8 these drawings?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  They are pretty much the

10 same.  The only thing that I would trying to

11 change here was to add a double door to keep

12 noise from the first level on the inside, so we

13 purchase this from the previous operators so that

14 we can complete the construction, based on the

15 original approved plan.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So the number of

17 seats that you have in here for dining is what

18 you intend to have as an operational number of

19 seats for dining going forward?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What are your

22 projected revenues for the operation of this
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1 establishment given this number of seats?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  If everything goes as

3 planned, we are easily hoping to do $300,000 to

4 $400,000.

5             MEMBER JONES:  $300,000 to $400,000?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And how did you

8 arrive at that?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  It was in business plans. 

10 It was my previous operations.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  I don't have any

12 experience in the restaurant operations, so I

13 need your help in kind of breaking that down a

14 little bit.  How did your experience lend itself

15 to coming up with $300,000 to $400,000?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  I used Taste

17 International's example.  Taste International on

18 Hamlin Street in question is very -- is  pretty

19 small.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Which Taste are you

21 referring to?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  We have got 30 seats.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Seats?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  And how does that

4 compare to the number of seats you have at or

5 potentially could have at Hush?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.  So comparing that

7 with Hush with the space, the number of seats, we

8 did roughly $150,000 --

9             MEMBER JONES:  How does that compare

10 to, number-wise?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, it's roughly --

12             MEMBER JONES:  So Taste is 30.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Taste is 30.  This is up

14 to 100 seats.

15             MEMBER JONES:  200?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  No, up to 100, excluding

17 the outdoor, 44 for the outdoor.  So we are

18 looking at about 400 percent more seating

19 compared to Taste.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

21             MR. NWAEZE:  So --

22             MEMBER JONES:  So you used your
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1 previous experience with Taste.

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Took the number of

4 seats, divided it into -- the number of seats

5 from Taste divided into the number of seats at

6 Hush and then multiplied that into the amount of

7 revenue --

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  -- that you were able

10 to generate at Taste?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What was the

13 nature of the operations at Taste?  Was it -- you

14 said it was 50/50 between food sales and alcohol

15 sales?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Close to that, yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And you had

18 entertainment at Taste?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Did you have live

21 bands?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  We had that option, but
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1 we never actually had live band because it was so

2 small, there was really no place for us to have a

3 band there.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Where in this

5 establishment, either Exhibit 3, page 1, 2 or 3,

6 would you have a live band?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  On the first -- this is

8 the first floor.

9             MEMBER JONES:  The first floor.

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  The first floor

11 band, so we - because we don't actually need a

12 stage, you know, most bands, most establishment

13 will have a stage.  We don't intend to have any

14 stage.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  You know, so they can

17 actually stand in any corner of this space here,

18 which is the empty space for the all the trash.

19             MEMBER JONES:  So just to be clear and

20 to make sure that I'm being fair, what you just

21 circled is the bottom right --

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Oh, that's the --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  -- hand corner of the

2 exterior of the building --

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

4             MEMBER JONES:  -- in the outside in

5 the cafe area.

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

7             MEMBER JONES:  And I think that was a

8 mistake.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Right, that's a mistake. 

10 I got a little confused.  On the middle of the

11 first -- inside the building on the first level,

12 anywhere on this corner here we can actually have

13 two people standing with -- for that if we need

14 to.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So just for the

16 record, there is Exhibit 3, page 2, is the first

17 floor space.  There are two bathrooms on the

18 right hand side of the drawing.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  The --

21             MR. NWAEZE:  On the left hand side as

22 you walk in.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  So on the

2 drawing as I'm looking at it, it's on the right

3 hand side of the drawing and there are two

4 bathrooms.  And you were circling an area --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  On this --

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- that is just below

7 and adjacent to the bathroom that is closest to

8 the bottom of the page?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  And your intent is to

11 have a live band of two or fewer individuals set

12 up and perform in that area?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Does that --

15 from that is it safe to say that these tables

16 will not be fixed in place, that they are able to

17 be moved around?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Well, the tables

19 are on that and is not going to be fixed.  So you

20 can actually tuck someone in there, two people

21 max really, for a band.

22             MEMBER JONES:  So are all the tables
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1 non-fixed tables?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Meaning you can fold

4 them up and --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- move them to the

7 side?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The same thing

10 applies to the chairs?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Are the benches

13 fixed in place?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

15             MEMBER JONES:  No.  So the benches

16 could also be removed and --

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  -- put into

19 hypothetically speaking the storage area, the

20 ample storage area that you have that is not

21 attached to your building?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, none of the tables
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1 will be fixed to the floor, no.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  On the -- talk

3 me through the concept of the DJ booth.  Did you

4 have a DJ booth at Taste?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  You did.  Did you have

7 -- do you currently have a DJ booth at your

8 location in Baltimore?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  What -- can you walk me

11 through the process that the DJ engages the

12 audience or the crowd at your establishment? 

13 Does the DJ -- is the intent for the DJ to play

14 easygoing background dinner music or more of the

15 heart-throbbing dance type sounds that you would

16 typically hear at a nightclub?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, this is different

18 from every - say for if it's in the evening

19 during happy hour, you might have a DJ playing

20 low relaxing music.  Then if it's during the late

21 night, generally the selections they play could

22 be different.  So it really changes up from time-
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1 to-time.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have a --

3 would you have a contract with this DJ?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we would hope to

5 have a contract, because we usually keep a house

6 DJ, which it can be considered as a contract.  We

7 typically don't have any legal binding contract,

8 but we bring a DJ in and make him a house DJ and

9 they become the house DJ.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you dictate

11 and mandate what music or the type of music that

12 is played by the DJ at your Baltimore location?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  By the hour, we have a

14 little influence.  During the happy hour we, of

15 course, don't want -- we want more soothing music

16 versus the late night which we don't -- well,

17 before in a few occasions I went to a DJ and I

18 said look, this isn't -- because some of the

19 music, of course, I don't want to play.  

20             I must say the Baltimore club music is

21 -- I'm very fond of it and so I have -- I always

22 tell my DJ please don't play the club music.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  I'm missing the

2 first word.  You are saying something club music. 

3 What is --

4             MR. NWAEZE:  At Baltimore I have this

5 music.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, Baltimore?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, called club music.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  So I try to discourage

10 Djs from playing that.  It does not have the --

11 we are probably more of upscale establishment

12 versus a place you just line up.

13             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Do you

14 charge a cover charge at your Baltimore location?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER JONES:  You do?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What would draw

19 you to charge a cover charge on one night versus

20 another?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I think it's more

22 of, you know, we have off days and more serious
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1 days where they demand for people coming in.  Say

2 for a Saturday we might charge for cover charge. 

3 And but we normally have free admission to -- for

4 a certain number of hours before we use the cover

5 charge.  Even on the weekday, we normally don't

6 have cover charge.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So would a

8 special something along the lines of "Ladies Free

9 Until Midnight" be something that you would use

10 to promote people coming to your establishment?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  In many occasions we --

12 see for example, especially in Baltimore, we have

13 everyone is actually free to enter to the

14 establishment.  And but you reach a certain hour,

15 say after 11:00, 12:00, then we might start a

16 cover charge.  Yes, but that type of promotion is

17 typical to any establishment that have

18 entertainment endorsement, you know.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Would that be

20 typical to your operation?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  We may or may not --

22             MEMBER JONES:  Have you done it
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1 before?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I have.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Have you done it

4 at your Baltimore location?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I have.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Did you do it at Taste?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I did.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Would you anticipate

9 doing it at Hush?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The second --

12 Exhibit 3, page 3, second floor layout.  I'm

13 noticing a very large open area that is noted as

14 a standing area that is 180 square feet.  Could

15 that also be used as a dance floor?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, it could be

17 considered a dance floor, but it's not really

18 being setup and designed with a dance floor with

19 club lights and all that stuff, but again, we are

20 going with the existing prior plans, which we

21 don't see any problem with.  But, yes, that's a

22 space there that -- that's a standing space.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  But you have no

2 intention of making this a dance floor?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

4             MEMBER JONES:  No.  But you also have

5 no intention of changing the layout?  In other

6 words, you don't have any intention of filling

7 that space with tables and chairs?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  We could easily fill with

9 tables and chairs, if we needed.  Say for a big

10 event that require a lot more seating to

11 accommodate more seating, we can, of course, fill

12 that space up with seating as well.

13             MEMBER JONES:  So you are saying you

14 can, but in terms of your planned go-forward

15 business model, as it stands today, if this

16 drawing is representative of how you intend to

17 operate your business, I just want to make sure

18 I'm clear, you are not intending right now to

19 fill that space with tables and chairs?  You are

20 only going to do it if there is a demand for a

21 large event?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And I also

2 noticed you have a DJ booth on the second floor.

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, there will be a DJ

4 up there, but I don't know if, based on this

5 drawing, there is a DJ booth already here

6 proposed.  Okay.  Yes, there is.

7             MEMBER JONES:  So your intent is to

8 have a DJ on the first floor and a DJ on the

9 second floor?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Would those DJs be

12 playing the exact same thing at the exact same

13 time all the time?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Normally, you can link it

15 from downstairs so that it become the same music

16 if you are using the second level.  Sometimes

17 because of the two different booths, it can be

18 different music as well.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  In terms of how

20 you plan on operating your establishment on what

21 you would consider to be your busy or popular

22 night, so let's go with Friday and Saturday just
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1 as a notional guess --

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  -- would your intent be

4 to operate your establishment with two different

5 DJs?  One on the first floor and one on the

6 second floor?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, there would be the

8 opportunity to do that.  And maybe another

9 situation where it just have to be one DJ.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

11             MR. NWAEZE:  For both floors.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So in those situations

13 where you have two DJs, which is part of your

14 business model --

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  -- what would be the

17 nature of the two different DJs?  Is the intent

18 there to have two different genres of music?  For

19 example, maybe reggae on the first floor and

20 maybe hip-hop on the second floor or jazz on the

21 second floor and reggae on the first floor?  Is

22 that the intent to have two different genres of
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1 music?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Normally, yes, that is

3 the reason to have different genres of music.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  All right.  Are

5 you familiar with an establishment known as Lux?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Are you familiar with

8 its layout in terms of the multiple floors?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I've been there twice,

10 yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  You have been there

12 twice?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Would you say

15 your intended operation would be analogous to how

16 Lux operates their multiple floors in terms of

17 the DJ interaction?  I'm not talking about the

18 floor plans and the layouts.  Just in terms of

19 how Lux caters to two different genres of music

20 or multiple genres of music across its multiple

21 floors.  Would you envision operating in that

22 fashion?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, the intent again is

2 to have different music, but I would not compare

3 or take any model of what Lux did.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Because personally I am

6 really involved, fully involved with my

7 establishment and how we operate with

8 consideration of making sure that we operate, you

9 know, according to the law.  You know, and a lot

10 of things that I have seen happen at Lux, you

11 will never see me happen at my own particular

12 establishment.  But in regard to the fashion of

13 what relation, similarity of genres of the music,

14 yes, we intend to have different music on

15 occasion.

16             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  

17             MR. NWAEZE:  On that -- on those two

18 levels.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So similar to

20 Lux, but without the negative influence.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.  Let's
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1 see, on the outdoor space.  So let me just

2 backup.  So you mentioned that you are heavily

3 involved in your establishments.  How many

4 establishments do you currently own and operate?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  I have two.

6             MEMBER JONES:  You have two.

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And how do you split

9 your time between those two?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, most of the time my

11 wife and I are fully involved.  It's never a time

12 that -- most of the time we are there always.  We

13 are not absentee operators like most people who

14 just hand it over to the manager and let them do

15 what they want.  You know, which is what causes

16 most of the problems at so many establishments,

17 the owners are not fully involved.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Right.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  So I'll tell you it has

20 been three years since we had a vacation.  It's

21 not fun, but we -- because we always are pulling

22 a lot and we always want to protect our



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

250

1 investment.  The best way for us to protect our

2 investment is to stay out of trouble.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Right.

4             MR. NWAEZE:  So we always there.  I

5 mean, most of the time I'm at Taste and she is --

6 Taste in Baltimore is not far from Oxygen, so I

7 can always go back and forth and close over there

8 before we close the one over there.  But again,

9 Taste in Baltimore is on the market, so I will

10 not be operating three different establishments

11 at the same time.  But yes, I try to split my

12 time as much as possible between the

13 establishments.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So let me just

15 make sure, you currently own and operate how many

16 establishments?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Two.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Two?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  And do you plan on

21 severing your ties with either one of those

22 establishments if you are granted the opportunity
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1 to operate Hush?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  It's already in motion. 

3 I have put Taste International on the market now.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  So --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- are you saying that

7 you will not operate, own and operate more than

8 two establishments at any one time?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I would -- I mean, I

10 would not want to limit myself on the growth of

11 my business --

12             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  -- to a particular two,

14 but whatever I have to do to make sure that I can

15 continue to expand and expand and operate without

16 problems, that I will do.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

18 putting forward here today that you have put

19 Taste International on the market and it's for

20 sale?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is that one of
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1 the two businesses that you currently own and

2 operate?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  So given that, if that

7 sale doesn't go through, will you continue to

8 operate that location if Hush is granted to you?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm sorry?  I'm -- my

10 mind kind of wandered off on the -- I didn't hear

11 the question properly.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  No problem.  It

13 happens to me a lot.  So you own and operate two

14 establishments currently.  Yes?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The one in

17 Baltimore, Taste International --

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  -- is up for sale?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  But you are currently

22 still owning and operating that location?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Meaning you still have

3 patrons coming in there and giving you money?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  If that sale

6 doesn't go through and you are granted Hush, then

7 you are potentially in a predicament where you

8 have the ability to own and operate three

9 establishments?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Simultaneously.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Is part of your

14 mechanism for ensuring a safe and operating

15 establishment, i.e., making sure Hush stays out

16 of trouble --

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  -- being a hands-on

19 owner?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Given that, how can you

22 be a hands-on owner, I'm not saying it's
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1 impossible, I just want you to articulate to me

2 how you can be a hands-on owner, with three

3 simultaneous establishments?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I'm -- of course,

5 I cannot split myself into three locations.  And

6 again, but I just have to make sure that I'm

7 around.  I have to come around, of course.  Most

8 owners just don't come around.  They rely on

9 their managers.  From Baltimore to D.C. takes me

10 40 minutes.  So I intend to be present.  It may

11 not be every single hour, but I intend to be

12 present and know what's going on and play a role

13 in the operation.

14             That's the only way I can make it

15 successful compensating just like the previous

16 locations.  So I intend to be around as often as

17 possible.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So let me be

19 more succinct.  Do you have a general manager in

20 mind that would be available to operate any of

21 the three establishments?  Do you have a business

22 partner that you potentially plan on bringing in? 
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1 I realize this is a compound question, but I'm

2 not a compound attorney.  I'm just a Joe Blow up

3 here.  So I apologize for that.  But I think you

4 understand what I'm asking.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I have managers,

6 trained -- managers I have been training for the

7 past year that have been trying to understand the

8 style of my operation for them.  What it means to

9 understand.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

11             MR. NWAEZE:  So I hope and intend to

12 use those guys --

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

14             MR. NWAEZE:  -- you know, with my

15 expansion process.

16             MEMBER JONES:  So not to put words in

17 your mouth, but if I'm understanding you

18 correctly, your contingency plan in the event

19 that Taste International doesn't sell and you

20 have to continue to own and operate that, your

21 contingency plan is that you have individuals

22 that you trust and that you are comfortable with
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1 that you feel would be able to operate the

2 establishments in your stead, but you still plan

3 on being a hands-on manager of those

4 establishments?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I don't believe in

6 running out and hiring someone.  I -- that's why

7 I groom some of these managers for the past year

8 for them to understand the process, the right

9 process of having a successful establishment.

10             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Fair

11 enough.  And the last question is just related to

12 sound.  So has there been any sound engineering

13 assessment done on your establishment?  Have you

14 had a professional individual that is an expert

15 in sound review your establishment?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  In --

17             MEMBER JONES:  At Hush, at Hush.

18             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  No.

19             MEMBER JONES:  No?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Not yet, no.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So anything that

22 you have spoken to about sound mitigation has
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1 just been qualitative, personal opinion?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  My experience.

3             MEMBER JONES:  By experience.  Okay. 

4 Thank you.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  All right.  

6             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  Mr.

8 Alberti?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Nwaeze, I sort of

10 want to go back to an earlier topic.  So this

11 Taste International on 1812 Hamlin Street, you

12 sold that in August of 2012, right?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the stipulation

15 was that the license would transfer, the new

16 owner would transfer the license within 60 days,

17 that means by October, beginning of October 2012. 

18 Is that correct?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think you also

21 stated that you -- after that point, you didn't

22 have any involvement in the establishment.  Is
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1 that correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  After the date, the sale

3 of the business, I was not involved.  I moved to

4 Baltimore.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So did you have any

6 contact with the owners after that?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Oh, yes, yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what was your

9 contact?  What was the context of your contact?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I know this

11 individual.  I have, of course, their number. 

12 And I had spoken to them in an, you know,

13 occasional basis.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So did you, how do I

15 say this, relinquish any involvement, any control

16 over the license, at that time?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  After the sale, I

18 walked away.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You had no

20 involvement at all?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you remember
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1 October of 2013?  I have a renewal application

2 for Taste at 1812 Hamlin Street.

3             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm sorry, if I remember?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, do you remember

5 filling that out?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't remember filling

7 the application out, but I know -- I'm aware

8 that, of course, the license was renewed.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you had no

10 involvement in that?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  This -- the people I sold

12 it to, of course, they had to renew it and they

13 asked me, because the license was still under my

14 name, it was not -- it had not been transferred

15 at that moment, so I signed their renewal.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you did have

17 involvement?  You were responsible.  Did you

18 realize you were still responsible for this

19 license?  You signed the renewal application.

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I do understand that

21 because it was not transferred, that whatever

22 happens there was still my responsibility.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So your

2 statement earlier that you weren't aware that it

3 wasn't transferred until 2014 is not correct,

4 right?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  I know it was transferred

6 recently.  The completion of the transfer was

7 completed recently.  But I'm not aware when

8 initially -- when the transfer was initiated.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what was your

10 intent in renewing this?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Renewing it?  I was just

12 trying to help them.  Without renewing, I knew

13 they would not --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you renewed it in

15 your name and gave them control?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I signed the

17 renewal application.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you have any

19 agreement with them, a signed agreement?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you understand

22 that's completely illegal?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  I did not know.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have no further

3 questions.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

5 have a few questions, because I know it's getting

6 late.

7             Do you have in front of you the

8 exhibit that has the aerial view in it, aerial

9 map, that would be Exhibit No. 6 of your all

10 exhibits.

11             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't think I have it.

12             MR. KLINE:  Well, I think he marked up

13 the one that was up there and I gave you mine.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

15 don't have a copy.  All right.  I just want to be

16 clear about some of the buildings.  Mr. Kline,

17 can you hand the witness Exhibit 6A?

18             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which was circled

20 earlier in this hearing.  Okay.  So if we are

21 looking at Exhibit 6A, you circled your

22 establishment and the courtyard in the middle,
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1 right?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I want

4 to know, maybe you already said this and I might

5 have missed it, but I want to get an idea of

6 exactly what is around it.  So to the right of

7 the courtyard as you are looking head on to the

8 exhibit is a building.  It's perpendicular.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What is

11 that?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  That's the old Georgia

13 Avenue Market that Investigator was referring to

14 earlier.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The what?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  The -- into the vacant

17 lot with the building attached to it, it used to

18 be a market.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.  Is that a

20 market or is that vacant?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  It's vacant.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's a vacant
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1 building.  Okay.  But it's a commercial building?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Now that's what

4 it's used -- was?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And then

7 what is to the left then of your establishment?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  The immediate -- to the

9 left attached, directly attached to my building I

10 believe is a pharmacy.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Pharmacy.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm not sure exactly

13 what, but I believe it's a pharmacy.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. NWAEZE:  And next to it is the

16 Colony Club.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So on

18 either side then are commercial buildings,

19 correct?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, they are commercial.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

22 that -- what's the lot that seems to have one car
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1 in it?  Is that a parking lot that belongs to the

2 commercial establishments or what is that?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Towards the left?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  That is directly behind

6 the new -- well, that car is directly behind this

7 establishment that I think is a pharmacy.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  And right next to it is

10 the new proposed Colony Club.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Then the rest of them is

13 commercial or what is being used.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  There is

15 a thrift store and you are not sure what is --

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- between the

18 new Colony Club and the thrift store, but it's

19 commercial, right?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

22 that a parking lot behind there for all the
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1 vehicles?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  The back of it --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For the buildings

4 there.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  -- is a very big space,

6 but I think that's where the -- one of that space

7 is where Colony Club is supposed to use for their

8 summer garden right behind the building where the

9 cars is.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where that one

11 car is, what's that used for?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  That's just an empty

13 space that -- some place people park.  Behind

14 that car you see parked is the proposed space for

15 summer garden for Colony Club.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Where we

17 see the cars in the photos, there is one to the

18 left of the summer garden and then there are cars

19 in front of the vacant commercial building.  Is

20 that available parking for your establishment or

21 no?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  But I have inquired
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1 around to see if I can find the owner and

2 possibly rent it out for parking.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So which

4 one is that?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  That's the --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The vacant --

7             MR. NWAEZE:  -- vacant lot.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Right next to me.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But not the other

11 one?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  No, that's Colony Club is

13 using that -- reserving that space for a summer

14 garden.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So most of

16 my questions were answered, but, I mean were

17 asked already, let me see.  The building plans

18 that are in here, I just want to confirm.  They

19 represent like what you say have already been

20 approved by DCRA that was submitted by the

21 previous owner of the property?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that you are

2 going to make some changes to this, such as add a

3 vestibule?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Anything else?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  That's it.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And you

8 are waiting to see whether you get approval

9 before you submit --

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- any additional

12 plans, correct?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is there

15 a reason in particular that you chose to locate

16 your new establishment here?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, we always wanted to

18 be in the District, but specifically for this

19 location, of course, it's in the District, but

20 the outdoor space was good.  Plus the size of the

21 kitchen is also -- was one of the attractions,

22 because we do catering as well.  So as an aside,
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1 well, the space with a kitchen.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are you

3 planning on charging a cover charge for DJs and

4 karoke or just live music?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  Mostly this karoke

6 is usually, you know, really even we've never

7 done it, we do not intend to do cover charge for

8 that, no.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have you

10 a starting and ending time for the music in mind?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  It is in my application. 

12 It was during the allowable time which is the

13 weekday until 2:00, on the weekends up to 3:00.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

15 That's all I have.  Mr. Jones?

16             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair, thank you.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER JONES:  I was leaving this for

19 other Board Members, but no one seemed to touch

20 on it, so I didn't want to miss parking.  So you

21 mentioned valet parking.

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Is that your plan for

2 handling your patron load at your establishment?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  It was my plan to

4 handling the?

5             MEMBER JONES:  The patrons coming to

6 your establishment.

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  They are going to have

9 to get to your venue by some means.  Do you

10 anticipate the majority of your patrons utilizing

11 the valet service that you are offering?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, definitely.  Here in

13 the city a lot of establishments provide those

14 services and I think a lot of people utilizing

15 that and I think they will.  I think it's really

16 additional.  Normally, this additional service to

17 provide for people convenience reason.  Yes, they

18 are going to utilize it.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So given that,

20 would you anticipate the majority of the people,

21 the type of cliental that you expect to be

22 patronizing your establishment, they would be
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1 driving to your establishment?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe.  I believe now

3 there is Uber.  Now, there is Uber, the services

4 for the -- you know, a lot of people using.  You

5 would be surprised how many people do use it.  So

6 I think that is going to help mitigate the

7 driving -- number of people driving to the venue

8 because this Uber is so big now that everybody --

9 a lot of people use, because my place in

10 Baltimore you would be surprised at how many of

11 them do use Uber.

12             So, yes, I don't think every single

13 person will be driving to the establishment.  I

14 think a lot of people utilize our services

15 especially for -- to get around during the

16 nightlife time.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.  What

18 percentage of your patrons would you expect to

19 drive to your establishment?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  It's really hard to say,

21 but I will probably say 60 percent.

22             MEMBER JONES:  60 percent will drive--
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  -- to your

3 establishment?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I can --

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And the number

6 of seats you have was roughly 100 plus 24

7 including the outdoor space, so roughly 60

8 percent of 124 patrons would be driving?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe so.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And you are

11 comfortable with that estimate?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Again, it's hard to put

13 a certain number to it, but I think it's quite

14 close.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Just previously

16 you noted that you had experience in the industry

17 and you relied on your experience to kind of know

18 what you needed to do to mitigate sound and what

19 you needed to do to manage your establishment

20 appropriately.  So are you relying this -- are

21 you relying on this same experience to come up

22 with the number of roughly 60 percent of the
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1 people will be driving to your establishment?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I'm -- another

3 thing is, you know, a lot of these -- based on

4 this percentage quoted, a lot of the people come

5 -- it may not be one person driving.  You know,

6 you have multiple in one vehicle.  So that --

7 which will change the percentage of the people in

8 the building that may or may not have driven to

9 the establishment.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

11             MR. NWAEZE:  So which makes it hard to

12 really put a certain number to that, but I think

13 it's close enough.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So given you

15 have roughly 124 seats and you have, let's say

16 best case scenario, let's say you have three

17 people per vehicle that drive.  So 124, 60

18 percent of that is roughly about 75 people.  Then

19 75 if you have three people per vehicle, that's

20 roughly about 25 cars that will be coming to your

21 establishment.  Do you feel as though you have

22 the ability to accommodate 25 new vehicles in the
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1 area with valet parking?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Easily, yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And how?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  If you look at -- in that

5 immediate area along Georgia Avenue side, it's --

6 really all sides is parking.  You know, metered

7 parking.

8             MEMBER JONES:  So would your plan be

9 to have these individuals park on the street or

10 would your plan be to have valet have them park

11 on the street?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, of course, not

13 everyone will want to do valet.  Not all of them

14 will have money to do valet.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  So --

17             MEMBER JONES:  We are kind of past

18 that point.

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  You mentioned 124, 60

21 percent of those would be driving.  60 percent

22 even if you had three people per car, it's
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1 roughly 25 cars.  So we are at the point of we

2 need to quantify how many cars would be coming to

3 the neighborhood.  And that's just on a single

4 turn.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Right.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  So you have 25

7 new cars.  I'm just trying to get a feel from you

8 where would you put these 25 new cars?  Are you

9 putting them on the street or have you made

10 arrangements that are established to have off-

11 street parking that your valet service can use?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  We -- one of the

13 first things I did was to -- is to look for

14 alternative parking for the establishment.  So

15 we, again, you know, during the initial meeting

16 with the ANCs, I kind of brought that up a bit,

17 because it was a concern, of course.  

18             So I brought up some ideas about where

19 I can possibly put these cars, which is down a

20 couple of blocks from Georgia Avenue, which I was

21 discouraged not to even worry about putting cars

22 over there, but, yes, we do intend to continue to
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1 seek other parking alternatives.  But and having

2 a valet, hopefully a valet company that we are

3 going to bring in is going to help us with

4 looking at a place where they can valet some of

5 these vehicles, if they not -- if they choose not

6 to park on -- along Georgia Avenue side.

7             So we hope to use the service of valet

8 company to locate other parking options for those

9 cars that can be valeted.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

11 saying that you are not planning to have valet

12 service use the general public access streets to

13 support the valet service for your establishment?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  My --

15             MEMBER JONES:  That's not your plan?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  My understanding is

17 that the valet have to have a specific lot where

18 they can put people's cars.  I don't think if

19 they are allowed to park people's cars in the

20 street.  My valet company -- my valet that I use

21 at Oxygen downtown have a contract with the lot

22 where they can put those cars.  They are not
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1 allowed to put on the street.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Excellent.  Have you

3 established or made contact with a valet service

4 that services the area where Hush is?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  I think it's a little bit

6 premature now for us, but we intend to seek one,

7 because we haven't -- we don't even know if we

8 will be able to --

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

10             MR. NWAEZE:  -- get this place going.

11             MEMBER JONES:  So right now as it

12 stands today, because you haven't done that

13 because it's premature, you don't have anything

14 to offer the Board in terms of definitive

15 feedback as to how you are going to mitigate the

16 parking issues related to the operation of your

17 establishment in the neighborhood?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I haven't seek the

19 service of valet company yet.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And just to

21 confirm, you think the capacity of your

22 establishment is roughly 124?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  The total allowed you

2 mean?

3             MEMBER JONES:  How do you plan on

4 having patrons come into your establishment?  Do

5 you plan on limiting it to 124 or do you have a

6 different number in mind?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Well --

8             MEMBER JONES:  I'm only asking that

9 because when I asked you about the number of

10 seats previously, you said 100 plus 24 in the

11 outside.  So by my math that's 124.  Were you

12 planning on limiting it to that?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  24?

14             MEMBER JONES:  Because I know your

15 capacity is actually more than that.

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I mean there is a

17 business drawing where we intend to --

18             MEMBER JONES:  Would you -- are you

19 planning to limit your capacity to the 124 number

20 that you noted previously?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

22             MEMBER JONES:  No.  So you potentially
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1 could have more than 124 in your establishment?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  And if you had more

4 than 124, then you could potentially have more

5 cars coming to the establishment, correct?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

8 Thank you, Madam Chair.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

10 Any other Board questions?  All right.  Questions

11 on Board questions?

12             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

15                 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

16             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Nwaeze, you testified

17 previously that there is a stamped set of plans

18 from which these drawings were taken?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MR. KLINE:  I'm going to show you and

21 I don't want to put them in evidence, because

22 it's the only set we have, but --
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1             MR. TABIEI:  No objection, Madam

2 Chair.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MR. KLINE:  I want to show you a set

5 of plans, rolled out set of plans.  Are those the

6 plans that you were referring to?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And do those have

9 stamps on them from an engineer?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

11             MR. KLINE:  And they also have at

12 least one District stamp on them, I believe?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Madam Chair,

15 I would make those available for review to the

16 Board.  If the Board prefers that we send them

17 out and have them copied and submit it after the

18 fact, we are happy to do that, but it's the only

19 set we have, at this point.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How about if we

21 take them into the Executive Room while you are

22 meeting with each other and we will take a closer
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1 look at those plans?

2             MR. KLINE:  Sure.  That's fine.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Thank

4 you.  

5             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Nwaeze, just to be

6 clear, you sold Taste on August 2, 2012, correct?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And at that

9 point, you had no involvement in the operation or

10 management of that business.  Is that correct?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  None.  No operation

12 involvement.

13             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, as has

14 been pointed out by Board Members, the contract

15 required that the buyer was supposed to submit an

16 application for transfer within 60 days.

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MR. KLINE:  All right.  At some point

19 you learned that that hadn't happened, correct?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MR. KLINE:  And I believe your

22 testimony was that you referred them or insisted
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1 that they get an attorney, correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. KLINE:  In fact, you referred them

4 to me, didn't you?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And at that

7 point, the renewal -- a renewal came due?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. KLINE:  And you were asked about

10 that and you signed the renewal, didn't you?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So why is it

13 that you signed the renewal, at that point, given

14 that you had sold the restaurant?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I knew if I didn't

16 sign the renewal, they will not be able to

17 operate.  So I signed the renewal for them to

18 renew it and I continued to push them to get this

19 transfer completed.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  And did you follow-

21 up, at that point, to make sure that they

22 finalized the transfer?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  I called them

2 occasionally to ask, inquire about the status of

3 the transfer.

4             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, you were

5 asked about your food operations and we talked

6 about you open for lunch at Taste.  Do you plan

7 to open for lunch at Hush?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. KLINE:  And in terms of the crowd

10 that you expect at your location, we touched that

11 a little bit on direct and I think some Board

12 Members had some questions about it.  Who is it

13 that you expect to come to your place?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, this is every day

15 people, the neighborhood that wants to try our

16 food.  Of course, we have a good review of our

17 food when I was at Taste International.  So that

18 one is not in question.  So a lot of community, a

19 lot of people and residents behind us from the

20 side, everyone from downtown actually pressure us

21 to come there and eat and have a drink.

22             So the same regular citizens that we
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1 expect to have here -- come here to dine and get

2 a drink.

3             MR. KLINE:  In your other places, have

4 you typically attracted people from the

5 neighborhood?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, you were also

8 asked about how you intended to mitigate sound. 

9 And I think that you said that you intended to

10 check the sound around the summer garden, the

11 levels.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

13             MR. KLINE:  Is that something that you

14 did at your location in Baltimore?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  At Taste

16 International I did that a lot at Taste

17 International.

18             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And in terms

19 of having -- you said you were going to have a

20 separate volume control.  And I think you said

21 you were going to put some sort of limiter on it

22 once you established the appropriate volumes?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  And that I think is

2 the proper and safe way to have some type of

3 control to make sure that it does not -- no one

4 tampers with it and waits until it becomes a

5 problem.

6             MR. KLINE:  You were also asked about

7 your summer garden, how important that is to you. 

8 Are there other establishments that are going to

9 be opening in your vicinity?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, most definitely is

11 the Colony Club.  They have the same -- applied

12 for the same license I applied for, the same

13 endorsements, summer garden, live entertainment

14 and they are approved, so --

15             MR. KLINE:  And to your knowledge, do

16 they have approval for hours until 2:00 a.m. and

17 3:00 a.m.?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  The same hours that I'm

19 applying for, yes.

20             MR. KLINE:  Now, unlike your

21 establishment, however, your establishment has

22 walls on all four sides of your summer garden
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1 area, correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. KLINE:  Is that a similar

4 condition that exists at Colony Club?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  The Colony --

6 refined to the aerial view I was discussing with

7 Madam Chair, no, the back of the building has no

8 walls. It's just the area where the car was

9 parked at.  So there is no walls on that proposed

10 space for summer garden.

11             MR. KLINE:  And are you also aware

12 north of you that there is a place called Union

13 Social --

14             MR. TABIEI:  Objection.  Relevance.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Relevance, Mr.

16 Kline?

17             MR. KLINE:  The neighborhood keeps

18 talking about what is appropriate and what should

19 be allowed.  And the fact of the matter is there

20 is two other establishments right --

21             MR. TABIEI:  If I may?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, let him
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1 finish.  Let him finish.

2             COURT REPORTER:  Is your microphone

3 on?

4             MR. KLINE:  -- in the same

5 neighborhood that have those hours and there was

6 some suggestion that that might not be

7 appropriate given the neighborhood.  In reality,

8 there are two other Tavern Licenses right there

9 that have less conducive conditions in the summer

10 garden area.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. TABIEI:  It is our argument that

13 the Union Drinkery application is the concept for

14 the establishment, although it is a tavern, is

15 different than the concept that Mr. Nwaeze is

16 offering, in that Union Drinkery does not have an

17 entertainment endorsement.  They only play live

18 recorded music.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm going

20 to overrule the objection.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So are you

22 familiar with the Union Drinkery location north
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1 of you?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Not quite familiar with

3 it.

4             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  So you don't know

5 what permissions they might have, do you?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

7             MR. KLINE:  And in terms of opening

8 this establishment, there were questions about

9 you splitting your time.  Is it fair to say that

10 when you open a new business, that you devote

11 more time in terms of developing that new

12 business until it gets its legs and it is

13 operationally on level footing?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, of course, I intend

15 to be there.  Because it's a new business, we

16 have to be there regular to get it off the

17 ground, make sure things are established in the

18 way it's supposed to be done and that it's being

19 done that way.

20             MR. KLINE:  So even if you don't sell

21 Taste International, Baltimore, before you are

22 ready to open this establishment, you will be
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1 devoting your time to the opening of this

2 establishment and the running of it in the early

3 days?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  That's all I have.  Thank

6 you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did you

8 have any questions on Board questions?

9             MS. BROWN:  Not to the Board

10 questions.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Not to the Board.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have one.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have one more

15 Board question?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A couple quick

17 questions.  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Nwaeze, I have

20 just a couple quick questions.  So you, I think,

21 compared -- you drew a comparison to Colony Club

22 and I think you drew a comparison to, what's the
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1 other club, Union Drinkery.  Is that correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  I did.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Earlier?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, yes.  I don't know

5 even that much about Union.  I think I have

6 compared more with Colony Club.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Are you aware

8 that Colony Club doesn't -- although they have a

9 summer garden endorsement, they don't have an

10 entertainment endorsement for the summer garden. 

11 Were you aware of that?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm not aware, sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So given that

14 that's the case, does that make -- would you

15 agree that that's a significant difference from

16 your model?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  As far as the summer

18 garden, yes, that's --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In terms of the

20 summer -- use of the summer garden.

21             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And Union
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1 Drinkery, did you -- were you aware that they

2 don't have, just a moment -- I don't think they

3 have -- let me see, I'm sorry.  They don't have

4 an entertainment endorsement at all.  Were you

5 aware of that?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm not aware.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So that would

8 make them different than your model, correct?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  In that sense, yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

11 you.  All right.  Now, let me go back to your

12 sale.  You said, in the question by Mr. Kline,

13 that you became aware that the license hadn't

14 transferred in, I think, October 2013.  Is that

15 correct?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  I think I was aware that

17 prior to that it was not transferred.  It has not

18 been initiated.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And I think in 

20 the questioning by Mr. Kline you agreed with Mr.

21 Kline's statement that you referred -- all right. 

22 First off, who bought -- just so we get it on the
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1 record, who purchased the Taste on Rhode Island

2 or Hamlin Street?  Who purchased that from you?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  It's called TMI

4 International.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And I think on

6 your questioning from Mr. Kline, you agreed that

7 you referred TMI International -- you referred

8 Mr. Kline to TMI International.  Is that correct?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  I referred TMI

10 International to Mr. Kline to help them with

11 getting the license transferred.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  When the

13 renewal was signed, did you have an attorney? 

14 Were you represented by an attorney?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So Mr. Kline

17 represented TMI?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So he was

20 aware that you were signing the renewal

21 agreement.  Is that correct?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm not sure if he had
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1 returned to Mr. Kline during the renewal or not. 

2 I know that they said that the license is due for

3 renewal.  

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So why did you refer

5 Mr. Kline to them?

6             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Alberti, it's the

7 other way around.

8             MR. NWAEZE:  I know he was a lawyer.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

10             MR. KLINE:  For the record, other way

11 around.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why did you refer TMI

13 to Mr. Kline?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  I know he is a good

15 attorney, so I know that they need to have some

16 kind of assistance in getting the license

17 transferred.  So the first person I thought of at

18 that time was to have them -- refer them to Mr.

19 Kline to assist them in having the transfer of

20 the license.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But at that time, you

22 had no involvement in the management of the
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1 place?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

4 you.  No further questions.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

6 Rodriguez?

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Nwaeze, This is

8 a very late question, but it's about the menu,

9 maybe it's because I'm getting hungry.  I don't

10 know.  But please educate me in your menu.  You

11 have Oxygen cheeseburgers, Oxygen chips, Oxygen

12 wings, Oxygen platter, Oxygen plantains.  Tell me

13 what the Oxygen is all about.

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, those -- the name

15 Oxygen as just more of a branding of the menu

16 item itself, but it's -- my wife can talk more

17 about -- she is the chef.  You know, she know

18 more with it.  She is the one that cooks them, so

19 the name Oxygen attached to the menu is just more

20 as a branding of the menu itself.  But plantains

21 are regular fried, thinly sliced plantains that

22 can be used as an appetizer or as a side dish for
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1 any regular menu, but some people would choose to

2 order just by itself without having to get a

3 full-course meal.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  So the

5 Oxygen is what like --

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Just a branding of the

7 actual menu, sir, yes.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  The platter?  It

9 has nothing to do with the contents?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

12             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have another

15 Board question.  Mr. Jones?

16             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 

17 Have you ever had an interest in TMI

18 Incorporated?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  And what's the nature

21 of your relationship with Timi Ijiti?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  I know him, personally
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1 know who the person is prior to purchasing the

2 business.

3             MEMBER JONES:  You knew him prior to

4 purchasing the business?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

7 Thank you, Madam Chair.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any others?  Any

9 questions on Board questions?  All right.  Then--

10             MR. KLINE:  Just one.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12                RE-REDIRECT EXAMINATION

13             MR. KLINE:  On August 2, 2012, did you

14 receive the purchase price that was set forth or

15 shortly thereafter the purchase price that was

16 set forth on the settlement sheet?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  I know a payment was made

18 on -- at that time, but not whole fund was paid

19 for that day.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  But they paid you

21 for the business, correct?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Mostly.  Mostly all the
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1 price was paid except a small portion that was

2 not paid at that morning, yes.

3             MR. KLINE:  And the deal was that they

4 would buy the business from you.  They would run

5 the business and you were out, correct?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Thank you.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

10             MEMBER JONES:  Just a real quick

11 follow-up.  Have you subsequently received

12 payment in full?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, since 2012.

14             MEMBER JONES:  You received payment in

15 full in 2012?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  The remaining

17 portion.  There was a settlement agreement, a

18 settlement sheet.  I don't -- can't think exactly

19 how much was paid the day of the signing, but the

20 remainder of the payment was paid off before

21 December 2012.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?

4             MR. KLINE:  Do you want me to just

5 close the loop on this?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go ahead,

7 yes.

8             MR. KLINE:  I'll show you what has

9 been previously marked and moved.  It's a

10 settlement sheet.  Does that refresh your

11 recollection in terms of when you received the

12 rest of the payment?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Yes, it is.

14             MR. KLINE:  And when was that?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  August 13.

16             MR. KLINE:  On the 13th of?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  August 13.

18             MR. KLINE:  Of what year?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  2012.

20             MR. KLINE:  So that was 10 or 11 days

21 after the settlement?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, yes.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Anything

3 else with this witness?  Okay.  Then you may be

4 excused from the witness stand, in any event. 

5 Thank you very much.

6             (Whereupon, the witness was excused.)

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Thank you.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So it is now

9 7:10.  We have been here four hours.  I'm not

10 sure if you are planning, Mr. Kline, on

11 presenting one more witness or not?

12             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Jones, may I get a

13 time check, please?

14             MEMBER JONES:  Most certainly, sir. 

15 One second.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's wrong?

17             MEMBER JONES:  So the licensee has 21

18 minutes remaining.  The protestants have 56

19 minutes remaining.  21, 56.

20             MR. KLINE:  And the applicant rests.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Applicant

22 rests.  All right.  So therefore then, this is
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1 the time that we said we would do a break in

2 between the applicant's case and the protestant's

3 case.  And you all would deal with showing the

4 video to applicants and you all may also need a

5 snack or a coffee.

6             So I want to get a feel just for how

7 much time you might want.  The Board has business

8 it can do.  I don't want to take -- I don't want

9 to say too long, so that we are all here late,

10 but on the other hand, I want to be able to give

11 you all the time you need, because we have other

12 things we can do and we will get a snack as well.

13             So is 40 minutes good or is that too

14 much time?

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Too much time.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's too much

17 time.  Half an hour?

18             MEMBER JONES:  Can you live with 30

19 minutes?

20             MR. KLINE:  Yes, that's fine with us.

21             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Half an hour.  Is
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1 that good?  Because I know your video could be 20

2 or something.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  An oxygen break.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is that

5 the consensus?

6             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  30 minutes is

8 what you would like?

9             MR. KLINE:  30 minutes is good.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Not

11 hearing anything --

12             MS. BROWN:  It can be earlier than

13 that if you --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, your video

15 sounded like it was 11 minutes long.

16             MR. KLINE:  Yes, I need to look at the

17 video and then I can think about it.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Plus is it 11

19 total?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, there's a half

21 hour.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought it was
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1 more than 11 minutes?

2             MR. TABIEI:  No, it's about 11

3 minutes, yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's about 11

5 minutes.  Okay.  

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  It's an oxygen

7 break, right?  Oxygen?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you know,

9 why don't we say half an hour and then if you all

10 are done in 20 minutes or something, you can let

11 our staff know.

12             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are not going

14 very far.

15             MR. KLINE:  That's fine.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

17 So why don't we recess now then.

18             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you.

21             (Whereupon, the above-entitled matter

22 went off the record at 7:13 p.m. and resumed at
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1 7:54 p.m.)

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So we

3 are back on the record for part two of this

4 hearing, which is the protestant's case.

5             My experience is it usually goes much

6 faster than the first part.

7             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

9             MR. KLINE:  With respect to the

10 videos, there is --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. KLINE:  -- one issue.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  Which is the protestants

15 sprung a third video on us of nine minutes, which

16 we do object to.  It was never listed on the

17 PIFs.  They obviously can examine anybody they

18 want about it, but we would object to its use.  I

19 didn't watch the nine minute video, in that the

20 protestants had represented that there were two

21 videos, one of about six minutes and one of about

22 five.  And I watched the 11 minutes of video, but
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1 I did not watch the third video of nine, because

2 I didn't -- wasn't aware that that was an issue. 

3 It wasn't listed on their PIFs.  It wasn't

4 relayed to you before we adjourned.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

6 respond?

7             MR. TABIEI:  I would like to respond.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Madam Chair, thank you

10 for the opportunity.  In regard to Mr. Kline's

11 point that it wasn't listed on the PIFs, we have

12 two points or three.

13             The first is that on the PIFs we

14 stated generally that we will be showing videos. 

15 Typically, the two things that we listed were

16 that we will be showing a video of Mr. Nwaeze

17 giving an interview, which was one of the videos.

18             And the second thing that we listed on

19 the PIF was that we will be showing videos of

20 activities that occur in Mr. Nwaeze's

21 establishments.  And there happens to be two

22 videos of it, two separate and distinct and



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

304

1 different activities occurring in Mr. Nwaeze's

2 establishment.

3             And so under that, we would ask the

4 Board to grant the right to show the videos or

5 permission to show the videos.  And also, we also

6 reserve the right to supplement the witnesses or

7 the exhibits in the PIF as well.

8             In the PIF we specifically stated we

9 reserve the right to supplement this PIF with

10 additional exhibits.  And there were also a

11 number of exhibits that were not stated in Mr.

12 Kline's PIF that were presented to the Board as

13 well.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MR. TABIEI:  So based on that --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how are the

17 three, can you just give me an idea of the three

18 videos?  The first two, what's the first one,

19 second one, third one, so I can see how different

20 or similar the third one is without seeing it?

21             MR. TABIEI:  Absolutely.  The first

22 video that we would like to show is an interview
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1 of Mr. Nwaeze with some sort of like a video

2 journalist discussing Taste Lounge in D.C.  Let

3 me check the dates.  It was April 26, 2011, so it

4 predates Mr. Nwaeze's sale of Taste Lounge at

5 1812 Hamlin Street.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And Mr.

7 Kline doesn't object to that?

8             MR. KLINE:  I don't object to that.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  That's the first video. 

11 The second video is some sort of event by some

12 promotional company or other purporting to be

13 having an event at Mr. Nwaeze's establishment.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MR. TABIEI:  And given that it is Mr.

16 Nwaeze's establishment and he exercises dominion

17 and control over that establishment, he should be

18 aware of the activities that are occurring in his

19 establishment.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And Mr.

21 Kline does not object to that either, correct?

22             MR. KLINE:  I beg your pardon?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't object

2 to that second video, either.  Is that correct?

3             MR. KLINE:  No, not if it's the one

4 that was that was, I think, six minutes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MR. KLINE:  And we recessed and we

7 specifically talked about two videos totalling 11

8 minutes.  And then all of a sudden there is a

9 nine minute video.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. TABIEI:  Well, so originally, when

12 Mr. -- when I was cross-examining Mr. Nwaeze, a

13 point was brought up by a number of Board Members

14 in regard to foundation, laying proper foundation

15 and that's when I amended -- that's when I made a

16 choice where I was like all right, well, if, you

17 know, Mr. Kline had raised well, how do we know

18 the authenticity of these videos and then that's

19 when I rebutted with the fact that well, we can

20 prove the authenticity of the videos for two of

21 the videos.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

307

1             MR. TABIEI:  And but originally we had

2 planned to show three videos.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So what is the

4 third one?  Why do you need to show that, the

5 third one?

6             MR. TABIEI:  The third video is of a

7 major artist performing at one of Mr. Nwaeze's

8 establishments and that speaks directly to Mr.

9 Nwaeze's point that he is only going to have live

10 music like jazz at his establishments that are an

11 extension of his establishment here in -- that he

12 is applying for currently.  If that makes sense.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, sir, that's

14 pretty long though.  Do we need to see nine

15 minutes of that?

16             MR. TABIEI:  I don't believe that you

17 need to see the entire video.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. TABIEI:  But that is a decision

20 that you -- that is up to the Board.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

22             MR. KLINE:  With all due respect,
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1 can't he ask questions as to what is in the video

2 and then we are spared nine minutes?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, could we get a

4 stipulation of that third video?  It's just the

5 fact that there was a major entertainment at --

6 you are saying there was major entertainment at

7 one of Mr. Nwaeze's -- could we get a stipulation

8 to that fact?  I mean, would that solve the

9 problem or do we need to see the performance?

10             MR. TABIEI:  In the stipulation if we

11 could, you know, get down to the details in terms

12 of, you know, it's not live jazz.  It is actually

13 a major hip-hop artist and it's not -- I mean, I

14 don't know the details.  I mean, major artists,

15 you know, you sell tickets to your --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, you can tell us

17 how it was.  I mean, I'm --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I meant that I didn't

20 want to say the artist.  I just wanted to say you

21 could -- the stipulation would include who it

22 was.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But they -- I mean,

3 I don't know.  Can we do that?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it might

5 take more time to do a stipulation than just to

6 see a minute of it, right?

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, let's see it.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And get a feel

9 for it.  But I have one other question for you.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When did you

12 serve your PIF on Mr. Kline?

13             MR. TABIEI:  The PIF was served -- if

14 I may have a moment?

15             MR. KLINE:  It was served two days

16 early.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Two days early?

18             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

20 didn't ask to see the videos then?

21             MR. KLINE:  No, but I looked for two

22 videos.  I thought I knew what they were and I
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1 was right about that, but then there was a third

2 video.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, before today.

4             MR. KLINE:  And I'm most disturbed

5 that we had a representation on the record that

6 there were two videos and we were going to recess

7 to watch 11 minutes.  And now all of a sudden

8 it's like oh, well, there is a third video.  I'm

9 like well, there is only two listed in your PIF.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well --

11             MR. KLINE:  And you represented to the

12 Board --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- can I ask a

15 question, because I'm not understanding from the

16 representation here?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  During the recess,

19 were you told that there was a third video?

20             MR. KLINE:  Yes.  And I said well, you

21 only listed two on your PIF.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So it's not
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1 just right now here.  It's during recess you were

2 made aware of the third video.  And you chose not

3 to watch it?

4             MR. KLINE:  I told counsel --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

6             MR. KLINE:  I told counsel that I

7 would object to it because it was not listed on

8 the PIF and it hadn't been disclosed.  I think I

9 have been pretty liberal in terms of it not being

10 served on me.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

12             MR. KLINE:  Not being given copies of

13 the exhibits when I walked in here today.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Kline, you're

15 not objecting to it, sir, are you?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, he is.

17             MR. KLINE:  Yes, I am.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's what this is

19 all about.

20         (Simultaneous speaking and laughter)

21             MR. TABIEI:  In regard to the exhibits

22 like predating this hearing in terms -- I mean,
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1 we weren't served with any of the exhibits.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

3 Right, I agree.  I think that falls in the

4 category of video footage.  It's not clear that

5 that means one two minute one and one.  However,

6 let's see if we don't really need the full nine

7 minutes if you all concede to that, but it would

8 go to your time anyway, what's left.  How much

9 left does protestant have?

10             MR. TABIEI:  Understood.

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  They had 58

12 minutes left.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  58, okay.

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Don't want to

15 waste it.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Or spend whatever

18 time -- 

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This doesn't

20 count.

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Huh?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This doesn't
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1 count.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No, but their --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Right. 

4 If you want to spend it on video.  All right. 

5 Let's -- so we are going to let you do it, but

6 you may use your judgment whether really we

7 should be watching that for nine minutes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Well, my question to the

9 Board then, if I may, do we have to show the

10 whole video, if we show the video?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.

13             MR. TABIEI:  No, okay.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whatever you show

15 will be in evidence.  Whatever you don't show,

16 won't be in evidence.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr. Jones?

19             MEMBER JONES:  So you don't have to do

20 anything.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Right.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  You are putting
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1 on your case.  So you need to show enough of it

2 to get the point across that you want to get

3 across in the judgment of putting on your case

4 within the time period that you have.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER JONES:  Don't let our

7 consternation and whining and moaning about time

8 be a driver to you putting on the case that you

9 feel you need in order to make your point.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Appreciated.  Thank you.

11             MEMBER JONES:  You're welcome.

12             MR. TABIEI:  And with that, I will go

13 ahead and present to you Mr. Nwaeze's Taste

14 Lounge in Baltimore.  This video was taken March

15 20, 2010.  This is the Mr. Nwaeze in his

16 establishment.

17             (Whereupon, a video was played.)

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How long?

19             MR. TABIEI:  Six minutes.

20             MR. TABIEI:  That is our first exhibit

21 video.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Jones --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you identify

3 what it is we were watching?  I mean, who took

4 that video, you know?

5             MR. TABIEI:  It's a promotional

6 television company of some sort known as Catch My

7 Game TV.  And that was an event for Sleep, who is

8 a person.  It was an event that was held at Mr.

9 Nwaeze's establishment known as Taste Lounge in

10 Baltimore.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm not really sure

13 how to raise this, but is it -- has a foundation

14 been established by someone for the evidence that

15 we are reviewing and/or seeing or is it just the

16 representatives for the protestant speaking to

17 what it is that we should be seeing?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, just to add to

19 your question is, I mean to put it bluntly, do we

20 have -- have we established that this is at

21 Taste?

22             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That this event took

2 place and was filmed at Taste?

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  What date?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, the date is

5 secondary.  I don't even know that -- I don't

6 have -- it hasn't been established to me anyway 

7 that this was filmed at Taste.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

9 even backup further.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I know

12 sometimes protestants play two roles, like

13 representatives and their witnesses.  So I'm not

14 sure, are you going to be playing two roles?  Are

15 you testifying as well as this?  Is this the only

16 thing you are talking to?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you plan to

18 establish a basis for this?

19             MR. TABIEI:  I did plan to call Mr.

20 Nwaeze as an adverse witness.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, what
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1 did you say?

2             MR. TABIEI:  I plan to call Mr. Nwaeze

3 as an adverse witness.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

5             MR. TABIEI:  So I can establish the

6 foundation that way.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Fine.  So we

8 can wait until then.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So my question is

10 okay, you are not testifying about this tape?

11             MR. TABIEI:  No, ma'am.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are just like

13 as an advocate identifying where it came from? 

14 Well, where did this come from?

15             MR. TABIEI:  Off of YouTube.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is a

17 YouTube, okay.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I think we

19 should hold those questions until he attempts to

20 keep -- present foundation.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Would you like me to just

22 call Mr. Nwaeze --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Establish foundation.

2             MR. TABIEI:  -- up to the stand now?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think it is more

4 efficient to see the video and then you can

5 establish foundation, but that's -- Mr. Jones

6 objects.  Go ahead.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, I object.  I would

8 like to understand the basis and the premise

9 under which I'm viewing the video to know how--

10 so that I have a good context as to how to

11 incorporate that into my assessment of the

12 overall package of evidence that you are

13 presenting.

14             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

15             MEMBER JONES:  So right now, I mean,

16 looking at the video it just is a video of some

17 random people at some establishment that I

18 haven't ascertained as knowledge as to where they

19 are and what their purpose is there.  I need that

20 context for me to have a good assessment of

21 whether or not this is even relevant.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ore reliable.

2             MR. TABIEI:  I would like to call Mr.

3 Nwaeze to the stand as an adverse witness --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. TABIEI:  -- for questioning.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You have

7 already been sworn in, so just have a seat.

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10 Whereupon,

11                  CHRISTOPHER NWAEZE

12 was recalled as a witness by the Protestants, and

13 having been previously duly sworn, resumed the

14 witness stand, was examined and testified as

15 follows:

16                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

17             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Nwaeze, you are the

18 owner of Taste Lounge in Baltimore?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, sir.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Can you describe what the

21 interior of your establishment looks like?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Taste in Baltimore is
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1 laid out in a segmented way.  You walk in in more

2 like a three-part, four-part segmentation, so we

3 have different parts.  The dining area, the -- as

4 you walk in we have the -- to your left is the

5 bar.  As you walk into the building to your left

6 is the bar and it extends to the other right of

7 the building. 

8             In the back is a private dining area

9 and to your left -- to your right towards the

10 other corner is like an L-shaped type of layout. 

11 It's more of dining space towards the bathroom.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Do you have a

13 black and white checkered tiled floor in your

14 establishment?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

16             MR. TABIEI:  Do you have a stripper

17 pole in your establishment at Taste Lounge?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Are you familiar with --

20 can I ask him about the video that we just --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Are you familiar with the
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1 video that we just saw?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm not familiar with the

3 video, but I'm familiar with the space, yes.

4             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And the space --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, you

6 are familiar with the what?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm familiar with the

8 space, but I'm not familiar with that video.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  And the space that you

11 viewed in the video is your establishment, Taste

12 Lounge?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And earlier in

15 your testimony you stated that Hush Lounge is

16 going to be an extension of your establishments

17 in Baltimore?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I mean in Baltimore

19 with also what I have had as far as Taste

20 International is concerned, yes.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And you said that

22 you plan on having live jazz music in your -- in
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1 Hush Lounge like you do in your other

2 establishments in Baltimore?

3             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

4             MR. TABIEI:  However, the video that

5 we just saw is that live jazz music?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  Maybe I don't believe I

7 specifically said that the live jazz is the only

8 form of entertainment we are going to have.  The

9 DJ are playing music.  Live jazz or karoke was

10 part of the stuff that I mentioned, yes.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  But you were asked

12 several times by several different Board Members

13 in regard to the types of music and activities

14 that you would have and you were given an

15 opportunity to give examples other than live jazz

16 music and you failed to do so?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Can you rephrase that?

18             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  You were given the

19 opportunity to tell the Board what other types of

20 music or activities you would have at your

21 establishment, correct?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  But we -- you -- the only

2 music that you said that would be at your

3 establishment would be live jazz, correct?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  The one establishment --

5 the only music that we plan to have is only live

6 jazz?

7             MR. TABIEI:  No, let me rephrase that

8 question.  You did not state that you would be

9 having any other kind of music other than live

10 jazz where you were asked, correct?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  You are speaking in the

12 sense of this in the video we just watched where

13 the video of the -- to whoever, of somebody

14 recording, the person with the camera would have

15 a microphone and going around the people inside

16 establishment having them speak while they

17 record.

18             I'm not sure if that can be considered

19 as a live entertainment.  They are recording with

20 the microphone of the recorder being recorded

21 from people, so --

22             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Nwaeze, that actually



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

324

1 wasn't my question.  But if I may ask the Board

2 if a proper foundation has been laid to show the

3 video?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kline, do you

5 have any objection --

6             MR. KLINE:  No.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- for the

8 foundation?  Okay.  

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  So that is the

10 foundation for the first video.

11             The foundation for the second video,

12 Mr. Nwaeze, have you ever been interviewed by

13 anyone while being video recorded?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And have you ever

16 been interviewed by anyone who was video

17 recording in regard to you speaking about Taste

18 Lounge?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Is that proper

21 foundation?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

325

1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, do we have a

2 date?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

4             MR. TABIEI:  Were you -- to your

5 knowledge or your recollection, were you

6 interviewed in 2011 in regard to Taste Lounge?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe so.

8             MR. TABIEI:  If I may show the video

9 at this point?

10             MR. KLINE:  No objection.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We may

13 have some questions later.  Okay.

14             (Whereupon, a video was played.)

15             MR. TABIEI:  Can the Members of the

16 Board hear the video?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not that well.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Not that well.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you turn up the

21 sound?  That's all you're going to get, okay. 

22 Could you put it on freeze for a second?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, freeze it.

3             MEMBER JONES:  You mean pause?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Oh, okay.  Sorry.

6             (Whereupon, a video was stopped.)

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Bill has probably

8 gone home, right?  Yes.  Well --

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Is there

10 something that you can say about this or

11 translate it in to something louder by, you know,

12 telling us what is being said verbatim?  If you

13 can hear it, if you know what it is, so that we

14 can?

15             MR. TABIEI:  Well, I would like to

16 actually mention that I would like to offer these

17 videos into evidence as exhibits.  I have

18 previously provided Ms. Fashbaugh with them and I

19 believe Ms. Shell, Sarah Shell.  Is that a

20 familiar name, that name?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Mr. Jones,

22 do you have --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  So what I'm trying to

2 get a sense for is so this is evidence without

3 context in some regard.  And what is the story

4 that you are trying to tell us about what this

5 evidence is supposed to be playing?  But I don't

6 want you to tell me it.  I want you to get to

7 that by asking a witness a series of questions

8 about it.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

10             MEMBER JONES:  To help me get that

11 story or context.  I think that's the more --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have an

13 objection, Mr. Jones?  Sometimes attorneys can

14 give a little proffer as to what it is.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Sure.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That, you know,

17 verbatim saying anything, what are we supposed to

18 be seeing here?

19             MR. TABIEI:  I think just the nature

20 of the establishment.  You know, a visual

21 representation of the establishments compared

22 to --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Visual?  So it

2 doesn't matter if we don't hear it so well?

3             MR. TABIEI:  Visual and audio.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, okay.  Thank you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So number one is

7 visual, so we have no problem watching that.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Right.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The audio

10 is him talking about his restaurants?

11             MR. TABIEI:  Well, he is talking about

12 the nature of the activities that occur in his

13 establishments on Friday and Saturday night.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Maybe we

16 can try to listen real carefully.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's try this one

18 more time.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are going to

20 try one more time now that we know what we are

21 listening for.

22             MR. TABIEI:  If I may ask a question
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1 as well?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Of the witness?

3             MR. TABIEI:  Of the Board.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

5             MR. TABIEI:  If I may?

6             MEMBER JONES:  Sure.

7             MR. TABIEI:  So now that these

8 exhibits have been entered into evidence, the

9 Board --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They haven't been

11 entered into evidence.

12             MR. TABIEI:  They have not been

13 entered?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Not --

15             MR. TABIEI:  Can I --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We haven't even

17 seen the other one.  We have only seen a little

18 bit of this one.

19             MR. TABIEI:  What about the first

20 video?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That isn't really

22 entered until we say it is admitted.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER JONES:  What is keeping us from

3 saying it's admitted?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He has to ask if

5 it can be entered and then see if Mr. Kline has

6 an objection.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Did you do that

8 already?

9             MR. TABIEI:  Yes. 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

11             MR. TABIEI:  I believe Mr. Kline said

12 he had no objections.

13             MR. KLINE:  To it being played.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MEMBER JONES:  To it being shown.

16             MR. TABIEI:  Oh.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Not to it being

18 submitted, right.  I know it's kind of -- it took

19 me like eight years to get to that point, but I'm

20 the non-attorney one, so I apologize.

21             MR. TABIEI:  No, no worries.  I

22 appreciate, you know, the Board's indulgence and
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1 I apologize as well.  Let me see if I can

2 actually --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

4 feel like I haven't done my questions yet.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Of the witness. 

7 I'm waiting for you to finish with the videos.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Yes, well --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  I think in your

12 defense, we -- I specifically, as an individual

13 Board Member, asked you to lay a foundation for

14 the videos that we are about to see.  So I don't

15 know that you have necessarily gone through all

16 of what you intended to go through in terms of

17 the prep and the showing of your case.  You are

18 just trying to lay the foundation for the three

19 videos?

20             MR. TABIEI:  To enter the videos.

21             MEMBER JONES:  So that you can be in

22 a position to enter them in evidence, so that we,
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1 the Board, can then judiciously review them and

2 assess them and incorporate them into our thought

3 process?

4             MR. TABIEI:  That is correct, Mr.

5 Jones.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  All right.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So let me just

9 say this, we can, you know, hear all three and

10 then decide whether to enter each one or we can

11 just do it one at a time.  Do you have a

12 preference here?

13             MR. TABIEI:  Let's just do it one at

14 a time.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So then

16 the first one.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Was Sleep at Baltimore

18 Taste.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's it called?

20             MR. TABIEI:  Sleep at Taste Lounge in

21 Baltimore.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the date was
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1 what?

2             MR. TABIEI:  It was March 20, 2010.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  March 20, 2010

4 and I asked you who did this and you said

5 YouTube.  That's all you know?  That's what you

6 know?

7             MR. TABIEI:  It was a video posted by

8 Catch My Game TV, which is a channel that is a

9 platform through YouTube that uses YouTube as a

10 platform to post and feature their videos.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And okay, how do

12 we know that?  Was this Catch My Game on --

13 written underneath the caption there?

14             MR. TABIEI:  It is indeed.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It is?

16             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

18 Now, and you already asked Mr. Nwaeze about any

19 questions you wanted on that video?

20             MR. TABIEI:  In regard to that video.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  To lay the

22 foundation, at least, right?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kline,

3 did you have questions for him or objections?

4             MR. KLINE:  Where are we?  At the

5 stage where --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's the first

7 one.

8             MR. KLINE:  -- he moved?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He wants to move

10 it into evidence.

11             MR. KLINE:  Oh.  We would object on a

12 couple of grounds.  One is there is no context to

13 what it is.  It's a random five year-old video. 

14 In terms of relevance, I'm not sure how it is

15 relevant.  I don't object to it strongly coming

16 in.  I presume the Board will give it whatever

17 weight it deems appropriate.  But it is a five

18 year-old video and it is one random video of one

19 night.  And other than that, we have no context

20 whatsoever as to what it is, who took it, even

21 whether it is accurate, frankly.

22             I mean the fact that we don't know
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1 whether it has been edited, we don't know

2 anything about that, at this point.  So I would

3 object to it coming in.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Nwaeze doesn't even

6 recall it, so it's not like he can say well, yes,

7 gee I know that happened that night.  I remember

8 it happening.  We really don't know.  We are

9 taking YouTube's word for the fact that this is

10 an accurate depiction of what went on in a

11 particular night in this establishment, which I

12 think is a pretty dangerous precedent.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

14 have a response?

15             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.  So in terms of

16 relevance, I think, you know, as Mr. Kline said,

17 it's a random night.  So it gives the Board an

18 idea of what a random night in one of Mr.

19 Nwaeze's establishments looks like.  We know the

20 authenticity of the video given that Mr. Nwaeze

21 said that it is, in fact, his establishment in

22 the video.  And in laying in the foundation, we
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1 established that fact.  And, you know, that

2 determines the authenticity of the video that we

3 need.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

5 Okay.  Okay.  So I'm going to let it in because

6 it was established that it was taken at his place

7 by Mr. Nwaeze, he recognized the place, but what

8 we say is we will give it the weight it deserves

9 and that we -- Mr. Kline said we don't really

10 know very much more about it.  Like one time,

11 what was it?  What were the circumstances?  Okay. 

12 All right.  So we will admit it and take it from

13 there.  

14             So we are done with that video, right? 

15 Is that your Exhibit No. 2?

16             MR. TABIEI:  That would be 3.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  3, okay.  All

18 right.

19             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

20             video was marked as Protestant Exhibit

21             No. 3 for identification and was

22             received into evidence.)
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The next video?

2             MR. TABIEI:  The next video --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are we going to

4 try to watch this?

5             MR. TABIEI:  Well, I think I would

6 like to -- before watching the video, I would

7 like to move it into evidence.  And I will give

8 Mr. Kline the opportunity to --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I don't

10 think I would move it into evidence yet without

11 watching more of it.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Without watching it?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is no

14 point.  I mean, it doesn't -- that's a logistical

15 thing.  So I don't think we have asked much about

16 the foundation for this either or had a chance to

17 ask the witness what this is about.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have any

20 more questions for the witness to lay a

21 foundation for this?

22             MR. TABIEI:  Well, I had asked the
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1 witness in regard to whether he was interviewed

2 in regard to --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

4             MR. TABIEI:  -- Taste Lounge in 2011. 

5 He said he had.  Is that you in the video, Mr.

6 Nwaeze?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, of course, yes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  And what was the nature

11 of the interview, if you recall?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe that is the

13 first day we were open.  I believe it's our grand

14 opening weekend.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And that is your

16 establishment in the video?

17             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

18             MR. TABIEI:  That is Taste Lounge?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, on Hamlin Street.

20             MR. TABIEI:  On 1812 Hamlin Street. 

21 And to your knowledge, this -- when did Taste

22 Lounge open?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

339

1             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe it's in

2 December 2010.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  December 2010. 

4 And --

5             MR. NWAEZE:  No, no, no, sorry.  Yes,

6 I think so, but I'm not -- I'm getting older.  I

7 can't remember dates like that.  I believe it was

8 sometime in 2010.

9             MR. TABIEI:  All right.  

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, end of or early '11,

11 something like that.

12             MR. TABIEI:  And the video is an

13 accurate and true depiction of the activities

14 that occur in your establishment?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, this -- yes, it's

16 an interview as you can -- if you watch it, it's

17 of our opening night.  So that's what it is.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Right.  So other

19 activities that take place in your establishment,

20 you would say that they are of a similar

21 character than what is depicted in this video?

22             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  He has
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1 testified that it's an interview.  It's not

2 activity.  It's just an interview of him in the

3 establishment.

4             MR. TABIEI:  But there are background

5 things that are going on.  You know, there is

6 people, there is music.

7             MR. KLINE:  I'll withdraw.  I'll

8 withdraw it.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  First of

10 all, I don't know that Mr. Nwaeze -- that you

11 have established that he has even seen the video,

12 because we haven't see the whole video.  I mean,

13 you are asking him if what is depicted in the

14 video, you know, reflects his establishment.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Um-hum.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know that

17 he has seen the video.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Well, the question was

19 based on the fact that he remembers the

20 interview.  He remembers the date of the

21 interview.  He said that it was his opening

22 night.  And so I'm trying to establish a
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1 connection between the activities that occurred

2 on opening night and a regular day of business

3 for -- like if these activities are commonplace.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I mean,

5 since you are not an attorney, I mean, I think

6 you are doing a pretty good job, but I think you

7 have to ask him if he remembers what activities

8 even occurred that night, because you are just

9 asking about activities and there isn't that

10 context there.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Well, then --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And we can see

13 the video again.

14             MR. TABIEI:  That's what I was

15 thinking.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's see

17 the video.  See what we can do.

18             (Whereupon, video was played/stopped.)

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now, we

20 have a much better idea from watching the video.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  I would like to

22 enter this into evidence as an -- I would like to
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1 enter this video as a piece of evidence.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You would

3 like to move it into evidence.  Any objections?

4             MR. KLINE:  Evidence as to what?  I

5 would object in terms of -- evidence as to what?

6             MR. TABIEI:  The nature of the

7 establishment in terms of the testimony that the

8 applicant has given in regard to the operations

9 of his restaurant.

10             MR. KLINE:  May I examine the witness

11 on this video, please?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

13             MR. KLINE:  May I examine the witness

14 on the video, please?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure, yes.

16                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

17             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Nwaeze, was this a

18 promotional video that you did in connection with

19 the opening?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, this is a video that

21 we -- published a new video that we did when we

22 opened up.
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1             MR. KLINE:  And the purpose of that

2 was to what, attract patrons to the

3 establishment?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  The people standing

6 and socializing and listening to the music at the

7 bar, is that pretty typical of what you see in

8 your establishment?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  I don't have any

11 further questions.  I mean, in terms of it's a

12 promotional video, so what.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  It's a

14 promotional video of what that establishment

15 looked like that night, how they promoted

16 themselves.  That's the way I read it.  But you

17 have no objections?

18             MR. KLINE:  No.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair, I just

21 think this can be admitted, give it the weight it

22 deserves.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just about to

2 do that.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  And move on, yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm right there

5 with you.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I agree with you.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So that it is

10 admitted as Protestant's Exhibit No. 4.

11             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

12             video was marked as Protestant Exhibit

13             No. 4 for identification and was

14             received into evidence.)

15             MR. TABIEI:  I think --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So the

17 next one?

18             MR. TABIEI:  -- we have one more

19 video.

20             MR. KLINE:  I'll stipulate that Nicki

21 Minaj played there, if that will dispense with

22 this.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  I would just like a

2 minute of the video just to get an idea of

3 exactly --

4             MR. KLINE:  I'm sure we would all like

5 to see it.

6             (Whereupon, video was played/stopped.)

7             MR. TABIEI:  Well, that is the final

8 exhibit that I would like to enter into evidence. 

9 And I would like to enter it into evidence as

10 evidence to counter of Mr. Nwaeze's statements

11 that he is not -- he is interested in opening a

12 restaurant with a Tavern License and that I think

13 these videos depict a nightclub.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I see.  But he is

15 trying to prove --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So okay.

17             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, if I may?  We

18 have a definition of nightclub under the statute. 

19 There seems to be this common perception that

20 some how we could define nightclub versus

21 restaurant.  The only thing we have is the

22 statute that lays out three main classes of
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1 license:  Restaurant, Tavern and Nightclub.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

3             MR. KLINE:  Under a Restaurant License

4 you can do everything that you can do under a

5 Nightclub License.  The only difference is you

6 have to meet a minimum food service requirement

7 and you have to get an entertainment endorsement.

8             And a Tavern License, you can do

9 everything that you can do under a Nightclub

10 License, except your dance floor is limited to

11 140 square feet and you need an entertainment

12 endorsement for your entertainment activities.

13             So this notion that, you know, one is

14 somehow distinct from the other and that we have

15 a Venn Diagram for the mutually exclusive is just

16 not the law.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Ms. Miller, I

18 think we ought to take this video into -- accept

19 this video and give it the weight that it

20 deserves and the two attorneys can tell us what

21 to take from them in their closing statements.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you, sir.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because it's not

2 evidence.  They can tell us what they think we

3 should take from these in their closing

4 statements.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, thank you,

6 thank you.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, based on the last

9 part of your statement, I was a little confused. 

10 You said it's not evidence?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  The video is

12 evidence.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, okay.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But these statements

15 about what they think the video portrays is not

16 evidence.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's --

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  That's argument.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- argument that can

21 be made in the closing arguments.

22             MR. KLINE:  On the last video I'll
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1 renew my objection.  I haven't even viewed the

2 whole thing.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So --

4             MR. KLINE:  It was not on the PIF. 

5 And I feel misled in that we recessed.  I was

6 told there was 11 minutes worth of video.  And

7 all of a sudden there was 20 minutes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you were told

10 during recess that there was a third video.

11             MR. KLINE:  I understand, Mr. Alberti.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. KLINE:  But we were on the record

14 and the representation was made to the Board.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So first

16 of all, I think we are on considering the one

17 minute that we saw that everyone has a chance to

18 address.  We are not considering, unless someone

19 disagrees with me, the rest of the video --

20             MEMBER JONES:  I disagree.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that hasn't

22 been seen.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I disagree.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You disagree?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I mean, it's in

4 evidence.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, then he has

7 to submit it, I think, and Mr. Kline --

8             MR. KLINE:  Well, then how --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- has a chance

10 to see.

11             MEMBER JONES:  He had a chance to see

12 it during the recess.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, and he

14 refused.  And he refused.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I don't

16 agree with that.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It was his choice.

18             MEMBER JONES:  That was -- 

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that --

20             MEMBER JONES:  We purposefully

21 established that when we recess and we take a

22 break that that was an opportunity for the two



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

350

1 videos to be viewed.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's it.

3             MEMBER JONES:  The third video was

4 made available, is my understanding, and there

5 was an issue that was raised as to X, i.e., it

6 wasn't on the PIF.  It was a surprise.  We talked

7 about two, so I'm not going to look at the third.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But he had the

9 opportunity to.

10             MEMBER JONES:  He had the opportunity

11 to do so.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And he chose not to.

13             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Alberti --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I haven't seen

15 it.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Kline knew full-

17 well that his argument might not hold.  He might

18 not lose his -- he might lose his argument that

19 it shouldn't be admitted, so he should have taken

20 the opportunity.

21             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Alberti, with all due

22 respect, they could have handed me five videos. 
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1 I really don't understand this.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm discussing this

3 with Ms. Miller right now, Mr. Kline.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I'll say

5 let's play the whole video then, because I don't

6 know what I'm admitting.  I haven't seen the rest

7 of the video.  And what I was saying neither has

8 Mr. Kline had a chance to see it.  But separate

9 from him, I don't want to admit something that I

10 haven't seen either.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Members of the Board?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So do you need

13 the whole video or is one minute --

14             MR. TABIEI:  Well, I ideally would

15 like to move the whole video into evidence.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I would --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We should see it.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- rather not ding

19 the protestants for the whole time.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I won't.  We

21 could close it for nine minutes then.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  We did provide Mr. Kline

2 with the --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Go ahead, I'll

4 take another break.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  If you are going

7 to demand that, then I would ask that you not

8 take the time from the protestants.  If you are

9 going to force --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  She said she wasn't.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's his

12 evidence.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  She isn't.

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't say

16 that.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  Good.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't -- maybe

19 we can find more of a compromise, but I don't

20 think it -- I don't know that, you know, Mr.

21 Kline, whether you should have refused or not,

22 but we did say two and now we have seen a part of
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1 a third one.  And what I'm saying is I don't know

2 what could happen in the next eight minutes.  It

3 might be prejudicial or totally unreliable, so

4 all I'm saying is we have seen one minute.  If

5 you want -- to be fair that if you want to

6 present all nine minutes, then for that nine

7 minutes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm just slightly

9 confused and maybe I just missed something here,

10 but we didn't see the entire video for the first

11 video.  We didn't see the entire video for the

12 second video, but we were comfortable admitting

13 those under what basis?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Certainly the

15 second one, Mr. Kline didn't object to and he had

16 seen the whole second one.

17             MR. KLINE:  Right.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought we did

19 see the second one?

20             MEMBER JONES:  But it's not about --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I saw the whole

22 second one.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  We didn't see the whole

2 first one.  We didn't see the whole second one.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, we skipped over

4 some.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We skipped over

6 some?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  I think we did.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I don't

10 think --

11             MR. TABIEI:  We saw it to the end, but

12 we --

13             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  We skipped and

14 then we went to a different part.  We skipped and

15 we went to a different point.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER JONES:  And then we went to

18 another.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exponentially, I

20 thought I saw the whole thing, but maybe whatever

21 was skipped was skipped and nobody had an

22 objection to No. 2.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  That's her choice.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I know.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we can take

4 that one off the table.  Is that right?

5             MR. KLINE:  I don't have any objection

6 to No. 2.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So

8 you want to go back to No. 1 and see if we --

9             MEMBER JONES:  I really don't.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- did see the

12 whole video?

13               (Simultaneous speaking.)

14             MEMBER JONES:  I don't understand how

15 you are making a distinction between the two and

16 forcing us to watch the third one in its entirety

17 when you didn't do it for the first one.  And you

18 accepted it as evidentiary.

19             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, if I may?  I

20 guess I'm troubled that the Board seems to be

21 saying that a party can make a representation on

22 the record.  We recess.  And I'm not entitled to
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1 rely on that representation.  That somehow I'm

2 taking a risk because the Board may allow the

3 other side to introduce evidence contrary to a 

4 representation --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  True.

6             MR. KLINE:  -- that has been made on

7 the record.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that --

9             MR. KLINE:  I mean, I just don't

10 understand that.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- is true.  All

12 right.  What I would like to propose is this is

13 in the transcript, at least, the conversation

14 about it.  And we have seen it, but I don't think

15 we need to take it into evidence, based on your

16 points that we did talk about just two.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Well, I guess maybe I'm

18 confused, too, because it almost sounds -- so I

19 think I understand where you are coming from, Mr.

20 Kline.  But I also heard from -- and I'm sorry, I

21 forgot your name, but on this side where you

22 explained what you thought your intended response
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1 was to the two videos.

2             Were you trying to deceive us by

3 telling us that it was two videos?  Did you

4 always intend to present the three videos as part

5 of evidence?  Like I'm just kind of lost now

6 because it seems like now what is being laid out

7 is that you are deceiving the Board and we are

8 allowing you to deceive us by that.  Is that --

9 was that your intent?  Is that something that you

10 outlined differently in your PIF and now you're

11 trying to pull the wool over our eyes?  What's

12 going on?

13             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Jones, I assure you

14 that it was never my intention to deceive the

15 Board.  Originally, when we had gotten into the

16 discussion in terms of laying foundation, I had

17 originally, you know, thought that I could

18 immediately lay the foundation for two and have

19 no trouble there in regard to cross-examination.

20             And then during the break, I notified

21 Mr. Kline that there was originally a third video

22 and provided him the opportunity to watch that
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1 video, but it was not my original intention to

2 introduce the three videos when I said that we

3 will only introduce two.  It has to do with

4 laying foundation.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Madam Chair?

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So your intent

7 was always to offer into evidence three videos?

8             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  But when you were

10 speaking about two videos being shown, it was for

11 the purposes of kind of dealing with the I can

12 establish foundation for us, these two -- by this

13 means.  So you were subdividing the three videos

14 into two different categories?

15             MR. TABIEI:  Indeed.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

17             MR. TABIEI:  Ones that I could lay the

18 foundation for and one that I thought that I may

19 have difficulty laying foundation for.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you just --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Wait

2 a second.  All right.  

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Madam Chair, I

4 think we have seen two videos, that's what was

5 mentioned to us and so, therefore, I believe this

6 third video should be eliminated as evidence.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Counsel hasn't seen

9 it.  We really haven't seen it.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And the gentleman

12 mentioned that there were two videos and that's

13 what we saw and I think we should not include

14 this third video as evidence.  We have got two

15 videos already that we have seen.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, I'm

17 uncomfortable excluding this video just on the

18 fact that it wasn't mentioned before that there

19 would be a third video.  So I think the solution

20 is if Mr. Kline chooses, we can pause.  He can

21 watch it and then we can discuss whether to enter

22 it into evidence.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it could take 11

3 minutes for Mr. Kline to watch it.  We can come

4 back and we can talk about whether to enter it

5 into evidence.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And that's my

8 suggestion.  Simple as -- and then it's fair to

9 everybody.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But the other

11 alternative is that, you know --

12             MR. KLINE:  I have another --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- is we have a

14 stipulation that Nicki Minaj played there.

15             MR. KLINE:  Yes. I have another

16 suggestion in that and I can't read it, but I

17 think that there is a timer on it and whatever

18 the first two minutes that we have seen, we have

19 seen I don't have any objection to.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. TABIEI:  I don't object to that

22 either.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, okay.  So if you

3 don't really care, that's it.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. KLINE:  Well, I think the reason--

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MEMBER JONES:  So let the record --

8             MR. TABIEI:  I would imagine that the

9 rest of the video is Nicki Minaj just performing

10 her other songs.

11             MS. BROWN:  We haven't even seen

12 those.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Where

14 the timer stops then --

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You haven't seen

16 it?

17             MR. KLINE:  Yes, can we see where

18 the --

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You haven't seen

20 it?

21             MR. TABIEI:  I have seen up to two

22 minutes.  Nicki Minaj is not one of my favorite



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

362

1 artists, so I had to --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  She's not?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So I

4 think that makes sense.  Both parties agree that

5 this will be Protestant's Exhibit No. 4, is that

6 right, will be the video up until the point that

7 it is stopped.

8             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

9             video was marked as Protestant Exhibit

10             No. 5 for identification and was

11             received into evidence.)

12             MR. KLINE:  Can you see a marker on

13 it?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I hope you marked

15 that.

16             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.  It's on.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the time

18 line there?

19             MR. TABIEI:  It's one minute and 21

20 seconds, Madam Chair.

21             MR. KLINE:  Perfect.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One minute and 21
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1 seconds.

2             MR. TABIEI:  And I think this is

3 actually Exhibit 5.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

5             MR. TABIEI:  I think this is Exhibit

6 5.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You think what?

8             MR. TABIEI:  This is Exhibit 5.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Exhibit 5. 

10 Okay.  

11             MR. TABIEI:  I apologize.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If I had

13 that nice little exhibit list like Mr. Kline gave

14 me, it would be, you know --

15             MR. TABIEI:  You know, next time, next

16 time I'm before the Board --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

18             MR. TABIEI:  -- you'll definitely get

19 it.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MEMBER JONES:  Hey, just out of

22 curiosity, were you told to put together a nice
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1 little pretty exhibit list?

2             MR. TABIEI:  No, actually, I never

3 received the stuff.

4             MEMBER JONES:  I didn't think so. 

5 That's all I needed.  Thank you.

6             MR. TABIEI:  And I --

7             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  -- would like to say, if

9 I may?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. TABIEI:  I thought that providing

12 a representative of the Board with the videos, it

13 would be distributed to all the parties, like all

14 the other information was.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MR. TABIEI:  And I thought that was

17 enough to suffice.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So there

19 are some miscommunications, so --

20             GENERAL COUNSEL:  We never got it.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We never got the

22 videos?
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1             GENERAL COUNSEL:  No.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, our staff

3 said no.  Our legal staff said she never got the

4 videos.

5             Mr. Kline, how did you know to prepare

6 that Exhibit Form?

7             MR. KLINE:  It was forwarded with the

8 PIF last Thursday or Friday.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. KLINE:  With instructions that we

11 were to do that.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  Okay.

13             MR. KLINE:  I assume the protestants

14 received it as well.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

16 Silence.  Okay.  Are we finished with Mr. Nwaeze?

17             MR. TABIEI:  I do have additional

18 questions for Mr. Nwaeze.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right.

20            DIRECT EXAMINATION (Continued)

21             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  So, Mr. Nwaeze,

22 you applied for an entertainment endorsement for
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1 inside and outside in the summer garden?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.  So in applying for

4 entertainment in the summer garden, it is your

5 intention at some point to offer entertainment in

6 the summer garden?

7             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  However, you have

9 represented to the Board earlier that you were

10 not going to offer entertainment in the summer

11 garden.  You were only going to provide recorded

12 music at a lower decibel than inside.

13             MR. NWAEZE:  To my understanding, I

14 may be wrong, playing music, to my understanding,

15 is a part of entertainment.  I'm not sure if I'm

16 wrong about that.  And that's what we intend to

17 do.  Playing any type of music is a form of

18 entertainment.  If I'm wrong, I may need to be

19 educated on that, I guess.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so you also

21 had stated in regard to your -- you had sold

22 Taste at 1812 Hamlin Street to move to a bigger
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1 location?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. TABIEI:  And your intent was to

4 move to New York Avenue?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, initially.

6             MR. TABIEI:  And you had also planned

7 to open a restaurant on New York Avenue?

8             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

9             MR. TABIEI:  And most of your sales

10 would come from the sale of food over in New York

11 Avenue?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Most of my sales?

13             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Would be --

15             MR. TABIEI:  Most of the revenue

16 generated would come from food at your

17 establishment in New York Avenue?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't recall saying

19 that most of the revenue, but I know that I --

20 when I was speaking to one of the Board Members,

21 I can't recall exactly how the breakdown was, but

22 he was asking a lot of questions about the food
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1 versus alcohol.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Right.  But I'm asking

3 you specifically in selling Taste Lounge and

4 moving to New York Avenue, was it your intention

5 to open a restaurant on New York Avenue?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  The same place, the same

7 we are trying to move Taste International to New

8 York Avenue.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  So the same

11 concept.

12             MR. TABIEI:  So you have been to New

13 York Avenue, correct?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And have you

16 noticed that there are no like restaurant

17 establishments in the vicinity?  It's mostly a

18 warehouse district?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  Well, this -- 2121

20 New York Avenue is right on the corner of

21 Bladensburg and New York Avenue right next to the

22 Taco Bell and so, yes, there is a couple of fast
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1 food restaurants there, McDonald's across the

2 street.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

4             MR. NWAEZE:  And right next to the new

5 proposed Walmart.  So that's -- there are some

6 food establishments there.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  But would you say

8 that you are aware that a lot of the

9 establishments surrounding the proposed location

10 on New York Avenue were nightclubs?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  That immediate location

12 there is no nightclubs there.  And --

13             MR. TABIEI:  In the surrounding area.

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  All right.  That was

16 actually my question.  So now I'm going to move

17 on to the DJ booth on the second floor.

18             So in your layout map of the drawings

19 of the premises, on the first floor you have, you

20 know, a number of seats.  And on the second

21 floor, however, it looks like you only have five

22 seats and then what is depicted as a 180 square
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1 foot empty space, correct?

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  What are people

4 going to do in that empty space?

5             MR. NWAEZE:  The plan in question

6 again is the plan we get from the previous

7 owners, which we thought was a good plan.  And we

8 wanted to continue with the plan.  So with the

9 seating layout, we had no problem with.  And

10 wanted to continue it the same way it was

11 previously laid out and approved.

12             So standing there, we could easily put

13 chairs there if we need to.  So I don't have any

14 specific reason why the drawing does not show

15 chair/tables on that particular location.  So but

16 it's not -- based the drawing itself is not

17 designed to be a dance floor.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And you have

19 stated that you plan on charging a cover charge?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

21             MR. TABIEI:  And that will be at the

22 front door?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  That's on the

3 first floor?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Actually, you enter

5 from the street level.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  If I -- with the

7 Board's indulgence, please?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. TABIEI:  Do you plan on charging

10 a cover charge on the second floor at any point?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Two of the -- it's one

12 building, so it's the same building.  We are not

13 separating the first level from the second level,

14 so it's just one entrance.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And in regard to

16 your staff that you plan on hiring, do you plan

17 on hiring the same staff, like security staff

18 from your previous establishments?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  If I can find same staff

20 I'll be grateful, because during the time I was

21 there, we had no single complaints, no single

22 problem or violations.  They did a fantastic job
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1 and they were well-experienced.  So if they are

2 still -- if I'm still able to use them, yes, I

3 will.

4             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  How much will you

5 be charging for valet?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  I have no idea.  This is

7 going to be discussed once we seek a valet

8 company and they have to help make that decision.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so you don't

10 have any idea where the cars will actually go to?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Not at this time.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  No further

13 questions.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kline?

15             CROSS-EXAMINATION (Continued)

16             MR. KLINE:  Just to clarify, Mr.

17 Nwaeze, with respect to jazz, you had indicated

18 that that was your intention during the happy

19 hours, correct?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  Normally during

21 happy hour time.

22             MR. KLINE:  All right.  That's all I
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1 have.  Thank you.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board questions? 

3 That's all?

4             MR. KLINE:  That's all I have.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Short?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I have to ask you

7 pretty much when you did your business plan and

8 decided to move to Georgia Avenue, N.W., are you

9 aware that there have been several ABC

10 establishments there that have had some major

11 violence, streets being blocked, someone got

12 killed, someone got stabbed all within maybe a

13 mile and a half or a quarter mile of your new

14 proposed place?  Are you familiar with that?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm familiar with Georgia

16 Avenue.  When I used to work downtown, I took a

17 lot of time.  I am aware of establishment on --

18 right at the Petworth Station, I believe, that

19 has --

20             MEMBER SHORT:  The Metro Station you

21 mean?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  It's -- I believe it's a 
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1 Caribbean establishment that was right on Georgia

2 Avenue.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

4             MR. NWAEZE:  So that I believe I'm

5 aware of some issues they had prior in the past. 

6 So I'm not fully -- don't know fully exactly what

7 kind of problem they had, but I kind of have an

8 idea that they have a lot of problems there in

9 the past.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, I want you just

11 to feel this Board Member's feelings.  I was born

12 and raised here in Washington, D.C. 68 years ago. 

13 And there was times when I was in my 20s I could

14 walk from Georgia Avenue to far Northeast and I

15 would see other young men, see other young

16 ladies, I stopped by the pool hall, I stopped by

17 a club and I could go in and out of any place,

18 but something happened to us about 15 or 20 years

19 ago.

20             And it's just not good for the city. 

21 It's not good for business.  It's not good for a

22 lot of things.  And so a lot of questions that
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1 are being asked and a lot of -- about your

2 cliental and those kind of things, because I, as

3 one, just one, Board Member speaking for myself,

4 just don't want to see any more violence.  And I

5 don't want to see any more where young people

6 can't go out and don't feel safe.

7             And I do know, because I have owned a

8 business on Florida Avenue, N.W., in my younger

9 days, business people made money and things were

10 -- the city flourished.  We need more businessmen

11 in town who have more than just their pockets in

12 mind, but have the community in mind.

13             So I'm not going to lecture you long,

14 but I just wanted to say to you that have any of

15 your business establishments, any place you have

16 ever owned, any place you have ever worked ever

17 had any violence?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  No.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  No place you ever

20 worked?

21             MR. NWAEZE:  No, not -- no.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  You have been very
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1 fortunate.  And we thank you for that, because

2 our  young people need safe places to go.  And I

3 just wanted to reinstate myself on that.  Thank

4 you very much, Madam Chair.

5             MR. NWAEZE:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Others? 

8 Mr. Jones?

9             MEMBER JONES:  Just really quickly. 

10 Do you constitute or do you count fights in an

11 establishment as violence?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, fights is -- can be

13 considered as violence, yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  As violence?

15             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Were they -- would a

17 fight be something that would find its way onto

18 an incident log at your establishment?

19             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

21 Thank you, Madam Chair.

22             MR. TABIEI:  If I may actually rebut
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1 off the Board's questions?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not yet.  Sorry.

3             MR. TABIEI:  I'm sorry.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have a

5 process, you know, so the Board -- when we finish

6 our questions, so hold your question.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought, Mr.

9 Nwaeze, that I heard you testify earlier

10 something about you have had some scuffles in

11 your establishments.  Did I hear right?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, it's -- we have not

13 had any major fights, but, you know, we have seen

14 occasions where people might be, you know,

15 arguing, but this again happen, it go to security

16 staff that can diffuse some of these things.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What do you mean

18 by scuffles?  I think you distinguished that from

19 a fight.

20             MR. NWAEZE:  I'm sorry, say again?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You distinguish

22 a scuffle, which was I think the word you used,
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1 from a fight.

2             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I would probably

3 want to distinguish that because bar fights can

4 really get ugly, you know, where a lot of things

5 are broken up, people hurt and all that other

6 stuff, but we never really had a situation where

7 it got that ugly.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm not

9 doubting you.  I'm just saying what did you mean

10 then by you have had scuffles?  What were you

11 referring to?

12             MR. NWAEZE:  I mean, it might happen

13 two people arguing.  I know they -- most of the

14 time the simple argument leads to that major

15 fight.  So, yes, you know, being vigilant

16 especially training your staff on being vigilant

17 to try to diffuse some of these arguments before

18 it leads into a major problem is always number

19 one in controlling some of these violent issues.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So would

21 a scuffle show up on an incident report or just a

22 fight?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  A scuffle normally

2 would not show up on incident report.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  On another

4 note, we have spent a lot of time on the layout

5 drawings, which was Exhibit No. 3.  And before we

6 broke, I think it was your testimony that these

7 copies of layouts that are in our exhibits are

8 from drawings that were final.

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So and I

11 want to put on the record that Mr. Kline gave us

12 the drawings that you had with you today --

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- to look at. 

15 And they don't appear final to us.  Is the --

16             MEMBER SHORT:  No approval stamps.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, there were

18 many things missing that those of us who have

19 reviewed plans before, it did not appear to be

20 final.  So I just wanted to ask you whether you

21 might have other plans that you thought were

22 final --
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  Well --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that you gave

3 to us?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  No.  This plan actually

5 purchased it from the previous owners that was

6 doing work there.  So if it's not final, then

7 that's what I have to look into that with DCRA to

8 see what else needs to be done to make it final. 

9 Whatever other approval needs to be done, but it

10 was purchased.  That's what they used to obtain

11 the initial building permit.  So we purchased it

12 from them to complete the project, based on the

13 initial -- that particular drawing they submitted

14 to DCRA.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I'm

16 not sure if I recollect correctly, but I think

17 that they were a couple years old and I'm

18 wondering did you follow-up with DCRA or are you

19 waiting until you finish this process?

20             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, I am -- they were

21 not put in any more money than I have already

22 done in pursuing the plans until the license is
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1 approved.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair, they were

4 2011.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, 2011?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  And also I made

7 a statement earlier today about things not being

8 completely legal.  You have a hood and duct

9 system.  One thing you are going to see in a

10 restaurant is the rooftop and you are going to

11 see that assembly at the top where it is vented

12 to the outside, okay?  That's very key.  If you

13 don't have that in your plans -- okay, all right.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  My

15 final question goes to parking, the parking

16 issue.  Is there a -- first of all, when we were

17 looking at the aerial view, which is Exhibit No.

18 6 of applicant's exhibits, you identified one lot

19 that I thought you said could be used for parking

20 or you were going to look into using that for

21 parking.  Where is that lot?

22             MR. NWAEZE:  Well, I think I know one
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1 or two similar lots.  One was two or three blocks

2 down next to the post office.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MR. NWAEZE:  And second one was

5 directly attached to the property in question,

6 but I haven't made contact with the owner to

7 establish some type of --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

9 there a Metro nearby?

10             MR. NWAEZE:  Metro is six, seven

11 blocks.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

13 That's all my questions.  Anybody else?  Okay. 

14 Mr. Jones?

15             MEMBER JONES:  Just really quickly. 

16 Are you currently engaged in a lease for the

17 space?

18             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.  I'm actually paying

19 rent to the guy six or seven months.

20             MEMBER JONES:  What are the terms of

21 the lease?  In other words, basically, I just

22 want to know is it a year term?
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1             MR. NWAEZE:  No, sir, it's a five year

2 lease with five year option to renew.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Five year lease with

4 five year option.  So at the end of the first

5 year, can you terminate the lease?

6             MR. NWAEZE:  I don't believe that

7 that's a contingency on that lease.  I have to

8 look into it more.  I can't recall off the top of

9 my head.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And if you

11 aren't approved to operate out of the location,

12 would you be tied to a five year lease?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  I believe so.  Certainly

14 if landlord, you know, doesn't want to work with

15 me on that end.

16             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Thank you. 

17 Thank you, Madam Chair.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Others? 

19 Okay.  Questions on Board questions?

20             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, I have a

21 couple, so I don't know perhaps I should do those

22 before recross -- redirect.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On Board

2 questions?

3             MR. KLINE:  On Board questions, yes,

4 just to --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't care. 

6 It's your preference.

7             CROSS-EXAMINATION (Continued)

8             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Nwaeze, you understand

9 before you do any construction that you need a

10 building permit, correct?

11             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

12             MR. KLINE:  And you have built a

13 couple other places?

14             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

15             MR. KLINE:  How many?

16             MR. NWAEZE:  Most of the places I not

17 really built from scratch like this Georgia

18 Avenue, but renovations.

19             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

20             MR. NWAEZE:  But of course, yes, we

21 did in the buildings to do work.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the
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1 question?

2             MR. KLINE:  And you rely on

3 contractors and others to help you with that?

4             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes, yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  And you understand that

6 before even if this license is approved, that you

7 need an issued Certificate of Occupancy before

8 the license will issue, correct?

9             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

10             MR. KLINE:  And you understand that

11 that is going to involve lots of discussions,

12 applications, negotiations with DCRA, correct?

13             MR. NWAEZE:  Yes.

14             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Great.  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

16 Questions on Board questions?

17             MR. TABIEI:  No further questions,

18 Madam Chair.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Your

20 question disappeared?

21             MR. TABIEI:  Well, it was already

22 answered.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

2             MR. TABIEI:  One of the Board Members

3 took the liberty to address it.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Answer your

5 question.  All right.  Then did you do redirect? 

6 What did you do?

7             MR. KLINE:  I just did mine, yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You did both?

9             MR. KLINE:  Yes, we're good.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Then

11 you are excused.

12             MR. NWAEZE:  Thank you.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. TABIEI:  The ANC would like to

15 call Rashida Brown to the stand.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. TABIEI:  And then I also would

18 like to address the fact that testimony for the

19 Group of 12 has been submitted previously.  This

20 will be our final witness.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, when was it

22 submitted previously?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  It was -- it had been

2 submitted for the past like two days.

3             MS. BROWN:  Is there a Sarah Snell

4 that works --

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Fashbaugh?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Sarah

7 Fashbaugh?

8             MR. TABIEI:  Sarah works for Kline.

9             MR. KLINE:  Sarah Shell?

10             MS. BROWN:  Shell.

11             MR. KLINE:  Sarah Shell is my

12 assistant.

13                      (Laughter)

14             MS. BROWN:  All right.  All right.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  No wonder we didn't

16 receive it.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So Mr. Kline has seen

18 it?

19             MR. KLINE:  I haven't seen it.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, your office has.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Your office has.

22               (Simultaneous speaking.)



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

388

1             MS. BROWN:  It might have been --

2                      (Laughter)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Come to order. 

4 I can't even hear.

5             MS. BROWN:  It might have been shared

6 with --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll have to use

8 my gavel.

9             MS. BROWN:  -- Sarah Fashbaugh.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

11                   (Gavel knocking)

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are you

13 set?  

14             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Okay. 

16 So we don't have that testimony.  And we don't

17 really accept testimony like that, because then

18 Mr. Kline wouldn't have a chance to cross-examine

19 the witness.

20             MR. TABIEI:  That's fine.  That is

21 true.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So let's
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1 go with this live testimony.  I need to swear you

2 in.

3             MS. BROWN:  Okay.

4 Whereupon,

5                     RASHIDA BROWN

6 was called as a witness by the Protestants, and 

7 having been first duly sworn, assumed the witness

8 stand and was examined and testified as follows:

9             MS. BROWN:  I do.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

11                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

12             MR. TABIEI:  All right.  Good evening,

13 Ms. Brown.  What is your name?

14             MS. BROWN:  Rashida Brown.

15             MR. TABIEI:  And what Single Member

16 District do you represent?

17             MS. BROWN:  ANC-1A10.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Can you describe the

19 boundaries of your Single Member District?

20             MS. BROWN:  My boundaries include the

21 3000 Block of Sherman Avenue.  It stretches from

22 Columbia Road to Irving to Kenyon Street and it
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1 goes up through Georgia Avenue to Park Place, so

2 some other blocks would also include Lamont,

3 Luray and Hobart Street.

4             MR. TABIEI:  And you are familiar with

5 the license that is being applied for today?

6             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

7             MR. TABIEI:  And what can you tell us

8 about this license?

9             MS. BROWN:  That the applicant applied

10 for a Tavern C License.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And can you state

12 your concerns regarding the establishment?

13             MS. BROWN:  My concerns include that

14 the applicant has applied for a Tavern C License

15 with an entertainment endorsement, live

16 entertainment endorsement and including a cover

17 charge and dance floor.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And did the ANC

19 take any action in regard to this application?

20             MS. BROWN:  In November 2014, ANC-1A

21 passed a resolution in opposition to the Tavern C

22 License of the Nwando Group.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Madam Chair, I would like

2 to move the ANC's resolution into evidence.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You don't

4 have an objection to that, do you?

5             MR. KLINE:  No, no objection.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So that is

7 Exhibit No. 6, correct?

8             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

9             document was marked as Protestant

10             Exhibit No. 6 for identification and

11             was received into evidence.)

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going to

13 pass that up also?

14             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You are

16 marking it?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  Okay.

19             MR. TABIEI:  If I may approach?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.  Oh, unless

21 somebody wants to get it?  Martha, do you want to

22 get it?  You can approach, that's fine.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you

3 very much.  Did you give Mr. Kline a copy as

4 well?

5             MR. TABIEI:  Mr. Kline?  Sure thing. 

6 I'm going to ask you some questions about noise

7 suppression now in regard to your concerns about

8 the establishment's mechanisms to suppress noise.

9             Specifically, what is your concern

10 regarding noise suppression in this

11 establishment?

12             MS. BROWN:  I'm concerned that our

13 residents would be imposed upon with loud noise

14 related to music coming from the establishment,

15 particularly live music.  And I'm also concerned

16 about the residents, particularly on Kenyon

17 Street, hearing loud noise and loud music in the

18 summer garden.

19             MR. TABIEI:  And can you explain to

20 the Board why you are concerned that the

21 residents on Kenyon Street may hear loud music

22 from the establishment?
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1             MS. BROWN:  I'm particular concerned

2 because Kenyon Street represents a significant

3 number of seniors and families, a lot of -- we

4 have a cooperative, an apartment building.  It

5 tends to be a pretty quiet street.  We have a

6 school, Cesar Chavez School, that is on the 700

7 Block of Kenyon Street and it's in close

8 proximity to where the summer garden would be.

9             MR. TABIEI:  And so has the applicant

10 offered a plan to suppress the noise?

11             MS. BROWN:  The applicant has stated

12 today what sounds like a plan to suppress the

13 noise.

14             MR. TABIEI:  And do you think that

15 plan will be sufficient to suppress the noise

16 such that the neighbors surrounding the property

17 will not be affected by the noise emanating from

18 the establishment?

19             MS. BROWN:  I believe it partially

20 handles that.

21             MR. TABIEI:  And what do you think the

22 applicant can further do to suppress noise?
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1             MS. BROWN:  I recommend that the

2 applicant limit their speaker sounds not

3 exceeding to 9.1 by 6.1 by 6.1 inches.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Brown, can

5 you speak a little louder?

6             MS. BROWN:  I recommend that the

7 applicant limit their speaker size to not exceed

8 9.1 inches by 6.1 inches by 6.1 inches without an

9 amplifier.

10             MR. TABIEI:  Have you shared this

11 concern with the establishment?

12             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  What was the

14 establishment's response when you shared this

15 concern?

16             MS. BROWN:  There was no response

17 about that --

18             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

19             MS. BROWN:  -- recommendation.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Do you have any other

21 suggestions other than limiting the size of the

22 speakers to suppress noise, for example, in
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1 regard to the summer garden?

2             MS. BROWN:  I recommend prerecorded

3 music where the speakers, small speakers can be

4 placed on the outside of the summer garden

5 limiting it to about two speakers.  I recommend

6 that indoors there should be proper insulation. 

7 I believe the applicant also shared some kind of

8 assessment that could be done.  I would support

9 that.  A sound assessment by a professional.  A

10 group that could provide recommendations and if

11 the applicant would implement those measures, we

12 would support that upon reviewing that.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

14             MS. BROWN:  And also what has been

15 helpful with other establishments that is very

16 similar to a couple of Tavern C Licenses that

17 have entertainment endorsements is that they pull

18 the speakers off the wall and the music is then--

19 the speakers are faced away from where the

20 residential properties would be, yes.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  You mentioned some

22 other establishments.  Can you name this other
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1 establishment that you are referring to?

2             MS. BROWN:  Bravo Bar.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And what else do

4 you know about Bravo Bar that -- in regard to,

5 for example, its entertainment endorsement?

6             MS. BROWN:  From what I know about

7 Bravo Bar, to my knowledge they have not had live

8 entertainment there.  They play prerecorded music

9 and they do not -- or they have never used a

10 cover charge.

11             MR. TABIEI:  So --

12             MS. BROWN:  And there is no dance

13 floor.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No what?

15             MS. BROWN:  Dance floor.

16             MR. TABIEI:  If you could like speak

17 directly into the mike?

18             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

19             MR. TABIEI:  I apologize for the

20 Members of the Board.

21             So if I understood you correctly,

22 Bravo Lounge has an entertainment endorsement,
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1 but they do not utilize it, if I'm understanding

2 you correctly?

3             MS. BROWN:  To my knowledge, there has

4 not been live entertainment at Bravo Bar.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Now, I'm going to

6 move on to the applicant's hours.  How do you

7 feel about the applicant's proposed hours?

8             MS. BROWN:  I believe that the hours

9 of operation are definitely concerning.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so in response

11 to your concern regarding the hours, what hours

12 do you propose that the applicant conduct

13 business?

14             MS. BROWN:  I believe that the

15 applicant should conduct their hours of operation

16 beginning at 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 a.m., Sunday

17 through Thursday and 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 a.m. on

18 Friday and Saturday.  And for the summer garden,

19 the same.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so is -- do

21 these hours -- is that sale of alcohol or is that

22 the time that the business can open and sell
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1 food?  Is there any difference between the two?

2             MS. BROWN:  There is a difference.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Then can we actually

4 backtrack and can you offer a recommendation in

5 terms of when the establishment should open, but

6 not serve alcohol?

7             MS. BROWN:  I mentioned previously the

8 hours of operation recommended.  And we recommend

9 for food and non-alcoholic beverages to be served

10 during that time.  For alcohol service, we are

11 recommending that the applicant serve alcohol on

12 the summer garden from 12:00 p.m. to 10 -- excuse

13 me, 12:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m., Sunday through

14 Thursday, and 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m. Friday and

15 Saturday.

16             MR. TABIEI:  So in regard to the

17 establishment's opening, but not serving alcohol,

18 can you clarify exactly what time you recommend

19 that the establishment should open, but not serve

20 alcohol?

21             MS. BROWN:  11:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m.,

22 Sunday through Thursday and 10:00 a.m. to 1:00
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1 a.m., Friday and Saturday.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And so that's the

3 time that they can open, but not serve alcohol? 

4 And then one more time, what time can they start

5 serving alcohol and stop?

6             MS. BROWN:  12:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.,

7 Sunday through Thursday.  10:00 a.m. to 12:00

8 a.m., Friday and Saturday.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And why do you

10 feel that these hours are more appropriate for

11 the establishment than the hours requested in the

12 application?

13             MS. BROWN:  I believe that its

14 neighborhood-friendly.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And let's move on

16 to capacity.  So the applicant had actually

17 amended his capacity limit at this hearing, but

18 what is -- so are you in agreement with his

19 proposed capacity limit as portrayed today?

20             MS. BROWN:  I'm in agreement with the

21 proposed capacity as it was stated today.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Then I have no
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1 questions regarding capacity.

2             I'm going to move on to entertainment

3 endorsement.  Do you support the applicant's

4 request for an entertainment endorsement?

5             MS. BROWN:  No.

6             MR. TABIEI:  Why do you oppose the

7 request for an entertainment endorsement?

8             MS. BROWN:  Within my Single Member

9 District and representing the Group of 12

10 Protestors, we are not in agreement of an

11 entertainment endorsement because we believe that

12 that would support the atmosphere of a nightclub.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And why do you --

14 what leads you to believe that that would support

15 the environment of a nightclub?

16             MS. BROWN:  Can you state the question

17 again?

18             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  Why do you believe

19 that an entertainment endorsement would support

20 the atmosphere of a nightclub?

21             MS. BROWN:  I believe that an

22 entertainment endorsement with a cover charge and
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1 with a dance floor would support the atmosphere

2 of a nightclub.

3             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And is there

4 anything else about the applicant's application

5 that would lead you to believe that it may

6 support an atmosphere of a nightclub?

7             MS. BROWN:  What I mentioned earlier,

8 I believe that what has been included in the

9 application, the entertainment endorsement with

10 cover charge with a dance floor would definitely,

11 in my mind, support the atmosphere of a

12 nightclub.

13             MR. TABIEI:  How about the layout of

14 the establishment?

15             MS. BROWN:  The layout of the

16 establishment, can you restate your question?

17             MR. TABIEI:  Do you have any feelings

18 in regard to the layout of the establishment and

19 its supporting of the atmosphere of a nightclub?

20             MS. BROWN:  The second floor, the --

21 it looks like the front of the establishment

22 where there is no seating appears to me that it
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1 would be a dance floor.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.  And have you

3 received a security plan from the applicant?

4             MS. BROWN:  We have.

5             MR. TABIEI:  Have you received a

6 business plan from the applicant?

7             MS. BROWN:  No.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  And how do you

9 feel about the applicant's security plan?

10             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  How does she

11 feel about it?  I mean, she hasn't been qualified

12 as an expert.  I don't know where this is going.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think he means

14 does it concern her in any way perhaps.

15             MR. KLINE:  I'll withdraw.

16             MS. BROWN:  Can you ask -- answer the

17 question?

18             MR. KLINE:  Rephrase that.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you resay

20 that?

21             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  I can rephrase.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

403

1             MR. TABIEI:  What do you -- what is

2 your opinion as to the proposed security plan as

3 a representative of the community and the Single

4 Member District?

5             MS. BROWN:  I have read through the

6 security plan.  I believe that it is a

7 comprehensive security plan.  One of my concerns

8 and recommendations, actually, is that -- is the

9 training of the staff.  I believe that the

10 applicant should use a certified security company

11 to train the security staff on the proper

12 measures to help mitigate any safety and security

13 concerns that the establishment might experience.

14             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  That's all my

15 questions related to security.

16             I'm going to move on to your

17 understanding of the surrounding neighborhood as

18 it is the jurisdiction that you oversee.  How

19 would you describe the character of the

20 surrounding neighborhood?

21             MS. BROWN:  Our neighborhood is

22 definitely changing.  Georgia Avenue is changing. 
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1 My constituents are changing.  Definitely we have

2 our share of empty storefronts and liquor stores,

3 Class A and Class B Licenses.  And we have a

4 growing number of families coming in.

5             We have young people who are there. 

6 They -- Park View is definitely an area where

7 residents find that it is affordable to other

8 parts of Northwest.  We are a very diverse

9 community.  We have children coming in to our

10 neighborhood and definitely a lot of community

11 uses around that particular block that we are

12 referencing on Georgia Avenue and its surrounding

13 areas.

14             We have Cesar Chavez School, as I

15 mentioned, Bruce-Monroe Park, which is right next

16 door.  We have Park View Rec Center, which is

17 about a block away and two blocks up.  And we

18 have Howard University and also Banneker, so we

19 definitely believe that we have a very engaged

20 group of neighbors and we have a strong

21 relationship with our MPD and we have our

22 residents who definitely want to utilize and have
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1 greater access to amenities and businesses that

2 could provide benefits to the community.

3             We are in desperate need of that and

4 our community and -- which we have submitted

5 testimony for the community, that provided some

6 details about what our neighborhood has been

7 facing and what we would think Georgia Avenue

8 could be as a thriving corridor.

9             MR. TABIEI:  And so how would an

10 establishment with a cover charge, with an

11 entertainment endorsement, how would it fare in

12 the proposed location?

13             MR. KLINE:  Objection.  I don't know

14 that she is qualified to talk about how it would

15 fare.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, could

17 you repeat the question?

18             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  Based on your

19 dealings with members of the community as well as

20 the Group of 12 Protestants, how would -- what

21 would the effect of an entertainment endorsement,

22 cover charge and live music have on the area that
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1 you represent?

2             MS. BROWN:  The entertainment

3 endorsement with the hours of operation and

4 summer garden on that side of the neighborhood

5 would definitely affect peace, order and quiet. 

6 And have an adverse effect on the neighbors on

7 Kenyon Street and it would affect their well-

8 being and quality of life.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  How can, in your

10 opinion, the impact of this establishment on the

11 surrounding resident of the establishment, how

12 can it be minimized so that there is no adverse

13 impact that comes from the establishment?

14             MS. BROWN:  I believe that noise

15 mitigation would definitely improve that.  I

16 believe that implementation of a solid security

17 plan would improve that.  And I don't know if we

18 have addressed residential parking, but I would

19 like to state that definitely valet parking or

20 private -- a designated private parking lot would

21 assist in help improve the conditions of the

22 neighborhood as it relates to this establishment.
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.  And to bounce

2 off your point regarding parking, in your

3 opinion, what -- can you describe to the Board

4 what parking -- the current state of parking is

5 around the establishment?

6             MS. BROWN:  Well, Georgia Avenue is a

7 commercial corridor, so there is metered parking

8 on Georgia Avenue.  Definitely along Kenyon

9 Street there is residential parking.  I have met

10 with several businesses about issues with parking

11 during the daytime.  Definitely the time allotted

12 for meters is definitely an issue to our

13 businesses on Georgia Avenue.

14             Parking in residential properties

15 because of that particular block, we have some

16 businesses that are slated for that block on

17 Georgia Avenue, that haven't -- they have not yet

18 been operating that, so on that particular

19 street, we have had not a lot of complaints, but

20 what is concerning is also the time that patrons

21 and residents would use residential streets for

22 utilizing and patronizing businesses on Georgia
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1 Avenue along that block.

2             MR. TABIEI:  And regarding safety, do

3 you have any concerns regarding this

4 establishment in regard to safety, in your

5 opinion?

6             MS. BROWN:  I do.

7             MR. TABIEI:  And what are those

8 concerns, in your opinion?

9             MS. BROWN:  Concerns related to the

10 proprietors previous history on 1812 Hamlin

11 Street.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.

13             MS. BROWN:  I would like to know the

14 proprietor's approach and commitment to ensuring

15 that those violations would not occur at Hush

16 Lounge, Restaurant and Lounge.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.  But, specifically,

18 can you name some concerns that the establishment

19 might impose through operation?

20             MS. BROWN:  We have had our share of--

21 on Georgia Avenue of establishments that have

22 attracted drunken behavior, lewd behavior,
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1 violent behavior and definitely we have had some

2 incidents where there were people who have gotten

3 stabbed or shot and so we are definitely wanting

4 to make sure that any type of activities that are

5 -- any type of business activities that would

6 attract those types of behaviors to the

7 establishment and in our area, we would like to

8 see the proper protections and measures in place

9 to prevent that.

10             MR. TABIEI:  And where to these

11 concerns -- I understand that these concerns stem

12 from recent events in the community.  However,

13 why does this establishment lead you to believe

14 that there are -- that there may be safety

15 concerns?

16             MS. BROWN:  They are based on previous

17 experiences with nightclubs in our area.  We have

18 one in particular in our area that has had a

19 series of violations and definitely the

20 atmosphere of a nightclub and it has, you know,

21 been made clear to me that this could be a

22 nightclub, so with the atmosphere of a nightclub
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1 and the activities that tend to go on, I believe

2 are inappropriate for a neighborhood like ours.

3             MR. TABIEI:  And what would -- can you

4 name what your neighborhood is like?

5             MS. BROWN:  Our neighborhood on that

6 side of Georgia Avenue is very quiet, very

7 residential and we don't have a lot of 

8 establishments quite yet on that block that are a

9 Tavern C licensed establishment.

10             MR. TABIEI:  No further questions.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

13             MR. KLINE:  Good evening, Ms. Brown.

14             MS. BROWN:  Hi.

15             MR. KLINE:  You are testifying here

16 tonight on behalf of the ANC?

17             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

18             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, the fact

19 of the matter is there is two other taverns that

20 have been approved for licenses in -- right --

21 one in the same block and one in the block north

22 of there, correct?
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1             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

2             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And both of

3 those have summer garden seating, don't they?

4             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

5             MR. KLINE:  Neither of those are

6 enclosed on four sides like Mr. Nwaeze's

7 establishment is with respect to the summer

8 seating, correct?

9             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

10             MR. KLINE:  And both of those were

11 given maximum hours for their summer garden area,

12 weren't they?

13             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

14             MR. KLINE:  And in fact the ANC

15 entered into agreements with them allowing them

16 to have maximum hours in their summer garden,

17 didn't they?

18             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

19             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And the ANC

20 also entered into agreements with each of them

21 allowing live entertainment, didn't they?

22             MS. BROWN:  Correct.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Now, is it your contention

2 that the fear of nightclub activity stems simply

3 from the charging of a cover charge?

4             MS. BROWN:  No.

5             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  So when you state

6 that an entertainment endorsement, hours and the

7 summer garden hours would definitely affect

8 peace, order and quiet, that statement could

9 apply to these other two establishments as well,

10 couldn't it?

11             MS. BROWN:  I really don't know how to

12 answer that.  I was not on the ANC at the time.

13             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  But the fact of the

14 matter is you are here tonight as a

15 representative of your ANC, correct?

16             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

17             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And your ANC

18 entering into an agreement with Colony Club, LLC

19 t/a To Be Determined, which as no limits on

20 occupancy, allows for maximum hours inside and

21 out and allows for entertainment endorsement.

22             MR. TABIEI:  Madam Chair, I actually
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1 don't -- I object because I don't remember if

2 that had been offered into evidence originally,

3 but I may be mistaken.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it is on

5 the Exhibit Form.

6             MR. TABIEI:  It is, but I don't

7 remember it actually being --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I don't --

9             MR. TABIEI:  -- moved into evidence.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- think it has

11 been offered into evidence.

12             MR. KLINE:  That's what we are here to

13 do.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kline, what's

15 your response?

16             MR. KLINE:  Oh, I didn't get to it,

17 that's where we are right now.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you -- yes,

19 I know, but are you arguing?  Are you presenting

20 evidence?  What are you doing?

21             MR. KLINE:  I'm examining, cross-

22 examining the witness.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the objection

2 is your reference to the settlement agreement. 

3 So you are asking a question based on that

4 information?

5             MR. KLINE:  That is one step and I ask

6 the Board to take administrative notice of the

7 application and the settlement agreement for

8 Colony Club.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. KLINE:  The settlement agreement

11 was specifically listed as an exhibit on our PIF. 

12 It can't be a surprise.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's in our

14 records, as well, correct?

15             MR. KLINE:  Right.  But I want it a

16 part of this record.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you are asking

18 us to take administrative notice of this?

19             MR. KLINE:  I'll move the settlement

20 agreement, at this point.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

22 You'll move both of them?
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1             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The settlement

3 agreement.

4             MR. KLINE:  I'll move the settlement

5 agreement and the application, just so there

6 isn't any confusion.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

8 have an objection?

9             MR. TABIEI:  I do.  Just to preserve

10 the objection, it actually was not on the PIF. 

11 It was not specifically addressed on the PIF. 

12 It's a settlement agreement, but it was not clear

13 Colony Club and Union Drinkery settlement

14 agreement.  I'll just preserve that objection.

15             MR. KLINE:  About as clear as those

16 videos were.

17             MS. BROWN:  And I would also like to

18 make clear, I am here as an ANC-1A10

19 Commissioner.  We have a representative who is

20 here to represent ANC-1A.  I don't necessarily

21 know if I feel comfortable talking about

22 resolutions and settlement agreements I was never
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1 a part of.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you are

3 welcome to answer the question in any way that is

4 honest, you know.

5             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  As far as, you

7 know, like you don't -- you are not that familiar

8 with it or you are to only a certain extent or

9 whatever.

10             MS. BROWN:  Great.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm just

12 looking for the PIF.  But in any event, it is on

13 the Exhibit Form which you served at the same

14 time, correct?  And these documents --

15             MR. KLINE:  The Exhibit Form was given

16 to them at the start of the hearing today.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. 

18 Anyway, these documents are in our public record

19 and you have -- you are getting to how they are

20 relevant.

21             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So
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1 you have preserved your objection for the record,

2 correct?  All right.  And I'm going to overrule

3 it and admit those two documents into evidence as

4 Exhibits 7 and 8 of Applicant.

5             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

6             documents were marked as Applicant

7             Exhibit No. 7 and 8 for identification

8             and were received into evidence.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Now, in the

11 Colony Club, are you familiar with the Colony

12 Club agreement?

13             MS. BROWN:  No.

14             MR. KLINE:  You're not familiar with

15 that?

16             MS. BROWN:  I have never seen it.  The

17 settlement agreement?

18             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

19             MS. BROWN:  I have never seen it.  I

20 am only familiar with Colony Club as it -- as I

21 can view it on my block and as I have read one

22 blog article about it.
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1             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So preparing

2 for the discussions and negotiations with this

3 applicant, you didn't --

4             MS. BROWN:  I was never a part of it. 

5 I was sworn in on January 2, 2015.

6             MR. KLINE:  You didn't let me finish

7 my question.

8             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

9             MR. KLINE:  Which will help us all

10 mover along.

11             MS. BROWN:  Sure.

12             MR. KLINE:  My question to you is in

13 preparing for your negotiations and discussions

14 with this applicant that is before the Board this

15 evening --

16             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

17             MR. KLINE:  -- you didn't review the

18 Colony Club settlement agreement?

19             MS. BROWN:  I reviewed the

20 application. I have not reviewed the settlement

21 agreement.  No.

22             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  You reviewed the
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1 Colony Club application?

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So you are

4 aware that they applied for maximum hours inside

5 and out, entertainment endorsement?

6             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

7             MR. KLINE:  And you are aware that the

8 ANC did enter into an agreement approving those

9 requests?

10             MS. BROWN:  I was not aware of the

11 agreement.

12             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  But you are aware

13 that the license had been approved?

14             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

15             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And you are

16 also aware that Union Drinkery, which is just a

17 block from this proposed location, isn't it?

18             MS. BROWN:  I believe so.

19             MR. KLINE:  All right.  At Colony

20 Club, just to be clear, is not immediately next

21 door, but it's one door removed from the

22 storefront of this establishment?
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1             MS. BROWN:  It's one block away.

2             MR. KLINE:  It's one block away?

3             MS. BROWN:  It's not in my Single

4 Member District.

5             MR. KLINE:  Is this establishment in

6 your Single Member District?

7             MS. BROWN:  The Colony Club and Hush,

8 the proposed Hush Lounge is in my Single Member

9 District.

10             MR. KLINE:  So that's what I was

11 asking about, about Colony Club.

12             MS. BROWN:  About Colony Club.

13             MR. KLINE:  Colony Club is --

14             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

15             MR. KLINE:  -- one door away?

16             MS. BROWN:  Colony Club is one door

17 away.

18             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

19             MS. BROWN:  Yes.  I thought you were

20 asking about Union.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And Union

22 Drinkery is in the next block or are you not
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1 aware?

2             MS. BROWN:  It's the next block.

3             MR. KLINE:  All right.  That is the

4 province of your ANC, even though it's not your

5 Single Member District, correct?

6             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

7             MR. KLINE:  And it certainly would be

8 relevant with respect to residents on Kenyon

9 Street, wouldn't it?

10             MS. BROWN:  It would be relevant.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  Did you review

12 its settlement agreement prior to entering into

13 discussions with this applicant?

14             MS. BROWN:  No, I did not.

15             MR. KLINE:  Is it your contention that

16 what the ANC did with respect to those two

17 establishments was irrelevant, to what it might--

18             MR. TABIEI:  Objection.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  Let him

20 finish the question.

21             MR. KLINE:  -- to with this applicant?

22             MR. TABIEI:  I apologize.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Is it your contention that

2 what the ANC did with Colony Club and Union

3 Drinkery were irrelevant to what it might do with

4 this applicant?

5             MS. BROWN:  I don't know.  I cannot

6 answer that.

7             MR. TABIEI:  I still object.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  To what?

9             MR. TABIEI:  To the question.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On the basis?

11             MR. TABIEI:  On the basis of

12 speculation.  She cannot speak to what the ANC

13 can -- was doing prior to her being sworn onto

14 the Commission.

15             MR. KLINE:  I'm not asking her about

16 that.  I'm asking her about what she did with

17 this applicant.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

19 repeat the question?

20             MR. KLINE:  The question is is it your

21 position that what your ANC, of which you are a

22 member of, did with two other licenses,
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1 applicants for CT Licenses in the immediate

2 direct vicinity, was irrelevant as to what the

3 ANC might do with this particular applicant?

4             MR. TABIEI:  I still object.  She --

5 he is asking her to speak on the nature of Colony

6 Club and Union Drinkery.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No. 

8 Overruled.  Do you understand his question?

9             MS. BROWN:  I understand it.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go ahead. 

11 I've overruled the objection.

12             MS. BROWN:  And I can tell you I don't

13 know.

14             MR. KLINE:  You don't know whether it

15 is relevant?

16             MS. BROWN:  You're asking me if it's

17 relevant?

18             MR. KLINE:  Right.

19             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  I can tell you that

20 it's relevant.  I didn't hear that question from

21 you.

22             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  So do you believe
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1 that these other two agreements are relevant?

2             MS. BROWN:  The other two agreements

3 are relevant.

4             MR. KLINE:  To what your ANC and

5 perhaps what the Board should do with respect to

6 this application?

7             MS. BROWN:  With respect to this

8 application?

9             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

10             MS. BROWN:  No.

11             MR. KLINE:  And why not?

12             MS. BROWN:  I do not.

13             MR. KLINE:  Why not?

14             MS. BROWN:  Because they do not

15 include a dance floor or a cover charge.

16             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  But you have

17 already testified we don't need a cover charge

18 for "nightclub activities," right?

19             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, are you aware

21 that in one of these agreements there is no

22 mention of parking whatsoever?
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1             MS. BROWN:  I have never seen those

2 agreements.

3             MR. KLINE:  You have never seen either

4 one of them?

5             MS. BROWN:  I have never seen either

6 one of them.

7             MR. KLINE:  You testified that you are

8 concerned that activities at Taste Lounge

9 evidence what might happen at this establishment,

10 correct?

11             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

12             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And you based

13 that on the investigative history for Taste

14 Lounge, correct?

15             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

16             MR. KLINE:  And you are aware having

17 reviewed that investigative history that the

18 first incident, forget violation, occurred in

19 December of 2012, correct?

20             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

21             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And you have

22 heard Mr. Nwaeze testify that he sold the
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1 business in August of 2012.

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             MR. KLINE:  You don't have any

4 information that would suggest that he exercised

5 dominion and control over the operations of Taste

6 after he sold it, do you?

7             MS. BROWN:  I don't have any evidence.

8             MR. KLINE:  You don't have any

9 evidence.  Okay.  So you don't really have any

10 reason to believe that the two year history

11 during which Mr. Nwaeze owned Taste and had a

12 spotless record wouldn't be replicated at this

13 location, do you?

14             MS. BROWN:  Can you repeat your

15 question?

16             MR. KLINE:  Sure.  During the two

17 years that Mr. Nwaeze owned Taste, according to

18 the investigative history, there was not a single

19 violation, there was not a single reported

20 incident.  You are aware of that, correct?

21             MS. BROWN:  I don't have evidence, so

22 I don't -- I wouldn't be aware.
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1             MR. KLINE:  Well, let's pull out your

2 exhibit.  Previously entered has been the

3 investigative history of Taste, correct?

4             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

5             MR. KLINE:  Let me find a copy of it. 

6 And do you recognize that as being that

7 investigative history?

8             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

9             MR. KLINE:  Now, again, and I think

10 you have already testified to this, but prior to

11 December of 2012, there is no violation or even

12 any incident listed on that report, is there?

13             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

14             MR. KLINE:  Right?

15             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

16             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So if we

17 believe Mr. Nwaeze and we believe the Board's

18 records that he owned the establishment for

19 approximately two years before August of 2012 and

20 we don't have any violations.  We don't have any

21 incidents.  We don't have anything during that

22 period, do we?
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1             MS. BROWN:  You have nothing before

2 December 23, 2012.

3             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So is there

4 anything that you can tell this Board that would

5 leave this Board to believe that Mr. Nwaeze would

6 have anything other than a spotless record that

7 he had from when he opened the place until when

8 he sold it in August of 2012?

9             MS. BROWN:  Based on the investigative

10 history, it looks like Mr. Nwaeze did not have

11 anything on his -- no violations prior to 2012.

12             MR. KLINE:  Do you have other

13 information which would suggest that prior to

14 August of 2012 that there were violations at

15 Taste?

16             MS. BROWN:  There are no violations at

17 Taste prior to December 23, 2012.

18             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So does the

19 fact that he sold the establishment in August of

20 2012 allay your fear that what happened at Taste

21 subsequent to that date is not likely to occur at

22 this establishment in your neighborhood?
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1             MS. BROWN:  No, I do not.

2             MR. KLINE:  And why is that?

3             MS. BROWN:  Because Mr. Nwaeze was

4 still an owner of the Tavern License at Taste and

5 he was still responsible for that license.  And I

6 would -- well, I'll just leave it at that.

7             MR. KLINE:  All right.  So it's your

8 contention even though he didn't operate it by

9 his own testimony, there is no evidence -- I

10 understand that the Board is concerned with the

11 fact that the license wasn't transferred, but

12 given the fact that he didn't operate it and

13 didn't manage it, that doesn't give you some

14 comfort?

15             MS. BROWN:  No, it does not.

16             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  

17             MS. BROWN:  He has a responsibility to

18 ABRA.

19             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Now, you testified

20 that you wanted to see his staff trained by a

21 certified security company?

22             MS. BROWN:  Correct.
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1             MR. KLINE:  What is that?

2             MS. BROWN:  Well, there are certified

3 security companies that Mr. Nwaeze could look

4 into.  And basically, they offer training on

5 conflict resolution.  They offer training on risk

6 mitigation.  They offer online and in-person

7 training and they conduct this for staff and

8 there is also some training that they could take

9 from ABRA to learn about proper procedures under

10 alcoholic licenses.

11             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And indeed all

12 those procedures and all that training that you

13 are talking about is laid out in the security

14 plan that you have reviewed, isn't it?

15             MS. BROWN:  The certification of the

16 training?  No, it is not.

17             MR. KLINE:  No, I'm not asking about

18 the certification.  You have told me or you have

19 told the Board what you believe the certification

20 means.

21             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

22             MR. KLINE:  And I'm asking you if all
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1 of that is not covered in the security plan that

2 you have reviewed?

3             MS. BROWN:  No, it is not.

4             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Who in your

5 estimation or in your knowledge are these

6 training companies certified by?

7             MS. BROWN:  I don't know the answer to

8 that question.

9             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  So you don't really

10 know that there is such a thing as a certified

11 training company?

12             MS. BROWN:  I do know.

13             MR. KLINE:  I beg your pardon?

14             MS. BROWN:  I do know.

15             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  Would you be

16 surprised if I told you in my 30 some years of

17 doing this, I have no knowledge of training of

18 security companies?  Would that surprise you?

19             MS. BROWN:  No.

20             MR. KLINE:  Nothing further.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

22 Board questions?
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1             MR. KLINE:  Oh, Madam Chair, before we

2 get to that, I would move -- I'm not sure that we

3 did it before, but I just want to make sure I

4 close the loop on it.  The Union Drinkery

5 application and the Union Drinker settlement

6 agreement.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We haven't

8 done that.  Okay.  Do you have an objection?

9             MR. TABIEI:  I renew my original

10 objection to the Union Drinkery settlement

11 agreement in that they did not apply for an

12 entertainment endorsement.  They did not apply

13 for a cover charge.  And the very nature of that

14 establishment is not similar in characteristics

15 to this application.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. KLINE:  And, Madam Chair, I would

18 point out that in paragraph 2 of the settlement

19 agreement, the ANC says that the applicant or the

20 ANC and the applicant agreed that the applicant

21 will manage and operate a tavern with an emphasis

22 on food and a variety of live entertainment.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.  I'm

2 going to overrule the objection and admit it as

3 it is relevant and it is also in our records. 

4 All right.  Okay.

5             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

6             documents were marked as Applicant

7             Exhibit No. 9 for identification and

8             were received into evidence.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  I just want to note

13 that the protestants have 4 minutes available. 

14 And the licensee has 11 minutes available.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

16 Now, you're finished, right, Mr. Kline?

17             MR. KLINE:  I'm done, yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms. Brown,

19 I just want to ask you for the record, how or

20 where are you authorized to represent the ANC in

21 the case, in this case?  Is it in -- I assume

22 it's in a different document, because I don't see
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1 it in the --

2             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- resolution.

4             MR. TABIEI:  I actually have the

5 designation letter for both Commissioner Brown

6 and myself.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Why

8 don't we take -- you don't have any objection to

9 that, Mr. Kline, do you?

10             MR. KLINE:  I don't have any

11 objection.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

13 good to know.  All right.  You are going to put

14 those in the record?

15             MR. TABIEI:  If I may, Madam Chair?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, go ahead. 

17 You can pass that across.

18             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I still

20 don't see -- well, let me backup.  You said that

21 your area is changing, different people are

22 coming in and going out and a lot of things are
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1 changing, the commercial corridor is changing,

2 right?  How are your constituents changing?

3             MS. BROWN:  How are my constituents

4 changing?  In what way?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  Like are

6 they younger?  Are they -- you know, I think you

7 might have said you are getting more diversity.

8             MS. BROWN:  We are getting more

9 diversity, definitely for Ward 1.  Because we are

10 really close to Columbia Heights, we have a

11 mixture of various races and folks coming from

12 various different countries.  We had a lot of

13 seniors and that is -- the area has become more

14 family, I don't want to say family-oriented, but

15 we have a lot more families coming in, a lot more

16 newer families coming in.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Young families?

18             MS. BROWN:  Folks who want to stay in

19 the city, but they want to own a relatively

20 affordable row house and Georgia Avenue and along

21 its neighborhood has been that area that has

22 attracted a number of families because of its
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1 affordability and because families believe in

2 Georgia Avenue and that it has a lot of potential

3 for growth and development.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What was

5 in this location before?  It has just been vacant

6 for a long time?

7             MS. BROWN:  It was vacant for a long

8 time.  I do not know what was in that particular

9 property, but definitely I was aware of the

10 Georgia Avenue Market that was right next to it.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So can I -- is it

12 your testimony that the ANC is objecting to his

13 establishment because it is applying for an

14 entertainment endorsement and a cover charge?

15             MS. BROWN:  Um --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that what the

17 objection is in general?  I know you raised

18 "other concerns" about noise mitigation, but I'm

19 just -- you know, you are distinguishing it from

20 Colony Club or Union Drinkery.  Is that what the

21 core concern is that you think it might turn into

22 a nightclub because it's applying for an
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1 entertainment endorsement and a cover charge?

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.  I

4 don't have any other questions.  Anybody else? 

5 Mr. Alberti?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good evening,

7 Commissioner Brown.  We've been here a long time. 

8 So I'm trying to really understand what your

9 concerns are.

10             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And quite honestly,

12 I'm not there yet.  Okay?  So bear with me.  I

13 would like, you may not like this approach, but,

14 to take the summer garden separately from the

15 interior.

16             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And then we

18 can kind of wrap them together, but let's start

19 that way.  So putting aside traffic, all right --

20 well, first of all, so let's put aside traffic. 

21 The summer garden I think the issue there then

22 becomes peace, order and quiet.
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1             So what are your concerns about the

2 summer garden?  Is it noise?  Is it hours of

3 noise?  Is it entertainment?  Can you kind of --

4             MS. BROWN:  All of the above.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So are

6 you concerned about noise emanating from the

7 summer garden?

8             MS. BROWN: Correct.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Is that

10 concern heightened by the fact that they have an

11 entertainment endorsement?

12             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Are your

14 concerns at all related to the hours during which

15 that noise might be produced?

16             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you know,

18 I guess, what your answers imply is that when I

19 asked you about if you are concerned about if

20 it's heightened -- if your concern is heightened

21 by entertainment, so if they didn't have

22 entertainment, would you have less concern about
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1 the summer garden?

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Entertainment in the

4 summer garden, would you have less concern about

5 the summer garden?

6             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You would still have

8 concern, am I hearing that, but you would have

9 less concern?

10             MS. BROWN:  I would have less concern.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.  

12             MS. BROWN:  Less concern.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Very good.  I'm

14 trying to be fair to you.

15             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't want to put

17 words in your mouth.  All right.  So is it -- is

18 there any time at which during the day -- is

19 there a time before which, you know, if you heard

20 a little noise in the back yard -- well, first of

21 all, let me preface this.

22             Those residential properties are all
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1 off on Kenyon Street, they are all in a

2 Residential Zone, am I correct?

3             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So you

5 are aware that --

6             MS. BROWN:  I'm sorry.  Unless it's

7 for the School Zone for Cesar Chavez School. 

8 There is a School Zone that is there.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that probably

10 -- all right.  But the zoning for that block is

11 probably, I guessing, R something.

12             MS. BROWN:  Residential.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  R something?

14             MS. BROWN:  Um-um, R-4.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  R-4?

16             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you are

18 aware that if someone can hear amplified sound in

19 their home, that's a violation of law?

20             MS. BROWN:  In their home?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

22             MS. BROWN:  Is that a violation of
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1 law?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you aware that

3 that's a violation of the law?  I'm telling you

4 it is.  Are you aware of it?

5             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you know

7 that?  Okay?

8             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So is it

10 -- so and I made that statement so you will

11 understand my next question.  Is there any time

12 after which during the day after which, you know,

13 someone goes out in the back yard, is there any

14 time before which someone goes out in the back

15 yard and hears a little bit of noise coming from

16 the summer garden that it's acceptable?

17             MS. BROWN:  I believe that residents

18 and businesses should adhere to the same noise.

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Speak up.

20             MS. BROWN:  I believe that residents

21 and businesses should adhere to the same laws

22 regarding noise.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Meaning?  I'm not

2 sure I understand your question.

3             MS. BROWN:  Maybe I'm not

4 understanding your question.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's give

6 you an example.  I'm out in my back yard at 9:00

7 and I hear a few loud voices from -- you know,

8 wafting over the garage from their summer garden. 

9 Is that a problem?

10             MS. BROWN:  If you hear the noise from

11 their yard, another resident?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In your back yard,

13 not in your house.  You are in your back yard.

14             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that a problem to

16 you?  It's 9:00 at night.

17             MS. BROWN:  If I hear it?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

19             MS. BROWN:  No.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No?

21             MS. BROWN:  If it's not disturbing me. 

22 If it's not loud enough to disturb me.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a time

2 before which it is tolerable to hear let's say

3 any kind of sound from -- emanating from the

4 establishment in someone's yard?

5             MS. BROWN:  I believe it is -- it can

6 be tolerable to a certain degree.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Until what time?

8             MS. BROWN:  What time?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

10             MS. BROWN:  From an establishment?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  I mean --

12             MS. BROWN:  1:00 a.m.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- after which what

14 time would it disturb you?

15             MS. BROWN:  1:00 a.m.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  1:00 a.m.?

17             MS. BROWN:  On --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can i just

19 interrupt for a second?

20             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I was wondering

22 didn't you testified to certain hours that you
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1 thought --

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- it would be

4 acceptable?

5             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At the beginning

7 of your testimony?

8             MS. BROWN:  And that's what I had

9 said.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you covered

11 the summer garden?

12             MS. BROWN:  Yes, I did.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, fine.  She can

14 repeat them to me.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Do you want

16 to do that?  That would be faster then.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, this will

18 make me -- should make me -- give me more

19 confidence in her testimony.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

21             MS. BROWN:  Hours of -- hours for --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  We will
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1 keep you here until 11:00, Ms. Miller.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But I do need to hear

4 from the witness.

5             MS. BROWN:  Sure.  We are proposing

6 hours for the summer garden from 7:00 a.m. to

7 12:00 a.m. on Sunday through Thursday and 7:00

8 a.m. to 1:00 a.m. on Friday and Saturday.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So 12:00 a.m.

10 during the week and 1:00 a.m. on weekends.  Is

11 that what I'm hearing?

12             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  For the summer

14 garden?  Okay.  That's including the use of

15 entertainment, right?

16             MS. BROWN:  We are against the use of

17 entertainment.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  On the summer garden

19 at all?

20             MS. BROWN:  We are in support of a

21 prerecording music.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Which is not
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1 entertainment.  Entertainment for us is a DJ.

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Karoke, band.

4             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So you

6 are opposed to, at any time, having entertainment

7 on the summer garden?

8             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And why is

10 that?

11             MS. BROWN:  Because I'm concerned

12 about noise.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you elaborate on

14 that?

15             MS. BROWN:  Because I'm concerned

16 about the noise impeding on the neighboring

17 properties, residential properties.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So are you afraid

19 that entertainment will be louder than just

20 voices?

21             MS. BROWN:  Correct.  And louder than

22 prerecorded music.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Okay.  If

2 that entertainment was not heard at all after

3 12:00 or 1:00 a.m. in any of the residential

4 properties, would that -- would you agree to have

5 -- would that alleviate your concerns about

6 entertainment in the summer garden?

7             MS. BROWN:  Can you repeat that?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, let me step

9 back.  So yes, all right.  So if 1:00 or 12:00

10 a.m. you couldn't -- well, of before 12:00, if

11 prior to 1:00 a.m. and 12:00 a.m., all right --

12 how do I want to say this?  All right.  

13             If at any time you couldn't hear the

14 entertainment in the residence, would that

15 alleviate your concerns that there were -- with 

16 entertainment on the summer garden?

17             MS. BROWN:  If there were no

18 entertainment?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  If there were

20 entertainment and you couldn't hear it in the

21 residence at any time, would that alleviate your

22 concerns?
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1             MS. BROWN:  And you couldn't hear it?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

3             MS. BROWN:  Yes.  It's okay.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's okay.  So if --

5             MS. BROWN:  If they can't hear it.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So you

7 are really concerned about hearing it.  Okay. 

8 Great.

9             MS. BROWN:  Correct.  Noise

10 suppression.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

12 right.  So let's talk about the inside.  What are

13 your concerns about having entertainment indoors?

14             MS. BROWN:  For having entertainment

15 indoors, I'm not supportive of entertainment that

16 supports --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, why?  Why?  I

18 mean, what are the concerns?

19             MS. BROWN:  I --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  About the effects.

21             MS. BROWN:  -- believe that it would

22 support the atmosphere of a nightclub.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And what's wrong with

2 that?

3             MS. BROWN:  My concerns about having

4 an atmosphere of a nightclub are lewd, drunken

5 behavior, criminal activity or physical activity

6 that connects to a nightclub.  And the quality of

7 life of my residents.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So it goes

9 beyond noise?

10             MS. BROWN:  It goes beyond noise.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm going to

12 pause right here with my questions.  I may have

13 some more later, but I'll let others ask.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Others? 

15 Mr. Short?

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Good evening, Ms.

17 Brown.  And thank you for your testimony.  It has

18 been compelling.  Are you familiar, as an ANC

19 person, with the Noise Laws/Ordinances of

20 Washington, D.C.?  And if you are, how familiar

21 are you with them?

22             MS. BROWN:  Regarding residential, I'm
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1 familiar.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  If you are

3 familiar, can you tell us what hours you can cut

4 your lawn with a power mower and your neighbors

5 shouldn't be able to hear it?

6             MS. BROWN:  No, I can't, no.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  That's why I say

8 familiar.

9             MS. BROWN:  I don't know that.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  How familiar you are,

11 because you know, there are certain hours, I

12 think it's 6:00 a.m. in the morning, you can't

13 cut your lawn, even in an all residential

14 neighborhood.

15             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  The police can come and

17 give you a ticket or a citation.

18             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And so pretty much

20 noise is a part of urban life, but I can

21 understand you having concerns about a tavern

22 turning into a nightclub.
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1             And my question really had the same

2 applicant asked just for a nightclub, what would

3 be your answer?

4             MS. BROWN:  I would protest it.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Instead of asking for

6 a CT License, ask for a Nightclub License.  What

7 would be your answer to the ANC?

8             MS. BROWN:  What would be my answer to

9 the ANC about an application, a Nightclub

10 Application coming into my Single Member

11 District?

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

13             MS. BROWN:  I would ask the ANC to

14 protest it along with me.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  As you are doing now?

16             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  That's all I

18 have, Madam Chair.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Jones?

20             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 

21 I want to zero in on just the parking aspect of

22 it.  What do you anticipate to be the ancillary
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1 impact to the neighborhood of having this

2 establishment operating as it is currently

3 proposed to operate from a parking standpoint in

4 your neighborhood?

5             MS. BROWN:  From a parking standpoint,

6 I have concerns if the applicant did not

7 institute valet parking and identify private

8 parking lot for his establishment, for his

9 patrons to use.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So just as it

11 relates just specifically relates to parking, you

12 would be amenable to working with this

13 establishment in your neighborhood if they could

14 present to you a viable contract with a viable

15 valet company that established parking and

16 sufficient volume to support the anticipated

17 load?

18             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Shifting to

20 noise really quickly.  You mentioned, I believe

21 in part of your earlier testimony in response to

22 direct, that you noted a sound engineer and
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1 having --

2             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

3             MEMBER JONES:  -- changes made in

4 accordance with what the sound engineer perhaps

5 recommended.  What form would you deem to be an

6 acceptable report format for you to have received

7 that you present to the ANC?  And specifically,

8 quite candid, would you have to mandate or would

9 you want to have a specific person perform this

10 analysis or would you be comfortable with

11 whomever the licensee established as being

12 credible as long as they provided the appropriate

13 credentials for said individual?

14             MS. BROWN:  I would be comfortable

15 with a recommendation from the city with any

16 capacity that they have to recommend --

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

18             MS. BROWN:  -- to make that

19 recommendation.

20             MEMBER JONES:  So in the event that

21 the city doesn't have that?

22             MS. BROWN:  Then the ANC --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Would there be a viable

2 fall-back?

3             MS. BROWN:  -- can.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So your request in

5 order for it to meet your druthers, would be that

6 the licensee subject themselves to the outcome of

7 a report that was paid for and sponsored by the

8 ANC?

9             MS. BROWN:  No.

10             MEMBER JONES:  No?  Okay.  

11             MS. BROWN:  That's not what I'm

12 saying.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Tell me. Help me get

14 there.

15             MS. BROWN:  So earlier you talked

16 about the plan.

17             MEMBER JONES:  The plan?

18             MS. BROWN:  The noise suppression

19 plan.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Correct.  A plan.

21             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.
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1             MS. BROWN:  So we would support, the

2 ANC would support the implementation of a plan

3 that the city could recommend.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm going to step

5 outside of my normal and just make a statement to

6 help clarify why I'm continuing to ask the same

7 question.

8             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

9             MEMBER JONES:  So let's assume that

10 the city doesn't have a defined body or entity

11 that is going to come out and provide you a sound

12 analysis report.

13             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER JONES:  So if that doesn't

15 exist --

16             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  That's clear.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

18             MS. BROWN:  That's clear to me.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

20             MS. BROWN:  That's clear to me.  So

21 yes, therefore by the applicant, yes.  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  All right.  All
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1 right.  

2             MS. BROWN:  I was talking about the

3 recommendation.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.

5             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Great.  All

7 right.  And I'm bifurcating the two issues,

8 right?  So we have the outdoor area and the

9 indoor space.

10             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

11             MEMBER JONES:  And following up on

12 Board Member Alberti's questions to some degree,

13 let's just deal with the indoor space for now. 

14 From a sound standpoint only, if you were not,

15 and I'm speaking to you, and the general you in

16 the capacity that you are representing the ANC

17 and the constituents of your area, if you were

18 not disturbed inside of your home by noise that

19 was identified as being sourced from the

20 operations of Hush, would you have an issue with

21 them having any size speakers?

22             MS. BROWN:  I don't know if I can say
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1 that.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So in other

3 words, if they put in the most elaborate and

4 expensive and effective soundproofing on their

5 establishment in such a way that you could have a

6 speaker that is 12 feet by 9 feet by 6 feet in

7 that establishment and you could not hear it

8 inside of your residence, why would you care?

9             MS. BROWN:  I wouldn't have a problem

10 if I couldn't hear it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

12             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

13             MEMBER JONES:  So it's not a matter of

14 the size of the speaker, it's more a driver of

15 the impact or the effect that it has on you and

16 your quality of life?

17             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

18             MEMBER JONES:  So if the licensee

19 chose to go the route of I'll put in ample

20 soundproofing to ensure that no sound is heard,

21 you would be okay with that in your capacity

22 here?
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1             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  All right. 

3 Follow-up question, similar question related to

4 the outside area.  Understanding that it is open

5 air right now and there is a one story building

6 on the right hand side and a one story building

7 on the left hand side and we have heard a lot of

8 speak to the canyon effect that supposedly is in

9 place here.

10             If the licensee took the appropriate

11 measures to ensure that even amplified sound in

12 the outdoor area was not heard in neighboring

13 residential homes, would you have an issue with

14 them moving forward with amplified sound in the

15 open air area?

16             MS. BROWN:  I would not have an issue

17 if I can't hear it.

18             MEMBER JONES:  You issue if you can't

19 hear it.  So it's really all about the net effect

20 of what you anticipate being the problem.  If you

21 are anticipating that things haven't been done to

22 prevent sound from being heard and you being
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1 disturbed, then that's your underlying concern.

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             MEMBER JONES:  So if steps could be

4 taken, you would be more comfortable with the

5 proposed operations as is, just from a noise

6 standpoint.

7             MS. BROWN:  Just from a noise

8 standpoint.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  Just from a

10 noise standpoint.

11             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

12             MEMBER JONES:  I just wanted to get --

13             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  So we talked about

15 noise.  We talked about parking.  Okay.  Cool. 

16 That's all I have.  I'm going to turn it back

17 over.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

18             MS. BROWN:  Thanks.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Rodriguez?

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Ms. Brown, hi.

22             MS. BROWN:  Hi.
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1             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I live in the Adams

2 Morgan area and I have seen some changes in Adams

3 Morgan also of younger families coming in, some

4 seniors leaving, but I think that your -- they

5 say that Adams Morgan is an eclectic

6 neighborhood.  Would you say that your

7 neighborhood is an eclectic neighborhood?

8             MS. BROWN:  I would say so, too.

9             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

10             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Now, you

12 mentioned, you know, crime.

13             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That the nightclubs

15 or the crime and you have dealt with the sound,

16 some of the questions that you have been asked

17 about well, if I can't hear it.  But I'm

18 detecting something here about the kinds of

19 performers that are present at the club, a

20 certain cultural type that maybe draws crime or,

21 you know.  Can you -- am I on the wrong track on

22 that?  Am I detecting something here?
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1             MS. BROWN:  You are on the right

2 track.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I'm sorry?

4             MS. BROWN:  You're on the right track.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Can you elaborate

6 a little bit more on that?

7             MS. BROWN:  We do have on Georgia

8 Avenue The House which is -- it does have a

9 Nightclub License and it has had its series of

10 violations.  And there has been issues,

11 incidents, reports connected with stabbings and

12 shootings and robberies and we also have had some

13 recent licenses in our area that have had some

14 criminal activity connected to the establishment

15 on Georgia Avenue, mainly because of improper --

16 having an improper and implementing an improper

17 and enforcing an improper security plan.

18             And so I have concerns about that.  I

19 have to be the one that hears that from my

20 constituents.  I have to draw people in, convene

21 them to talk about concerns.  I have to bring the

22 police there to talk about the data and how is
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1 this connected to Georgia Avenue and how does

2 this affect residential properties in the

3 neighboring area.

4             So yes, we have been seeing that.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

6             MS. BROWN:  And I have concerns about

7 that.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Well, thank you for

9 elaborating on that.  I did detect something

10 there.  And then the videos that were shown.

11             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Do any of the

13 videos depict that kind of intensity that you are

14 concerned about?

15             MS. BROWN:  It did.  I -- the

16 neighbors welcome a restaurant.  The neighbors do

17 not welcome a nightclub and those videos, to me,

18 appear to be a nightclub.  And if Mr. Nwaeze is

19 saying that this establishment would be an

20 extension of establishments in the past like

21 Taste and his establishment in Baltimore, that's

22 concerning to me.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

463

1             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Well, thank

2 you so much for being here and for elaborating on

3 that for me.

4             MS. BROWN:  Thank you.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Appreciate it.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I just want

7 to follow-up on that line of questioning.

8             So because entertainment endorsements

9 encompass a variety of types of entertainment.

10             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So based on the

12 videos that you all showed today, would it be

13 correct to say that you think having someone like

14 having a Nicki Minaj play would be the type of

15 entertainment you would be opposed to?

16             MS. BROWN:  I would be opposed to

17 that, yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And rap singers?

19             MS. BROWN:  I would be opposed to

20 that, yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how about a

22 DJ?
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1             MS. BROWN:  I would be opposed to

2 that, yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So that

4 seems like a different category to me.  Can you

5 articulate why you would be opposed to a DJ?

6             MS. BROWN:  I would be opposed to that

7 particularly because -- and it really does have

8 issues with noise.  It would change the character

9 of our neighborhood, Georgia Avenue.  We don't

10 believe that the community can benefit from that.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you believe --

12             MS. BROWN:  Our community --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We talked

14 about or you talked about noise being a separate

15 issue.

16             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Like if it could

18 all be contained and you can't hear it, that's a

19 different issue.

20             MS. BROWN:  Um-hum.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That may be taken

22 care of.  So this goes to the character of the
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1 neighborhood or the type of clients that might --

2             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- come from

4 outside the neighborhood.

5             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that what --

7             MS. BROWN:  That's what -- that's

8 exactly what the concern is.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Have you had

10 experiences with other establishments that have

11 had the DJ that has actually had that effect?

12             MS. BROWN:  I'm not aware of that.  I

13 can only use right now The House as an example.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's a

15 nightclub though?

16             MS. BROWN:  That's a nightclub.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But they have

18 live --

19             MS. BROWN:  They have live and nude

20 dancing.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And nude dancing?

22             MS. BROWN:  Correct.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MS. BROWN:  And it is next to a

3 school.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MS. BROWN:  That is the example that

6 I don't want to see on my block in my Single

7 Member District.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And why do you

9 assume a DJ would have a similar effect?

10             MS. BROWN:  I -- for me, with a Dj it

11 would attract those that would want to come for

12 that nightclub environment.  Tavern C Licenses

13 that I have seen, they don't have DJs.  They

14 don't have it.  They don't have space for that. 

15 They don't provide a cover charge.  There is no

16 dance floor.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Okay. 

18 So do you know of any taverns in your community

19 or any that come to mind that have any

20 entertainment, be it --

21             MS. BROWN:  There is two.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MS. BROWN:  There is two in

2 particular.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What do they

4 have?

5             MS. BROWN:  Bravo and Hokah.  But to

6 my knowledge, they haven't had a DJ or a cover

7 charge or a dance floor.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And have

9 any had like folk singers?

10             MS. BROWN:  Not to my knowledge.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is that

12 something that would concern you?

13             MS. BROWN:  No.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.  

15             MS. BROWN:  Honestly, for there to be

16 like a guitarist or, you know, one person that

17 wouldn't need an amplifier, you know.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. BROWN:  Something that the --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Piano?

21             MS. BROWN:  -- community can benefit.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Single piano
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1 player, would that bother you?

2             MS. BROWN:  No.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  A poetry

4 reader?

5             MS. BROWN:  No.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Anything

7 else?

8             MS. BROWN:  No.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Thank

10 you.

11             MS. BROWN:  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Other

13 Board questions?  Questions on Board questions? 

14 Yes?

15             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17                  RECROSS-EXAMINATION

18             MR. KLINE:  Ms. Brown, it's not your

19 contention that all nightclub activity leads to

20 lewd, drunken behavior and criminal activity, is

21 it?

22             MS. BROWN:  A fair amount, yes.
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1             MR. KLINE:  The question is all.

2             MS. BROWN:  All?  No, no.

3             MR. KLINE:  It's largely dependent

4 upon the quality of the operator, isn't it?

5             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

6             MR. KLINE:  And some of the things

7 that we have talked about in terms of security

8 training and the other things that could be done

9 to mitigate the effects go a long way towards

10 eliminating those types of environments, don't

11 they?

12             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

13             MR. KLINE:  All right.  And if the

14 operator is one that is shown to have a history

15 of being able to operate establishments without a

16 negative history, that says something about how

17 they might handle a future place, doesn't it?

18             MS. BROWN:  For an establishment that

19 does not have that history, correct.

20             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

22 have any other questions?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  I do, but we are going to

2 reserve our time for closing.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No closing

4 you get --

5             MEMBER JONES:  Closing doesn't count

6 against your time.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

8             MR. TABIEI:  Closing does not --

9             MEMBER JONES:  Closing does not --

10             MR. TABIEI:  -- count against my time?

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- count against your

12 time.

13             MR. TABIEI:  Oh, okay.  Okay.  Then I

14 will use my remaining four minutes.

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You don't have

16 to.

17                      (Laughter)

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'm serious, sir.

19             MR. TABIEI:  If I may just --

20 actually, I think you guys have covered it.  You

21 have taken care of it.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you sure?
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Don't let him scare

2 you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, don't, yes.

4               (Simultaneous speaking.)

5             MR. TABIEI:  No, no.

6                      (Laughter)

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  It's late.  It's

8 late.

9             MR. TABIEI:  I think the Board's

10 questioning was thorough enough and I think we

11 have reached an essence of the issues.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

13 Thank you very much.  You can go back to the

14 table.

15             (Whereupon, the witness was excused.)

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So we

17 are ready for closing, right?

18             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you, Ms.

20 Brown.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. BROWN:  Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Barring any

2 rebuttal, at this point.  Okay.  

3             MR. KLINE:  Yes.  Good evening or good

4 night.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good night.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Good morning, soon.

7             MR. KLINE:  We believe that the

8 evidence has shown that this operator is

9 qualified for the issuance of a license.  The

10 evidence has shown that he operated Taste Lounge

11 in the District of Columbia without incident for

12 two years until he sold it.  I do understand the

13 Board's concerns about the belated transfer, but

14 as the Board knows, that's on the transferee and

15 there isn't any evidence to rebut the very clear

16 testimony that he was out of Taste in August of

17 2012.

18             And during the two years that he

19 operated it, I think it is very significant.  Not

20 only are there not any violations, there is not a

21 single incident that the Board even had to look

22 at to determine whether there was a violation.
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1             He also testified he has run two

2 places in Baltimore.  He has testified there is

3 no history of violations there.  He also

4 testified about how he would run this business. 

5 He has created a security plan, which you have. 

6 It's a Tavern License.  He is not required to

7 prepare and submit a security plan.

8             But he understands how important it is

9 to manage his establishment, have appropriate

10 security in his establishment so that the fears

11 that Ms. Brown and perhaps other residents have

12 won't come to pass.

13             There are two other applications, as

14 we have talked about, that have applied for

15 taverns right in the same neighborhood.  Both of

16 them were given entertainment privileges by the

17 ANC.  None of them -- neither of them were

18 restricted with respect to parking.  And both of

19 them significantly were given full hours for

20 their summer garden area.

21             Now, as the testimony came out,

22 neither of those cafes have what this -- or
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1 summer garden areas has what this summer garden

2 area has, which is walls on all four sides.  And

3 this Board has heard expert after expert after

4 expert testify on sound and I think it is common

5 sense that when you have a physical barrier

6 between the source of the noise and those who

7 might be irritated by it, that that is one of the

8 most effective measures that there could be in

9 mitigating noise.

10             In this case, as you can see from the

11 photographs that were part of the Investigator's

12 report and you can see from the aerial photograph

13 that was part of the applicant's case, there are

14 cinder block or concrete walls all the way around

15 the summer garden area.

16             And there was testimony that there are

17 no highrises, so it's not as if we are worried

18 about the sound wafting up to people living above

19 and over-looking the summer garden area.

20             We would submit that along with the

21 applicant's commitment to you that he is going to

22 police it just as he has in this other
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1 establishments where he lived near -- I'm sorry,

2 he operated businesses near residences, that he

3 will do that in this case and that should be

4 sufficient to allay any concerns that there might

5 be with noise.

6             As one of the Board Members pointed

7 out, we have a law in the District of Columbia

8 that if recorded or amplified music is heard in

9 residences that are in Residential Zones, that's

10 a violation.

11             Like any new application, it is our

12 position that the applicant is entitled to the

13 benefit of the doubt.  We understand fears of

14 communities.  We understand fears that things

15 might happen.

16             But in a case like this one where

17 there is no evidence that this applicant cannot

18 take care of his business and to the contrary, he

19 has a track record where he has taken care of his

20 business, we would submit to you that the CT

21 License application should be granted.  That the

22 hours for the interior should be the full hours
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1 as applied for in the application and that the

2 hours for the summer garden area consistent with

3 his two neighbors, one just a door away from him,

4 should be the maximum of 2:00 and 3:00, absent

5 some showing that that is going to disturb

6 anyone.

7             Because no one thought, apparently or

8 no one thought seriously enough, that the other

9 two applicants in the same neighborhood with

10 unenclosed summer garden areas would disturb

11 anyone, because the ANC certainly had it on their

12 radar.  They entered into agreements.  It's not

13 like they slipped through.  There was an

14 examination of those licenses and decisions were

15 made that given their locations, and given their

16 lack of proximity to residences, apparently, that

17 there should not be a restriction on the hours.

18             So given all of that, we would request

19 that you grant the application and allow the

20 privileges that have been sought in the

21 application.  Thank you.  And thank you all as

22 always for being patient with both sides in terms
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1 of staying this late and hearing this case. 

2 Thank you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

4 Okay.  

5             MR. TABIEI:  I also reflect on Mr.

6 Kline's sentiments in regard to your patience and

7 especially with my trying to move things into

8 evidence.  And I especially appreciate your

9 support, Mr. Jones, in helping me lay the

10 foundation for a lot of those pieces of evidence.

11             But the fact of the matter remains

12 that Mr. Kline is attempting to rebut the

13 violations as not applicable to Mr. Nwaeze,

14 because, you know, he had sold the establishment

15 in 2012 and he may offer evidence of the sale's

16 contract with a clause in the contract expressly

17 stating that transferring the license to the

18 subsequent owner washed his -- the establishment

19 -- Mr. Nwaeze's hands of that license.

20             But the fact of the matter remains

21 that the law is the law.  The transfer was not in

22 accordance with ABRA Law and procedure as
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1 required by D.C. Law 25-405, which requires the

2 transferee to submit a license transfer

3 application.  And I submit to the Board that if

4 the onus is on the transferee to apply for a

5 transfer application, but that transfer

6 application is never submitted, that what are the

7 consequences?

8             What are the consequences?  I mean,

9 establishments will fail to transfer their

10 licenses and no one will be held accountable. 

11 And the fact of the matter is is if a license is

12 not transferred properly in accordance with the

13 law, it remains the sole responsibility of the

14 license holder, which was Mr. Nwaeze.

15             And even further, Mr. Nwaeze was sworn

16 when he made the following statements:

17             He stated that he sold the property in

18 2012.  And that's it.  You know, he inserted a

19 clause into the contract and he believed that

20 absolved him of any further responsibility.  

21             Through further questioning, it arose

22 that Mr. Nwaeze had supposedly made calls to this
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1 individual attempting to get him to transfer the

2 application.

3             Through further discussion, then it

4 actually turns out that he had assisted the owner

5 in renewing his application.  These were all

6 sworn statements that he made on the record. 

7 That he had raised his hand and sworn that he had

8 no idea about the status of the transfer of the

9 application, when in fact, when it came back

10 around after 2012, in 2013, he knew that the

11 license had not been transferred and, in fact, he

12 assisted that license holder in renewing their

13 application, which was under his name, which was

14 accruing violations during that time, the time

15 that the license should have been transferred.

16             So in appearing before the Board

17 today, what we really are requesting is the

18 settlement agreement to be implemented as

19 originally proposed and as Ms. Brown had

20 indicated with the hours, with a lack of

21 entertainment endorsement, without a cover --

22 without implementation of a cover charge.
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1             And I would submit to the Board also

2 that one of the issues with ANCs that I have

3 heard risen is that ANCs are not given proper

4 authority, that they are rendered useless, they

5 are, you know, just a bureaucratic function of

6 Government.

7             But the fact of the matter is is that

8 this -- ANCs were implemented to support District

9 agencies and elected officials, such as the ABRA

10 Board.  And by implementing the requests of the

11 ANCs, you are actually, in a lot of ways, helping

12 yourself, because it allows the ANC to function

13 as intended, in that we are a middle ground

14 between the community and District agencies.

15             And so by implementing the settlement

16 agreement as we originally proposed and as we

17 express today, it allows the ANC to keep

18 oversight and police over the establishments in

19 the community as opposed to bringing it directly

20 to the ABRA Board.  And I know that your plates

21 are very, very full as we have heard from Mr.

22 Silverstein who said, you know, you want to get
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1 settlement agreements in well before the hearing,

2 because it's like there are numerous

3 establishments that are coming up for renewals

4 that are applying for new applications.

5             And by empowering the ANCs, you know,

6 you are really shortening your own workload,

7 which I mean, I'm sure you all love what you do,

8 but I don't know if you want more work.

9             I would also like to address two

10 concerns that are concurrent with the ANC's

11 concerns.  Board Member Alberti noted concerns

12 with the entertainment endorsement in the summer

13 garden and I would mirror that concern with the

14 entertainment endorsement in the summer garden by

15 saying that if you were to grant the applicant's

16 requests as requested, if you were to give him an

17 entertainment endorsement in the summer garden,

18 and then it turns out that the neighbors are, in

19 fact, impacted by the grant of an entertainment

20 endorsement as opposed to implementing the

21 settlement agreement empowering --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I've got
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1 to cut in here just a little bit, because I think

2 you have a misconception.  I said at the

3 beginning we don't have a proposed settlement

4 agreement to look at, that if you haven't agreed

5 to that in that process, then we don't look at

6 that, because we don't -- we want you to be able

7 to negotiate, you know, comfortably without

8 worrying about what is going to happen later

9 being held against you.

10             So I'm just saying, if there is

11 something particular in the agreement or whatever

12 that you want to ask the Board to do --

13             MR. TABIEI:  Sure.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- just tell us

15 that way, like, we, you know, would propose that

16 you do these conditions.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And forget the

19 settlement agreement reference.

20             MR. TABIEI:  Well, I believe that all

21 of the requests of the ANC have been expressed

22 throughout the extent of this hearing, but
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1 specifically, you know, the ANC is more than

2 happy to welcome a restaurant into the

3 neighborhood.  We are more than happy to, you

4 know, frequent a restaurant.

5             We are just asking that for the time

6 being an entertainment endorsement, live music

7 and cover charge, we don't feel is appropriate. 

8 And so we would hope that the Board mirrors our

9 feelings as well in that regard.  And we ask the

10 Board to implement these requests as expressed

11 through the hearing.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

13 All right.  And we have handled all the exhibits. 

14 Everybody has put in their exhibits?  All right. 

15 Then I'm going to close the record at this time.

16             I'll ask the parties if --

17             MR. TABIEI:  Oh, Madam Chair?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

19             MR. TABIEI:  So we actually spoke to

20 a number of the Group of 12 in regard to the

21 submitted statements.  And they actually were

22 submitted to Ms. Fashbaugh and she did -- she
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1 extended emails accepting the submission of those

2 written statements.  I don't know if that has any

3 bearing.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, that doesn't

5 mean, obviously, they were accepted --

6             MR. TABIEI:  It was also cced to --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- as evidence

8 into this record, like we have been accepting

9 evidence.  You have moved it into the record, we

10 have accepted it.  That hasn't been presented to

11 us.

12             MR. TABIEI:  Right.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it --

14             MR. TABIEI:  But it was also presented

15 to the legal staff, at some point.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you --

17             MR. TABIEI:  I just am expressing the

18 information as it was --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.  Are you

20 representing the Group of 12?

21             MS. BROWN:  I am.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So do you have
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1 documents?  This is the last call.  Do you have

2 documents that you want to move in?

3             MR. KLINE:  I don't have them and they

4 haven't been --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't have

6 them?

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No.  And it's not

8 last call.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well, it

10 is --

11             MR. KLINE:  I think we have got the

12 check.

13             MS. BROWN:  Well, it's just my

14 understanding that you have them.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  No.  I'm

16 saying whatever was sent to the office, if it's

17 going to be evidence in the record, it has to be

18 moved and admitted.  And it hasn't been moved and

19 admitted.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do they have copies?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Huh?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have copies
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1 here?  Well, because there was confusion earlier.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Well, just to be --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

4             MEMBER JONES:  -- clear --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I remember the

6 Board added to that confusion.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Well, just to be clear,

8 so it was the desire of the protestants to submit

9 those letters.  And I think it was objected to --

10             MEMBER SHORT:  It was.

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- by Mr. Kline,

12 because he didn't have the ability to cross-

13 examine those individuals that --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because he hadn't --

15 no.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what we

17 said generally.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because he hadn't

19 seen them.  Well, by that time --

20             MR. KLINE:  At that point in time, I

21 didn't --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At that point, Mr.
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1 Kline's argument was that he had not seen them.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

3             MR. KLINE:  I would have gotten to the

4 latter as well.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Then I stand corrected.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, we will get

7 there.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you don't have

9 those documents to submit.  Is that correct?

10             MR. TABIEI:  We have one copy of the

11 documents to submit.  But --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that's

13 sufficient.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  That's all you need.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes, that's fine.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They can show it to

18 Mr. Kline.  He can object.  I mean, we are

19 forgetting that hearsay is admissible in

20 administrative hearings.  So I think we need --

21 these people don't -- these people aren't versed

22 in all of these proceedings and I think we need
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1 to be fair to them.

2             MR. KLINE:  They were never listed on

3 the PIF.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How much time will it

6 take?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kline has to

8 look at it.  I have to look at it.  I'm not going

9 to just blanket accept something that I haven't

10 seen.  I don't know what it is.

11             MR. KLINE:  I object.  I mean, it's --

12 they weren't listed on the PIF.  This is highly

13 irregular.  They are not authenticated.  All of a

14 sudden we're going to start passing paper around? 

15 I'll bring some out of my briefcase.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But we don't

17 necessarily like testimony in lieu of a witness

18 and just let it come in.

19             MR. TABIEI:  We actually do have

20 another witness.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We treat it as

22 hearsay.  You are right.  You are absolutely
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1 right.  We don't.  We treat it as hearsay.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We don't want to

3 start --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We treat it as

5 hearsay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

7 invite people to just submit testimony and not

8 appear as witnesses?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We have done this in

10 the past.  I'm not inviting it.  It has been our

11 policy to accept it in the past.  I'm not sure

12 why this case is any different.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I don't --

14             MEMBER JONES:  Well, just to be

15 clear --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- recall doing

17 it.

18             MEMBER JONES:  -- I don't know if it

19 has actually been our policy, but it has

20 definitely been our practice.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It has been our

22 practice.  Excuse me, I misspoke.  It has been
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1 our practice to accept it in the past.  Thank

2 you, Mr. Jones.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's been our

4 practice sometimes to accept hearsay, not

5 necessarily testimony in lieu of appearing.  So I

6 guess I have to see what it looks like.

7             MR. TABIEI:  If you would like to look

8 at a copy?

9             MS. BROWN:  If I may, this is just a

10 message from the different protestors.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Could

12 everyone, please, be quiet?  Go ahead, Ms. Brown,

13 what?

14             MS. BROWN:  A message that the -- a

15 couple of, a few participants from the group of

16 protestors just wanted to give as a message to

17 the Board.  I think that just in the spirit that

18 you are a body, a governing body that represents

19 them, they just wanted to send a message to you. 

20 Not necessarily -- and you know, I think for me,

21 it was just the understanding that folks could

22 submit a written statement and that could be
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1 shared with the Board.

2             We weren't going to use it as

3 evidence.  We did have somebody from the Group of

4 12 who is actually a civic association president

5 who is here and he had to leave.  So we -- you

6 know, this wasn't like with the intent to spring

7 additional information on folks.  We just thought

8 it could be shared with the Board.

9             And I don't really know your process

10 for distributing those documents to all of the

11 parties and to each other, but we did submit them

12 for the record.

13             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, with all due

14 respect, this is an evidentiary hearing.  And the

15 parties were given instructions as to how to

16 handle their evidence.  They were sent

17 instructions to file a Protest Information Form

18 in which they listed their exhibits.  If this

19 isn't be offered as evidence, then I don't know

20 what it is being offered for, because this is an

21 evidentiary hearing.

22             If it is being offered as evidence, it
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1 was never listed on the PIF.  And if we are not

2 going to follow these, then, please, let me know

3 and I won't spend my time doing them any more.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we sometimes

5 as an Agency and a Board accept letters from

6 people and we address them on what is called our

7 Agendas.  They are separate from what Mr. Kline

8 is saying is evidence in the case.

9             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

10             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So those letters,

12 if they came in, you know, that's another option. 

13 They can be acknowledged that they were sent to

14 the Board, but they wouldn't be evidence in the

15 sense that we are weighing them in making our

16 decision whether or not to grant the license.

17             MR. TABIEI:  I do --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I still haven't

19 seen them.

20             MR. TABIEI:  -- recall I read a case,

21 the Club Illusion's case where there was a Group

22 of 79 that was permitted to submit their written
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1 testimony just on the fact that there were too

2 many protestants to have every single one of them

3 testify.  So that may be an analogous --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would have to

5 go back and look at the record.  It may be

6 analogous.  There may have been people there,

7 they are all there, but we didn't have time.  You

8 know, they were there in the event they could

9 have been cross-examined.  I don't know.  I doubt

10 that there were 79 people there.  There might

11 have been somebody testifying about the letters.

12             You are not even offering that though. 

13 You are not saying that Ms. Moore is going to

14 testify about the letters or who wrote them or

15 anything, you know, right?  I mean, I still don't

16 have them, so I think Mr. Kline has objected to

17 them being introduced into evidence.

18             Do you want me to look at them or are

19 you going to just accept that they will come into

20 the Agency and they will be reflected, you know,

21 in a different forum that they were sent to us?

22             MEMBER JONES:  Was there individuals
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1 here earlier?

2             MR. TABIEI:  There was.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Who left?

4             MR. TABIEI:  There was.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Was that -- is that

6 individual that was here earlier an author of any

7 of those correspondences?

8             MR. TABIEI:  He was.

9             MEMBER JONES:  And I'm assuming he

10 left just due to the time constraints?

11             MR. TABIEI:  That is correct.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And just to be clear,

13 Ms. Brown, these are all from the Group of 12?

14             MR. TABIEI:  They are.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  These are from the

16 Group of 12 and Ms. Brown is the representative

17 of the Group of 12?

18             MEMBER JONES:  I was saying, you are

19 the designated representative for the Group of

20 12?  And those are the individuals, inclusive of

21 the individual who left, who authored the letters

22 that were intended to be provided as
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1 documentation for this hearing?

2             MR. TABIEI:  That is correct.

3             MS. BROWN:  Correct.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  He gave his name for

5 the record.  Can you repeat his name?

6             MS. BROWN:  Darren Jones.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't remember

8 him.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Can you repeat his name

10 for the record?  A black guy, mustache.

11             MS. BROWN:  Darren Jones.

12             MR. KLINE:  We concede that he was

13 here.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

16             MS. BROWN:  I think he even signed the

17 sheet.

18             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, I would also

19 note in reviewing the record, I mean I'm sorry,

20 in reviewing the letter it says "Unless the owner

21 of the business can come to a written agreement

22 with the ANC and the community, the license
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1 should be denied."  That's not this process.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that's their

3 opinion.  That's their opinion, Mr. Kline.  I

4 mean --

5             MR. KLINE:  I understand that, but

6 it's completely irrelevant to what we are here to

7 do.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, you know, I

9 will -- the Board is well-capable of deciding

10 what is relevant and what isn't relevant when we

11 read documents such as that.  So you don't really

12 need to tell us.

13             MR. KLINE:  It's my job, Mr. Alberti.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I know, I know.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I got that.  I

17 understand that perfectly well, Mr. Kline, but I

18 don't know if that is really sufficient grounds

19 for objection.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

21             MR. KLINE:  Well, my main objection is

22 that it wasn't disclosed on the PIF and it's
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1 11:59, hours have passed.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  It's

3 really the 11th hour.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, can we at

5 least give -- Ms. Miller --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I haven't even

7 seen them.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, right, right.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't do

10 anything until I see them.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

12             MR. TABIEI:  If I may approach, Madam

13 Chair?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

15             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you want to

17 expedite this a little bit.

18             MR. KLINE:  Is it more than this one?

19             MR. TABIEI:  No, this one is just

20 another signed copy.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  My concern is that we

22 kind of glossed over this earlier and dissuaded
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1 them from --

2             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  I mean, we

3 prevented them from going down a different course

4 of action by the nature of how we responded to

5 their attempt to submit it earlier.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

7             MEMBER JONES:  And I just don't think

8 that's fair.  I mean, we always talk about the

9 fact that they aren't --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have no idea--

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- these school-skilled

12 attorneys and they are kind of ignorant like me,

13 because I'm not a skilled attorney, how would I

14 know if I didn't sit here for the last seven

15 years, that those were the options that were in

16 front of me?  I think it's kind of unfair.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have no idea

18 what you are talking about.

19             MEMBER JONES:  I'm not surprised, you

20 usually don't, but that's still relevant to the

21 topic of conversation.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER JONES:  The fact is that they

2 attempted to bring these forward earlier.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you come --

4 bring to our attention that you had a witness

5 that had to leave and could they come forward?

6             MEMBER JONES:  That's not -- they had

7 -- that's not exactly what I said.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, that's not

9 exactly what he said.  They brought to our

10 attention that they had those documents.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Those 12 letters or

12 documents from 12 individuals.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And we just glossed

14 over the fact and did not deal with whether or

15 not they could be submitted.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When did you

17 raise this?

18             MS. BROWN:  In the very beginning.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Before the break.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

22             MR. TABIEI:  We had a little bit of a
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1 discussion where actually, I believe, the lady in

2 the back --

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Ms. Jenkins.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Martha.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Ms. Jenkins.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Part of it was I

7 think it was before they presented their case and

8 that was part of the problem.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Correct.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess it was. 

11 There wasn't a direct request for me to respond

12 to, because I don't remember this.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, fine, but I'm

14 just saying --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It was six hours

16 ago.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- laid out, they

18 were dissuaded from even having this discussion.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair, we said we

20 couldn't take them into evidence because the case

21 hadn't been presented yet.  They hadn't been --

22             MR. TABIEI:  Well, it was actually
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1 before Commissioner Brown went on.  I clarified

2 that there was three testimony that was

3 submitted.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, right, that's

6 what I'm saying, before you presented your case.

7             MR. TABIEI:  Right, yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's correct.

9             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Thank you.

10             MEMBER JONES:  I clearly remember it

11 taking place.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER JONES:  And I clearly remember

14 the gentleman sitting in the back and

15 respectfully excusing himself because he had to

16 leave.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Geez, I missed that. 

18 I must have been asleep.

19             MEMBER JONES:  I didn't miss that.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  You, too?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is this

22 like the same statement over and over again by
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1 four witnesses, by four individuals?

2             MR. TABIEI:  No.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They are

4 different?

5             MR. TABIEI:  It's seven copies for

6 each member of the Board.  We were instructed to

7 provide seven copies of everything through email.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you only have one

9 letter you are saying?

10             MR. TABIEI:  The --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I only have one

12 letter here.

13             MR. TABIEI:  -- others letters will be

14 submitted electronically to Sarah Fashbaugh who

15 cced Janea Raines and said that the testimony was

16 accepted on behalf of the Board in the email.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Eww.

19             MEMBER JONES:  And you have that

20 email?

21             MR. TABIEI:  We do, indeed.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, here, let me
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1 pass this around.

2             MR. KLINE:  I would object to that on

3 the grounds that it was attempted ex parte.  I

4 mean, the parties are supposed to serve --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We never saw it.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We never saw it.

7             MR. KLINE:  -- the other side.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, we never saw

10 it and I'm not sure how to deal with that.

11             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are they

13 different?

14             MEMBER SHORT:  These exhibits are a

15 mess.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Let me see. 

17 Wait.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think they are

20 the same thing.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- individual letters

22 do we have?  Just one?
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1             MR. TABIEI:  Just one right now.

2             MS. BROWN:  You have one copy each of

3 one letter.  And then there are two others that

4 were submitted electronically that you don't have

5 copies of.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

7 Forget those then, I think.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This one is a

10 letter that was written by someone who was here

11 to testify who had to leave at what time?

12             MR. TABIEI:  5:00.

13             MS. BROWN:  5:00.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  5:00, okay.  All

15 right.  All right.  The next time you come, if

16 there is somebody who has to leave, bring it to

17 our attention and we will change the schedule

18 around.  We usually do that.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The lesson is is that

20 we can only accept --

21             MS. BROWN:  Okay.  

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- evidence that you
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1 bring to the -- bring the day of.  Okay.  

2             MR. TABIEI:  I have learned quite a

3 bit.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

5 So to wrap things up, it's 10:55.  I would

6 suggest that given the fact that this individual

7 was here and didn't know that he needed to bring

8 this to our attention before he left and Ms.

9 Brown and you both can attest that he actually

10 wrote this letter?

11             MS. BROWN:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I would

13 suggest we admit it and, as the saying goes, give

14 it the weight that it deserves because we realize

15 that Mr. Kline doesn't have an opportunity to

16 cross-examine the witness that he should have.

17             MR. TABIEI:  Okay.  Thank you very

18 much.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  So

20 this is Exhibit No. 8?  You have 7.  You've

21 marked it 7.  Is it 7?

22             MR. TABIEI:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  7 or 8?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  7 he said.

4             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

5             document was marked as Protestant

6             Exhibit No. 7 for identification and

7             was received into evidence.)

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

9 So I am now going to close the record and ask the

10 parties if they wish to file proposed findings of

11 fact and conclusions of law or waive their right

12 to do so and explain it if anyone needs an

13 explanation for that question.

14             MR. KLINE:  We will waive.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll waive. 

16 Okay.  

17             MR. TABIEI:  We will waive as well.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

19 All right.  In which case, we are just going to

20 take a roll call vote on deliberating on this

21 case in closed session and then we will be done.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can the parties be
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1 excused if they want to go?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I guess

3 they can, but what I was going to say at the end

4 of this, I believe, is that you can expect a

5 written decision within 60 days, as this is a new

6 application.

7             Are there any questions?  You can

8 watch us vote on it, that's no problem, but if

9 you don't want to --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We need to start

11 wrapping it up.  We are done administratively.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have any

13 other questions before you leave?

14             MR. TABIEI:  No questions, Madam

15 Chair.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Well,

17 thank you all very much.

18             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

19             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.

20             MS. BROWN:  Thank you very much.

21             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you for your time.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We are stuck here,
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1 but you are not.

2             MR. TABIEI:  Thank you.  I'll keep you

3 guys company if you want.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, that's all right.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  As

6 Chairperson of the Alcoholic Beverage Control

7 Board for the District of Columbia and in

8 accordance with Section 405 of the Open Meetings

9 Amendment Act of 2010, I move that the ABC Board

10 hold a closed meeting for the purpose of seeking

11 legal advice from our counsel on Case No. 15-PRO-

12 00001, Hush Restaurant & Lounge, per Section

13 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of

14 2010, and deliberating upon this case for the

15 reasons cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

16 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

17             Is there a second?

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Second.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rodriguez

20 seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll call

21 vote on the motion before us now that it has been

22 seconded.



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

509

1             Mr. Brooks?

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rodriguez?

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

8 agrees.

9             Mr. Short?

10             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It appears that

14 the motion has passed by a 6-0-0 vote.

15             I hereby give notice that the ABC

16 Board will hold this aforementioned closed

17 meeting in the ABC Board conference room pursuant

18 to the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

19 issue a decision within 60 days.

20             Okay.  That concludes that hearing.

21             (Whereupon, the Protest Hearing was

22 concluded at 10:58 p.m.)
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